

# **TERMINAL EVALUATION**

## Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE) Project

Federated States of Micronesia (FSM)

UNDP -GEF Project (PIMS 5997) GEF ID NUMBER: 9863

October 18, 2023

# **Terminal Evaluation Report**

(December 14, 2020, through August 31, 2023)

Dhruba Gautam, PhD International Team Leader

## Acknowledgements

I am appreciative that the senior management of UNDP MCO Fiji Office has entrusted me with the responsibility of conducting this terminal evaluation.

The involvement of PAB members proved to be pivotal during the field consultations. I am also thankful to the MPSBEE project team for their unwavering assistance in organizing meetings and consultations at the Yap and Pohnpei States as well as national level, despite encountering numerous challenges.

The completion of this terminal evaluation report has been made possible through the generous support of numerous individuals both personally and professionally. I extend my heartfelt gratitude to the project's implementing partners and stakeholders, who contributed to this evaluation in various capacities: by sharing their experiences, reports, thoughts, and insights during the interviews and consultations. Their commitment, input, and willingness to address critical issues proved immensely valuable.

I am grateful to Katherine Gisog, Thomas Pong, Krystal Tamngug, Devilin Kinian, Casey Jibemai, Irene Laabrug, Patricia Ruecho, Leelkan Southwick, and Sebastian Tamagken from Yap state. The role of Hubert Yamada, Cynthia Ehmes, Wincener J David, Peterson SAM, Luciano Abraham, Tahker Abraham, and Timoci Romanu has been instrumental in getting their perspectives from Pohnpei State. This TE report is also enriched from UNDP colleagues namely Kevin Petrini, Rowena Dimaampao, Sergio Quiros Navas, Krit Manator, Yoko Ebisawa and Arthi Kumar. Furthermore, my insights have been deepened through the practical expertise of Vijay Prasad Kesari, who played a role in the initial phase of this project.

The tireless efforts of PMU staff namely Darlynn Henry, Chiichii Vihiga, Renee Aliksa, Julius Tun, Kesdy Ladore, Boone Rain and Livingstone James has been appreciable. Equally important, I am also appreciative of the insights and constructive feedback provided by officials such as Sergio Quiros Navas and Krit Manator. Their contributions played a vital role in shaping the approach and methods of the terminal evaluation, as well as in addressing data gaps. The leadership role of Faustino Yarofaisug, Assistant Secretary-Energy Division of FSM DoR&D has been instrumental throughout the TE process.

For any shortcomings or errors found within this terminal evaluation report, I take full responsibility.

Thank you all.

Dhruba Gautam, PhD Intrenational Evaluator Phone: 9851095808 Email: drrgautam@gmail.com Kathmandu, NEPAL

#### Disclaimer

The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in this Terminal Evaluation Report are of the evaluator, hence do not necessarily reflect the official views of donor agency viz. GEF, technical agency viz. UNDP and DoR&D and other implementing partners. For more information, please contact at Dr. Dhruba Gautam, International Evaluator at <u>drrgautam@gmail.com</u>.

Acronyms	
AC	Air conditioner
ADB	Asian Development Bank
AWP	Annual work plan
BEAS	Building Energy Audit System
REF	Building energy efficient
	Carbon dioxide
CSO	Civil society organization
СТА	Chief Technical Advisor
DoE	Division of Energy
DoR&D	Department of Resources and Development
EC&EE	Energy conservation and energy efficient
EE	Energy efficient
EMRS	Energy Monitoring and Reporting System
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
ESIA	Environmental and social impact assessment
ESM	Energy saving measure
FSM	Federated States of Micronesia
EU	European Union
GAP	Gender action plan
GEF	Global Environment Facility
GESI	Gender equality and social inclusion
GHG	Greenhouse gas
GoFSM	Government of FSM
HACT	Harmonized approach to cash transfer
HRM	Human resource management
IP	Implementation partner
JICA	Japan International Cooperation Agency
KII	Key informant interview
LED	Light-emitting diodes
LoA	Letters of agreement
M&E	Monitoring and evaluation
MCO	Multi Country Office
MIS	Management information system
MoU	Memoranda of understanding
MPSBEE	Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency
MIK	Mid-term review
	Nationally determined contributions
	National implementation modality
	Operation and maintenance
	Project Advisory Board Project Advisory Board
	Project identification form
	Project implementation report
	Project Management   Init
PPP	Public-private partnership
ProDoc	Project document
PwD	Persons with disabilities
RTA	Regional Technical Advisor
SES	Social and Environmental Screening
SESP	Social and Environmental Screening Process
SFDRR	Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction
SPC	Secretariat of Pacific Community
TE	Terminal evaluation
ToC	Theory of change
ToR	Terms of reference
UNSDCF	United Nation Sustainable Development Cooperation Framework
WB	World Bank

## I. Executive Summary

This report summarizes the findings of the terminal evaluation (TE) of the project entitled "Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE)", hereinafter referred to as "the project," conducted between July 2023 and September 2023. The report summarizes the key findings, conclusions, recommendations and lessons learned from the TE and covers the period of implementation of the project, i.e. from December 15, 2020 to August 31, 2023.

## Project information table

Project Details			Project	Milestones	Dates	
Project Title	Micronesia Pub Efficiency	lic Sector Buildings Energy	PIF App	roval Date:	August 2017	16,
UNDP Project ID (PIMS #):	PIMS 5997		CEO Approval of this project Date		August 2019	29,
GEF Project ID:	9863		Project Signatur	Document e Date:	Dec 14.2	2020
UNDP Atlas Business Un it, Award ID, Project ID:	BU: FJII0 Award ID: 0011 Project ID: 001	2839       86	First disbursement date in Atlas		Feb 28, 2021	
Country/Countries:	Federated State	s of Micronesia (FSM)	Inceptio date:	n workshop	April 20,	2021
Region:	Asia-Pacific		MTR cle	arance slip date:	April 28,	2023
Focal Area:	Climate Change	e-Mitigation	TE com	pletion date:	Sep, 2023	3
GEF Operational Programme or Strategic Priorities/Objectives	CCM-1 Program technology tram breakthroughs with energy usa	n I Promote innovation and asfer for sustainable energy for decentralized power ge	Planned operational closure date:		Dec14, 2	023
Trust Fund:	GEF Trust Fund	1				
Implementing Partner (GEF Executing Entity):	Division of Ener	rgy – Department of Resourc	es and De	evelopment/FSM		
NGOs/CBOs involvement:	n/a					
Private sector involvement:	n/a					
Financial Information						
PDF/PPG		At approval (US\$ million) At PPG/PDF of million)			ompletion	(US\$
GEF PDF/PPG grants for project	preparation	50,000.00 36,726.00				
Co-financing for project prepara	tion	0		0		
Project	At CEO Endorsement million)	t (US\$	At TE (US\$ mil	lion)		
[I] GEF	1,776,484	1,776,484				
[2] Government:	3,450,000	3,450,000				
[3] UNDP Contribution	50,000	50,000				
[4] Private Sector:	0.00	0.00				
[5] NGOs:		0.00		0.00		
[6] Total co-financing [1 + 2 + 3	+ 4 + 5]:	5,276,484	5,276,484			

## **Project description**

The project known as the "Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency," which will be referred to as "the project" henceforth, has now entered its final phase and is set to conclude on December 14, 2023. This initiative, classified as a medium-sized project, is focused on addressing climate change mitigation and is financially supported by the Global Environment Facility (GEF). It received approval on August 29, 2019, and the formal agreement between the UNDP, along with the national government of the Federated States of Micronesia (FSM), was signed on December 14, 2020.

The project's operations are concentrated within the FSM, an entity comprising four semi-autonomous states: Chuuk, Kosrae, Pohnpei, and Yap. This region encompasses a total of 607 islands, 74 of which are inhabited. Following the guidelines laid out by the UNDP and GEF Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E) policies<sup>1</sup>, all mediumsized projects that receive UNDP support and GEF financing are mandated to undergo a Terminal Evaluation upon project completion. The Division of Energy (DoE), situated within the Department of Resources and Development (DoR&D), is responsible for overseeing the implementation process.

Initially, the project was designed to be executed across all four states of the FSM within a span of three years, commencing from October 2020 and concluding in October 2023. However, the project document (ProDoc) was officially endorsed only on December 14, 2020, which led to a subsequent extension of the project's completion date to December 14, 2023. Actual outcomes of this project are summarized in Table A in comparison with intended outcomes.

Intended outcome	Actual outcomes as of June 2023
Outcome 1: Enforcement of	As of August 31, In total, six deliverables were developed, comprising the preliminary
policies and guidance on the	draft of the EE/EC policy, regulations, and guidance, effectively resulting in a
energy efficient and energy	comprehensive 3-in-i EE/EC draft policy, regulation, and guidance
conserving design, retrofit,	and is currently progressing towards obtaining final approval from Congress. Currently,
operation and maintenance of	there are seven public-sector buildings that adhere to the energy related provisions
public sector buildings	implementing rules and regulations. However, the project's ultimate target by the and
	of its term is to have 14 such compliant buildings
Outcome 2: Enhanced	A total of 14 buildings have undergone evaluation within the established and operational
management and monitoring	reliminary energy audit system to identify the most comprehensive and commercially
of the energy performance of	superior energy efficient (FF) equipment. The installation of energy monitoring and
public sector buildings	reporting system (EMRS) in Pohnpei has been finalized, while the ongoing installations
F	for Chuuk, Yap, and Kosrae are projected to be completed by November 14, 2023.
	Once the EMRS is operational, it will provide data at both the building and sectoral
	levels in an ISO50001 style, facilitating the preparation and submission of annual reports
	to the FSM Energy Group
Outcome 3: Increased	The number of EE technology application projects designed and funded for
Application of EC&EE	implementation as demonstrations in public-sector buildings currently stands at 11, and
technologies in public sector	the end-of-project target of 14 as well. The number of EC&EE projects that have been
buildings and facilities	carried out in public-sector buildings, influenced by the results and outcomes of the
	technology application demonstrations, currently stands at 7. This falls short of the initial
	target of 16 projects.
Outcome 4: Enhanced	The current number of trained public-sector building personnel capable of proficiently
awareness and knowledge on	designing, implementing, and evaluating buildings that incorporate EC&EE technologies
the cost-effective application	is 4, failing short of the project's end-of-term target of 10. The current count of public-
OT ECALE technologies in	sector buildings that have initiated energy management programs and executed EC&EE
public sector buildings	projects stands at 6, which fails short of the project's original target of 32.

Table A: Comparison of intended project outcomes to actual outcomes

## **Evaluation ratings table**

I. Monitoring & Evaluation (M&E)	Rating <sup>2</sup>
M&E design at entry	5
M&E plan implementation	5
Overall quality of M&E	5
2. Implementing Agency (IA) Implementation & Executing Agency (EA) Execution	Rating
Quality of UNDP Implementation/Oversight	5
Quality of Implementing Partner Execution	5
Overall quality of Implementation/Execution	5
3. Assessment of Outcomes	Rating
Relevance	5
Effectiveness	4
Efficiency	4
Overall Project Outcome Rating	4

I http://web.undp.org/evaluation/guideline/documents/GEF/TE\_GuidanceforUNDP-supportedGEF-financedProjects.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Evaluation rating indices: 6=Highly Satisfactory (HS), 5=Satisfactory (S), 4=Moderately Satisfactory (MS), 3=Moderately Unsatisfactory (MU), 2=Unsatisfactory (U), 1=Highly Unsatisfactory (HU). Ranking is same for Outcomes, Effectiveness, Efficiency, M&E, Implementation/Oversight, Execution, and Relevance.

4. Sustainability	Rating <sup>3</sup>
Financial sustainability	4
Socio-political sustainability	4
Institutional framework and governance sustainability	4
Environmental sustainability	4
Overall Likelihood of Sustainability	4

#### Findings and conclusion

The project's strategic approach, as outlined in the project document, remained largely consistent for the entire project. This project provided a well-structured response to complex and interconnected development challenges in pursuit of its overarching goal. However, there are two areas of concern: first, the theory of change (ToC) did not adequately capture the inherent complexity of the project, and second, the project document lacked detailed information about the linkages and potential synergies among its various components as well as intermediate results. These details would provide a clearer understanding of the impact pathway leading to the project's ultimate goal.

The project partially full-filled the outcome level indicators. As of August 31, the project has formulated three policies, regulations, and guidelines related to EC&EE and is currently progressing towards obtaining final approval from Congress. Currently, there are seven public-sector buildings that adhere to the energy standards specified in the building EC&EE policies, along with the corresponding guidance and implementing rules and regulations. However, the project's ultimate target by the end of its term is to have 14 such compliant buildings. A total of 14 buildings have undergone evaluation within the established and operational energy audit system to identify the most comprehensive and commercially superior EE equipment. At present, there is no EMRS report accessible. Once the EMRS is operational, it will provide data at both the building and sectoral levels in an ISO50001 style, facilitating the preparation and submission of annual reports to the FSM Energy Group. The number of EE technology application projects designed and funded for implementation as demonstrations in public-sector buildings currently stands at 14, which matches the end-of-project target of 14 as well. The number of EC&EE projects that have been carried out in public-sector buildings, influenced by the results and outcomes of the technology application demonstrations, currently stands at 7. This falls short of the initial target of 16 projects. The current number of trained public-sector building personnel capable of proficiently designing, implementing, and evaluating buildings that incorporate EC&EE technologies is 4, falling short of the project's end-of-term target of 10. The current count of public-sector buildings that have initiated energy management programs and executed EC&EE projects stands at 8, which falls short of the project's original target of 32. Overall, the project achieved positive impacts but faced several challenges that should be addressed for future success. The project's design and execution center around three notions: reducing GHG emissions, demonstrating and replicating technology, and enhancing FMS's policy and regulatory framework. In pursuit of these objectives, the project facilitated the installation of 73 solar hybrid AC units in 3 demo buildings and 50 units of inverter AC. 40 more solar hybrid are expected to be installed in other demo buildings by Oct, 2023 and 35 units of inverter AC are expected to be installed by Sep 30, 2023. It also introduced three distinct policy initiatives, and conducted a series of capacity-building activities for stakeholders involved in the development of policies, regulations, and guidelines.

The project adeptly employed a range of strategies and approaches to address and navigate these challenges, limitations, and obstacles. In response to the setbacks caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, which significantly disrupted operations, the project management unit (PMU) and implementation partners (IPs) made effective use of online platforms such as Zoom to coordinate meetings, assess progress in activities, review and adjust work plans as needed, and provide essential support for project initiatives. In addition, the project skilfully managed logistical and communication challenges by improving communication practices, including organizing the frequent virtual meetings to maintain contact. While state government support remains limited and policies and regulations have yet to be enacted as legally binding statutes, stakeholders have demonstrated substantial interest in and commitment to ensuring the ongoing operation and maintenance (O&M) of equipment and the implementation of EC&EE practices. The project actively promoted gender equality and empowered women through a variety of measures, including maintaining gender balance in institutions and providing capacity-building.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> 4 = Likely (L): negligible risks to sustainability; 3 = Moderately Likely (ML): moderate risks to sustainability; 2 = Moderately Unlikely (MU): significant risks to sustainability; I = Unlikely (U): severe risks to sustainability; and Unable to Assess (U/A): Unable to assess the expected incidence and magnitude of risks to sustainability

## Lessons learned

- PAB meetings prove their effectiveness when they incorporate the minutes of the preceding session into the agenda, enabling the evaluation of progress and the formulation of strategies to address issues
- Decentralizing the project advisory board (PAB) structure proves advantageous by bridging the gap between state-level issues and the PAB, thereby expediting the effective implementation of PAB decisions
- The payment delays within the NIM framework frequently clash with current national regulations. It has been learned that involving Ministry of Finance representatives in PAB meetings has assisted in addressing this issue by making slight adjustments to the existing rules and protocols, thereby mitigating the financial and payment difficulties faced by the project.
- The tracking of co-financing is limited. It has been observed that the effectiveness of co-financing greatly relies on the extent of stakeholders' involvement in the PAB meeting and the regular sharing of project updates, emphasizing how the co-financing amount can generate synergistic impacts, and along with concrete mechanisms for tracking co-financing, such as defined procedures, processes, and tracking files/tools.
- Followed the practice of a "systematic handover" of skills and knowledge rather than relying on "physical handovers" in order to preserve institutional memory
- The delay in selecting PAB members leads to postponed PAB meetings, consequently impacting project progress, unless we take proactive measures to mitigate these delays, the project's advancement will be affected
- Intermittent adaptability in making decisions tailored to the context is essential for promptly resolving
  procurement challenges and enhancing efficiency by swiftly assessing vendors and contractors within the
  market
- More straightforward outputs aid in achieving the intended outcomes. It was learned that when the outputs
  are more practical and attainable based on the implementing partner's capabilities and the country's context,
  coupled with SMART indicators for these outputs, there is a greater probability of achieving the project's
  outcomes.
- Engaging Civil Society Organizations and the media in the policy formulation process can amplify the effectiveness of a policy, especially in terms of ensuring ongoing policy advocacy and the timely realization of policy objectives
- The partnership between public and private sector organizations has created numerous opportunities for reciprocal learning while simultaneously harnessing new technologies and innovations
- Maintaining regular communication and fostering collegial relations among pertinent stakeholders facilitated the smooth execution of plans and mitigated potential obstacles and standstills
- Choosing strategically significant public buildings of substantial size for demonstration purposes enhances the effectiveness of technology transfer and has played a pivotal role in disseminating knowledge
- Superficial or symbolic participation of women does not lead to substantial outcomes; instead, it's crucial for women to be actively engaged in meaningful ways within governance mechanisms

Rec.	TE Recommendations	Agencies	Timeframe
#		responsible	(start data
			and duration)
1	Develop a comprehensive plan for the final three menths (September 15	DMILID and	$D_{0} = 14, 2022$
I.			Dec 14, 2023
	to December 15) that includes a clearly defined roadmap outlining all	UNDP	(within the
	activities, their respective schedules, and associated costs. This plan aims		project's
	to ensure that project objectives are successfully achieved. In addition,		tenure)
	schedule weekly meetings at which PMU staff can discuss their individual		,
	progress under the leadership of the National Project Director (bara		
	progress under the leadership of the National Project Director (pure		
	#70).		
2	Collaborate with insurance companies to create and implement resilient	PMU, IP	By 2024
	technologies capable of withstanding recurring disasters. This	and UNDP	
	partnership should also focus on establishing cost-effective and reliable		
	insurance options. Provide training sessions on EE to support		
	describes institute options. If ovide training sessions on LE to support		
	decarbonization efforts. Furthermore, establish a mechanism in		
	compliance with EPA guidelines for the safe management and disposal of		
	aging AC units and fixtures through a PPP approach (para $\# 161, 162,$		
	and [9]).		

## Recommendations summary table

3	To guarantee the sustainability of the EC&EE technologies that will expand, explore the potential for securing additional co-financing from other UN and development partner-driven initiatives. Conduct specialized training sessions for local electricians and compile information on organizations that uphold international best practices. Engage with commercial banks and formulate an exit strategy as well as a sustainability plan that includes a recommended roadmap for EC&EE technologies ( <i>para</i> # 65, 66, 67, 75, 111, 114, 151, and 154). Arrange sessions on HACT to educate IPs about a systematic approach to procurement. These sessions should encompass all aspects,	PMU, IP and UNDP UNDP	By 2024 In regular basis
	techniques, and outcomes related to HACT, including spot checks of IPs (para # 121).		
5	Identify training needs before providing capacity-building opportunities to apply acquired skills effectively. In collaboration with the national and state governments, coordinate intense training sessions that incorporate provisions for refresher courses. Develop training curricula that include simulations and establish local resource persons through a training-of- trainers program. Applying a cascading model, utilize these trained individuals as resource persons in subsequent training sessions ( <i>para #</i> 46, and 218).	PMU and IP	Dec 14, 2023 (within the project's tenure)
6	Implement the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan. Advocate for the judicious use of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Engage stakeholders in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting, referencing this framework ( <i>para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213</i> ).	PMU, IP and UNDP	In regular basis
7	Engage the private sector in EC&EE initiatives by allocating subsidies from the government to create an environment conducive to investment. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to encourage its participation in EC&EE markets. Collaborate with various development partners to enhance these efforts ( <i>para #40, 99, 102, and 218</i> ).	PMU, IP and UNDP	By 2024
8	Capture and disseminate best practices and lessons learned by developing concise case studies that highlight electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings. Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit. Utilize various media and communication channels to share essential knowledge on EC&EE through daily posts that generate significant interest ( <i>para # 165, 180, and 189</i> ).	PMU, IP and UNDP	Dec 14, 2023 (within the project's tenure)
9	To support the growth of EE & EC initiatives in the future, the project needs to (i) involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly, (ii) develop voluntary EE&EC guidelines, (iii) adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles, and (iv) promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs ( <i>para # 35, 73, and 99</i> ).	PMU, IP and UNDP	In regular basis

#### Table of content

Acknowledgements	4
Acronyms	2
I. Executive Summary	3
Project information table	3
Project description	3
Evaluation ratings table	4
Findings and conclusion	5
Lessons learned	6
Recommendations summary table	6
2 Introduction	10
2. Purpose and objective of the TE	10
2.1 You pose and objective of the TE	10
2.3 Study methods and approach	11
2.4 Data collection and analysis	
2.5 Ethics	
2.6 Limitations to the evaluation	.11
2.7 Structure of the TE report	.11
3. Project description	12
3.1 Project start and duration, including milestones	.12
3.2 Development context	.12
3.3 Problems that the project sought to address: threats and barriers targeted	.12
3.4 Immediate and development objectives of the project	.12
3.5 Expected results	.12
3.6 Total resources	.13
3.7 Main stakeholders: summary list	.13
3.8 Theory of change	.13
4 Findings	14
4   Project design/formulation	14
4     National priorities and country driven-ness	14
4.1.2 Social and Environmental Safeguards	.15
4.1.3 Analysis of results framework: project logic and strategy, indicators	.16
4.1.4 Assumptions and risks	.17
4.1.5 Lesson's from other relevant projects (e.g. same focal area) incorporated into project design	.17
4.1.6 Planned stakeholder participation	.17
4.1.7 Linkages between project and other interventions within the sector	.19
4.1.8 Gender responsive of project design	. 19
4.2 Project implementation	. 19
4.2.1 Adaptive management	.19
4.2.2 Actual stakeholder participation and partnership arrangements	.20
4.2.3 Project finance and co-finance	۲۲.
4.2.4 Monitoring & evaluation: design at entry (*), implementation (*), and overall assessment of M&E	.23
implementation/execution (*) coordination and operational issues	25
4.2.6 Risk management, including social and environmental standards	.25
	. 25
4.3 Project Results	.26
4.3.1 Progress towards objective and expected outcomes (*)	.26
4.3.2 Relevance (*)	.28
4.3.3 Effectiveness (*)	.29
4.3.4 Efficiency (*)	.32
4.3.5 Overall Outcome (*)	.35
4.3.6 Country ownership	.36
4.3.7 Sustainability: financial (*), socio-economic (*), institutional framework and governance (*),	
environmental (*), and overall likelihood (*)	.36
4.3.8 Gender equality and women's empowerment	. 39

4.3.9 Cross-cutting issues	41
4.3.10 GEF Additionality	
4.3.11 Catalytic role/replication effect	43
4.3.12 Progress to impact	43
5. Summary of main findings, conclusions, recommendations & lessons	
5.1 Main findings	46
5.2 Conclusions	
5.3 Recommendations	50
5.4 Lessons learned	52
Annexes	55
Annex-1: TE ToR (excluding ToR annexes)	55
Annex-2: TE Mission itinerary	62
Annex-3: List of persons interviewed	63
Annex-4: List of documents reviewed	64
Annex-5: List of additional tables	65
Annex-6: Details of result framework	68
Annex-7: Planned stakeholders	78
Annex-8: Adaptive project management	79
Annex-9: Risk management	80
Annex-10: Relevance	80
Annex-11: Effectiveness	82
Annex-12: Before and after data in Yap	85
Annex-13: Evaluation Question Matrix	
Annex-14: Questionnaire used and summary of results	
Annex-15: GEF tracking tools	94
Annex-16: Signed UNEG Code of Conduct form	
Annex-17: Signed TE Report Clearance form	
Annex-18: TE Audit Trail (in a separate file)	
· · ·	

## Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE) Project

## 2. Introduction

- 1. The project known as the "Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE)," which will be referred to as "the project" henceforth, has now entered its final phase and is set to conclude on December 14, 2023. This initiative, classified as a medium-sized project, is focused on addressing climate change mitigation and is financially supported by the Global Environment Facility (GEF). It received approval on August 29, 2019, and the formal agreement between the UNDP, along with the national government of the Federated States of Micronesia (FSM), was signed on December 14, 2020.
- 2. The project's operations are concentrated within the FSM, an entity comprising four semi-autonomous states: Chuuk, Kosrae, Pohnpei, and Yap. This region encompasses a total of 607 islands, 74 of which are inhabited. Following the guidelines laid out by the UNDP and GEF Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E) policies<sup>4</sup>, all medium-sized projects that receive UNDP support and GEF financing are mandated to undergo a Terminal Evaluation (TE) upon project completion. The Division of Energy (DoE), situated within the Department of Resources and Development (DoR&D<sup>5</sup>), is responsible for overseeing the implementation process.

## 2.1 Purpose and objective of the TE

- 3. The primary objective of conducting the TE is to evaluate the extent to which the project's outcomes align with the anticipated results, and to extract insights that can enhance the long-term viability of the project's benefits, as well as contribute to the overall advancement of UNDP's initiatives. Another pivotal aim of this TE is to reinforce responsibility and openness, while also gauging the degree of achievements made by the project.
- 4. As per the ToR (see Annex-I), objectives of the evaluation were to:
  - assess the achievement of project results supported by evidence (i.e., progress of project's outcome targets),
  - assess the contribution and alignment of the project to relevant national development plans or environmental policies,
  - assess the contribution of the project results towards the relevant outcome and output of the Multi Country Programme Document (MCPD) & United Nation Sustainable Development Cooperation Framework (UNSDCF),
  - assess any cross cutting themes, viz. poverty alleviation, improved governance, climate change mitigation and adaptation, disaster prevention and recovery, human rights, capacity development, South-South cooperation, knowledge management, volunteerism, etc., as relevant and gender results using the gender scale effective scale,
  - Contribute to exam on the use of funds and value for money,
  - assess the impact of COVID-19 on project's implementation, and
  - draw lessons that can both improve the sustainability of benefits from this project, and aid in the overall enhancement of UNDP programming

## 2.2 Scope

5. The TE undertook an evaluation of the project's five criterion such as relevance, effectiveness, efficiency, sustainability and impacts by juxtaposing it against the projected outcomes articulated in the project's "results framework." This TE adhered to the criteria delineated in the GEF guidelines. The TE evaluated the project's performance in accordance with the six evaluation criteria outlined by the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development's Development Assistance Committee (OECD-DAC): relevance, effectiveness, efficiency, sustainability, impact, and the integration of human rights, gender, and other cross-cutting issues. This TE was conducted in relation to the anticipated accomplishments. The TE report encompasses the timeframe spanning from the project's commencement on December 14, 2020, through August 31, 2023.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> http://web.undp.org/evaluation/guideline/documents/GEF/TE\_GuidanceforUNDP-supportedGEF-financedProjects.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The FSM DoR&D serves as the IPs for this project. It bears the responsibility and accountability for project management, including the M&E of project interventions, the attainment of project objectives, and the efficient utilization of UNDP resources.

Initially, it was planned that the PAB would convene at least twice annually for two to four hours each session. These meetings would primarily focus on reviewing the PIR from the previous year and formally endorsing the AWP for the upcoming year of project operations.

## 2.3 Study methods and approach

6. The TE employed a combination of methodologies, namely a "summative approach," "formative approach," and "constructive and participative approach." In order to effectively attain the key goals and objectives of the TE, the TE consultant utilized a mixed methods approach, with particular emphasis on qualitative data and information.

## 2.4 Data collection and analysis

- 7. Gathering qualitative data, information, and evidence encompassed the utilization of various tools and techniques, including: (i) initial briefing meetings, (ii) review of documents (see Annex-2), (iii) conducting key informant interviews (KIIs), and (iv) use of most significant change technique. Throughout the desk review phase, the TE consultant accumulated quantitative data and systematically organized it into tables to facilitate validation during the KIIs. Whenever feasible, project management information system (MIS) data was integrated. To ensure the accuracy and dependability of the data, the TE consultant adopted triangulation techniques, cross-comparing and cross-referencing data from multiple sources. This method was pivotal in reinforcing the credibility of the findings and the soundness of the conclusions.
- 8. A I3-day in-country mission was conducted by the TE Consultant from August 27 to September 8, 2023, including travel, with a specific focus on two states: Yap (situated in the westernmost part of FSM) and Pohnpei (the capital city of FSM). This mission facilitated engagement with stakeholders at various tiers (see Annex-3). The TE consultant embraced a hybrid approach for data collection and analysis, effectively merging both quantitative and qualitative data and then cross-validating the outcomes from each category. To uphold the authenticity and consistency of the data, the TE consultant adopted a triangulation strategy, comparing primary information with secondary data (see Annex-4).

#### 2.5 Ethics

9. The TE was conducted following a methodology that prioritized independence, impartiality, and a thorough process. This approach maintained high standards of personal and professional integrity, adhering closely to the principles delineated in the Ethical Guidelines for Evaluations by the United Nations Evaluation Group (UNEG) and the UNDP GEF M&E policies. Of particular significance was the adherence to the guidelines set out in the document titled "Guidance for Conducting Terminal Evaluations of UNDP-supported, GEF financed Projects (August, 2020)."

## 2.6 Limitations to the evaluation

10. The field mission was between Aug 27 and Sep 8, 2023 (see Annex-5). The TE consultant encountered several constraints while collecting data and information. Due to the presence of DoR&D officials in Yap accompanying Presidential visits during the field mission, it was not feasible to have in-person meetings. As a result, an online platform was used for communication. The project's Administrators and Finance Officer was on leave and out of the country, causing a delay in obtaining financial data. Nevertheless, other PMU staff, in collaboration with her, were able to bridge this gap. Visits were made to only two out of four States, but secondary data and interactions with energy efficient (EE) Officers were gathered from all four States. The project staff were heavily occupied with execution activities, leaving limited time for interactions. Obtaining organized data proved challenging because the MIS lacked robustness. Implementation partners (IPs) and stakeholders had limited availability for interviews. In spite of these difficulties, the TE consultant adeptly tackled these hurdles by utilizing different approaches. These included an in-depth analysis of the project's most recent data, engaging in comprehensive discussions and reflections with the PMU staff, and being accessible even during off-hours for interviews, all aimed at ensuring the provision of top-notch data and well-supported information.

## 2.7 Structure of the TE report

11. As stipulated by the "Guidance for conducting TE of UNDP-supported, GEF-financed projects (2020)" and in accordance with the provided structure in the Terms of Reference (ToR), the TE report has been organized into five chapters and corresponding annexes.

## 3. Project description

#### 3.1 Project start and duration, including milestones

12. Initially, the project was designed to be executed across all four states of the FSM within a span of three years, commencing from October 2020 and concluding in October 2023. However, the project document (ProDoc) was officially endorsed only on December 14, 2020, which led to a subsequent extension of the project's completion date to December 14, 2023. The significant milestones of the project are detailed in Annex-4.

#### 3.2 Development context

13. Aligned with the project's objectives and scope, the design phase placed notable emphasis on integrating the broader developmental landscape of the FSM. This encompassed the integration of policy and regulatory aspects, institutional considerations, information strategies, technical facets, awareness-building elements, and financial dimensions within the project's framework. Additionally, the project's objectives and scope were shaped with careful regard for national priorities and UNDP's worldwide commitments, notably the UNDAF Outcome.

## 3.3 Problems that the project sought to address: threats and barriers targeted

14. From a range of challenges, the project highlighted five primary threats or barriers such as: information, technical, capacity, policy, regulatory, and institutional issues. Other challenges were related to energy monitoring and reporting, encompassing information aspects, technical obstacles, capacity development concerns, financial limitations.

## 3.4 Immediate and development objectives of the project

- 15. This project was meticulously crafted to contribute toward FSM's national target of achieving a 50% enhancement in EE by the year 2020<sup>6</sup>. The overarching "goal" of the project centered on enhancing specific energy consumption while curbing greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions within the realm of building sectors. To realize this "goal," the project set out five objectives such as:
  - Formulate policies, practices, and applications that establish conducive conditions for energy conservation and efficiency (EC&EE) within public sector buildings.
  - Develop a Building Energy Audit System (BEAS) tailored for the public sector.
  - Create demonstrations of EC&EE technologies.
  - Implement demonstrations of building EC&EE, with a particular focus on the predominant electricity usage for air conditioning and lighting.
  - Exhibit, replicate, monitor, document, and publicize the most effective commercially available energy saving measures (ESMs), especially in areas like ventilation, cooling, lighting, and hot water supply. This was intended to benefit public sector buildings in FSM and offer cost-effective energy solutions for the private sector.
- 16. The overarching objective of the project revolved around enhancing the application of EC&EE techniques and practices in the design, retrofitting, and ongoing operation and maintenance (O&M) of public sector buildings.

## 3.5 Expected results

- 17. Four outcomes were designed to realize the overall goal of the project (refer to **box-3** for theory of change).
  - Outcome I: Enforcement of policies and guidance on the energy efficient and energy conserving design, retrofit, operation and maintenance of public sector buildings
  - Outcome 2: Enhanced management and monitoring of the energy performance of public sector buildings
  - Outcome 3: Increased Application of EC&EE technologies in public sector buildings and facilities

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> By showcasing, replicating, monitoring, and disseminating the achievement of a 50% reduction in energy consumption in public sector buildings, the project is strategically aligned with the FSM's national goal of achieving a 50% enhancement in EE by the year 2030. Given the unavoidably high cost of electricity in the FSM (where tariffs in 2018 ranged from 39 to 77 US cents per kWh), private sector entities stand to benefit from studying and emulating the most effective commercially available Energy Saving Measures (ESMs), especially those pertaining to ventilation, cooling, lighting, and hot water supply. These ESMs will be demonstrated, replicated, closely monitored, documented, and shared by the project, serving as valuable models for the FSM's public sector buildings.

• Outcome 4: Enhanced awareness and knowledge on the cost-effective application of EC&EE technologies in public sector buildings

#### 3.6 Total resources

18. The total cost of the project was US\$ 5.3 million. Within this sum, the GEF Trust Fund provided US\$ 1.8 million, accounting for 34% of the total. The Government of FSM contributed US\$ 3.4 million, constituting 64%, and UNDP offered support with US\$ 50,000, which corresponds to 2%.

#### 3.7 Main stakeholders: summary list

19. The UNDP functions as the executing agency for the project, with the DoE under DoR&D serving as the primary national executing partner. According to the ProDoc, key partners at the National and State levels include the Departments of Health and Education, as well as the four state power utilities namely, Chuuk, Kosrae, Pohnpei and Yap, who are responsible for coordinating and co-financing demonstration projects. Additionally, the FSM Energy Group<sup>7</sup>, composed of members from government departments, along with private sector entities (particularly hardware suppliers, commercial buildings, and engineering firms), and the management/administration of designated pilot public sector buildings, play pivotal roles as well.

The project advisory board (PAB) plays a crucial role in tackling and resolving the project's issues and concerns, ensuring the project stays on the right course (more details about the PAB are provided in section 4.2.1).

#### 3.8 Theory of change

- 20. The TE conducted a comprehensive evaluation and found the project's results framework, which is structured into four components comprising four outcomes, 16 outputs and 70 activities. The assessment also revealed that the project's strategy, as outlined in the project document, remained largely consistent throughout the project's duration.
- 21. The ToC followed a systematic progression, connecting various elements: Barriers → Outputs → Outcomes → Impact Drivers and Assumptions → Intermediate States → Impacts. Financial resources were allocated to execute planned activities aimed at overcoming barriers, which in turn were intended to achieve

the anticipated 16 outputs. These outputs were designed to contribute to the attainment of three targeted outcomes and, ultimately, the overarching project objective. Each outcome was accompanied by a set of indicators and targets, vital for monitoring project performance across both the Mid-Term Review (MTR) and TE phases.

The project's Theory of Change (ToC) is not sufficiently robust, as certain project outputs seem to



resemble outcomes, and not all indicators for these outputs adhere to the SMART criteria.

22. No major modifications were introduced to the project's components, outcomes, outputs, activities, or project demonstrations. However, adjustments were made to the budget to accommodate implementation delays, especially in Activity 1.1.6, Activity 1.1.7, and Activity 2.1.1.2. The ToC outlined the existence of multiple barriers (policy, regulatory, institutional, information, technical, capacity development, and financial) that hinder the achievement of FSM's 50% energy efficiency target. The project aimed to address these barriers through a combination of incremental interventions, alongside other initiatives. The expected

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The FSM Energy Group plays a crucial role in overseeing and coordinating activities within the energy sector of the FSM. It consists of members from key government departments and maintains close interactions with the Government of FSM, the Regional Energy Committee (REC), the Association of Micronesian Utilities (AMU), and the four State Energy Groups.

outcome of these efforts was a reduction in energy demand and GHGs emissions from public sector buildings.

## 4. Findings

## 4.1 Project design/formulation

#### 4.1.1 National priorities and country driven-ness

- 23. In the context of FSM, the escalating intensity of typhoons, mounting challenges faced by low-lying atoll populations, deteriorating ecosystems, and burgeoning human health concerns constitute significant risks associated with climate change. The government of FSM (GoFSM) is actively addressing climate change by curbing the release of heat-trapping GHGs into the atmosphere. This effort encompasses the reduction of GHG emissions from primary sources such as power plants, factories, vehicles, and agricultural activities, while simultaneously promoting the adoption of solar power for EC&EE. In addition, the preservation and enhancement of forests, oceans, and soil play a pivotal role in absorbing and sequestering GHGs, forming yet another integral component of the overall solution, among other strategies.
- 24. The project is closely aligned with the priorities set by the nation and the proactive approach FSM is taking in the energy sector. The Nationally Determined Contributions (NDC) of FSM outline specific targets, such as a goal to achieve a more than 65% reduction in carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ) emissions from electricity generation by 2030 compared to 2000 levels. This and other targets emphasize several key points: the needs to (i) increase the use of renewable energy sources to enhance the energy system's resilience in the face of challenges like rising sea levels and extreme weather events, (ii) prioritize the domestic production of renewable energy to reduce vulnerability to disruptions in global fossil fuel supply chains caused by climate change-related issues, (iii) reduce  $CO_2$  emissions, (iv) decrease the demand for, and the usage and transportation of, diesel fuel, and (v) lower emissions of non- $CO_2$  pollutants associated with diesel combustion, such as black carbon and methane.
- 25. Furthermore, FSM's Climate Change Policy (2009) has a strong focus on safeguarding the right of its residents to live sustainably on the islands and makes a commitment to maintain a negative-carbon status through both mitigation and adaptation measures. The objectives and goals of the project are in harmony with FSM's National and State Energy Policy of 2012, the FSM Energy Master Plan o 2018, and the National and State Energy Action Plan of 2012. In accordance with the priorities outlined in the FSM Master Plan (2018), all four states have initiated efforts to adopt clean energy. For instance, the Kosrae Master Plan (2018) proposes to install 6.3MW of solar PV generation to address the energy crisis. The GoFSM is committed to reducing energy costs through an EC&EE approach. In addition, the project aligns with FSM's pursuit of SDG-7, which focuses on ensuring access to affordable and clean energy.
- 26. In 2021, FSM became a member of the 'Climate and Clean Air Coalition', thereby demonstrating its commitment to taking action to mitigate short-lived climate pollutants. Despite Micronesia's limited contribution to global GHG emissions, the nation faces some of the most severe impacts of climate change. Recently, FSM converted its national climate change framework strategy into a National Climate Change Action Plan which prioritizes key areas including climate-resilient industries and services and sustainable energy. The primary goal of the project was to enhance the application of EC&EE techniques and practices during the design, retrofitting, and O&M phases of public sector buildings. These buildings should already have been in alignment with the country's national energy master plan and state energy action plans but many were not. This objective is consistent with the national agenda to enhance energy efficiency, reduce reliance on fossil fuels, and optimize the utilization of renewable energy sources.
- 27. Furthermore, the project is in harmony with the United Nations Pacific Strategy for the period from 2018 to 2022, specifically under Outcome I, which focuses on climate change, disaster resilience, and environmental protection. It is also aligned with the UNDP's Sub-Regional Programme Document for the same period, particularly Outcome I, which aims to bolster the resilience of both people and ecosystems in the Pacific against the impacts of climate change, climate variability, and disasters, while simultaneously strengthening environmental protection efforts. The UNDP's priorities in the realm of nature, climate and energy (NCE) are closely linked with the country's own priorities pertaining to climate change mitigation, nature conservation, and energy efficiency.

## 4.1.2 Social and Environmental Safeguards

- During the project development phase, UNDP applied its Social and Environmental Screening Process (SESP) 28 to identify potential social and environmental risks. This involved conducting a thorough assessment using the designated SESP toolkit. In this analysis, certain overarching principles were integrated to enhance social and environmental sustainability and social and environmental risks were identified and managed through a series of five key questions.<sup>8</sup> Stakeholders who were interviewed acknowledged the credibility of the Social and Environmental Screening (SES) assessment, which categorized the project's risk level as "low." They also commended the highly consultative approach taken during the assessment, which involved engaging stakeholders at both the national and state levels, and the subsequent validation of the collected data. Specifically, the assessment identified low risks based on factors such as the handling and disposal of materials, the level of community health and safety, and the potential release of pollutants and waste into the environment. The project's implementation was also considered susceptible to risks associated with the COVID-19 pandemic and extreme climate events like typhoons and windstorms.
- During consultations and interviews, stakeholders pointed out that certain risks identified during the ongoing 29. demonstration projects in public buildings still exist. Therefore, it is crucial to implement the mitigation measures prescribed in the agreed plan. Fortunately, the Project Implementation Report (PIRs) have not yet identified any significant issues that needed to be addressed. There is some limited evidence suggesting that best practices for recycling and waste disposal were considered in the design of the demonstration buildings. The project is committed to ensuring that the all old equipment and materials that are replaced are properly disposed of in order to prevent adverse impacts on the local environment and community. Stakeholders are fully aware of these concerns and are dedicated to adhering to the regulations of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).
- Given that the project focused primarily on small-scale demonstrations and the installation of equipment in 30 existing public buildings, no major environmental risks were anticipated. The project's records indicate that the SESP was drafted in Sep 16, 2022<sup>9</sup> and approved in Sep 30, 2022. Having staff, including an EE officer based at the state level facilitated the management of minor day-to-day risks in a mutually beneficial manner during the project's implementation. The social and environmental assessment was not subject to periodic updates, as the project lacks a dedicated safeguards officer. Instead, an annual rapid assessment of the SESP is conducted just before a PIR is drafted. Notably, the COVID-19 pandemic emerged as a social and environmental risk that was not foreseen during the project's initial design. The pandemic resulted in delays in the project's timeline because government shutdowns and border closures were enforced following FMS's declaration of an emergency. To address these delays, the PMU expedited the implementation of activities that were affected by the border closure.
- 31. In 2022, the Environment and Social Impact Assessment (ESIA) specialist submitted a draft Environmental and Social Management Framework. This project is expected to yield positive short and long-term benefits for the overall development and growth of the country by enhancing the EE of FSM's public-sector buildings. Since the project does not require land or other resources, no negative gender-and social safeguard concerns are anticipated. In fact, the project has environmental benefits because it promotes EC&EE technologies.
- During consultations in Yap and Pohnpei, the TE consultant did not hear of any social or environmental 32. concerns, nor did he observe any exacerbation of existing social and environmental risks. UNDP typically ensures compliance with environmental legislation and mitigates environmental impacts in large construction-related projects. However, since the project involves primarily non-structural aspects and focuses on software elements, it did not foresee significant environmental risks.
- However, there is room for improvement. For instance, the TE consultant did not find any evidence 33. indicating that the project had engaged in periodic reassessments of risks. This fact suggests that the risk identification carried out during the project's design and inception phases may have been a one-time occurrence. Ideally, though, since risks are dynamic and evolve over time, SES assessments should be

<sup>8 (</sup>i) potential social and environmental risks, (ii) level of significance of the potential social and environmental risks, (iii) overall project risk categorization, (iv) requirements of the SES are relevant, and (v) social and environmental assessment and management measures required to address moderate and high risks 9 Updated Social and Environmental Screening Procedure (SESP) for for this was developed by Chiara Franco, APLYS Consulting, Victoria Guisado, Guisado Environmental Valuation, Norleen Oliver, Lovelle Consulting. It incorporated (i) Integrating Overarching Principles to Strengthen Social and Environmental Sustainability, and (ii) Identifying and Managing Social and Environmental Risks.

conducted at regular intervals. Furthermore, the project's risk and issues logs<sup>10</sup> were not adequately updated in the ATLAS system. In addition, it would be advantageous for SES assessments to incorporate genderrelated issues as doing so would allow the project to periodically gain insights into how different risks may affect men and women differently and lead to a more comprehensive understanding of the project's impact.

#### 4.1.3 Analysis of results framework: project logic and strategy, indicators

- 34. The project's results framework encompasses a single goal, a single objective, and four outcomes, each supported by corresponding indicators, baselines, and mid-term and end-of-project targets, as well as mechanisms for assessing success and critical risks and assumptions. Altogether there are 70 activities distributed across 16 outputs. Stakeholders confirmed that this project presents a well-structured response to complex, multidimensional, and interconnected development challenges to achieving its overarching goal. However, stakeholders highlighted certain issues. Firstly, they noted that the ToC does not reflect the level of complexity inherent in the project. In addition, stakeholders suggested that the ProDoc should have provided more comprehensive details regarding linkages and potential synergies among the various components as well as regarding intermediate results, which would elucidate the impact pathway leading to the project's ultimate goal. Internal coherence was also compromised by delays resulting from both internal and external challenges. For instance, the sequence of events, including the delivery of products and the execution of activities, was not always the most logically organized. For example, it would have made more sense to use newly developed or revised policies, guidelines, and institutional frameworks—those drafted with project support—to inform the pilot work on demonstration buildings rather than older ones.
- 35. To attain the FSM's 50% EE target, the project aims to improve all major energy-consuming public-sector buildings, with the initial demonstration phase serving only as a precursor to the successive replication phase. To facilitate this transition, the project established an energy audit system and implemented a mechanism for regularly monitoring, reporting on, and evaluating the energy consumption of buildings through FSM energy utilities. This process includes disseminating the results and showcasing energy and environmental conditions before and after implementation in the demonstration buildings. Furthermore, the project played a role in facilitating the development and enforcement of FSM's EE regulatory framework in public-sector buildings, including the introduction of voluntary EC&EE building guidelines. However, it has been noted that success in some tasks, such as publicizing the results and enforcing the policy, is currently only moderate, an evaluation suggesting the need for certain enhancements and improvements.
- 36. To ensure they are systematically executed, all 16 outputs were incorporated into the multi-year work plan. A careful evaluation of these outputs reveals that some of them are unusually comprehensive in scope, resembling outcomes more than merely outputs, and that others appear even to extend beyond the direct control of the project and UNDP. For instance, outputs such as "approved and enforced policies and institutional arrangements" (Output 1.2), "approved and enforced building EE guidelines" (Output 1.3), and "established and operational public-sector buildings energy use database" (Output 2.3) will require significantly more time and resources to fully develop and solidify than the project currently has.
- 37. To elaborate, the processes of approving policies and modifying institutional arrangements extends beyond the capabilities of the Project Management Unit (PMU) and even of the DoR&D. These processes necessitate engagement with various other institutions, in some cases, with the Parliament itself. Making this change would require engaging in a series of collaborative efforts with other civil society organizations (CSOs) and an extended period of time. Without the active participation, support, and cooperation of the relevant entities responsible for policymaking, implementation, and enforcement, such as national and state governments and the parliament, the IP, DoR&D, will face challenges in achieving the desired outcome for component 1.
- 38. The ProDoc outlines a total of 13 indicators to gauge project achievements, four at the goal/objective level and nine at the outcome level. However, not all of these indicators adhere to SMART criteria, a fact which may impede their effectiveness. At the output level, there is a lack of defined targets and means of verification, which complicates the assessment of output delivery and the determination of specific

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The inception report recommended the addition of five items to the risk log, which include: (i) limited and often prohibitively costly access to the remaining three states, (ii) potential influence on government support for the project due to changes in state government administration, (iii) impacts of Covid-19 on project implementation activities, (iv) potential delays in the procurement or availability of EE technologies due to Covid-19 or the unique island nation location and demand, and (v) Covid-19-related border restrictions affecting expatriates and their impact on project implementation.

contributions to outcomes, or project attribution. The ProDoc also miss to include gender-specific or sexdisaggregated indicators.

39. According to the ProDoc, it is mandatory to report on project progress through PIRs based on indicators. Up to this point, however, only two PIRs have been submitted: the first covering the period from December 2020 to June 2022 (19 months), and the second spanning from July 2022 to June 2023 (12 months). Originally, the MTR was planned to take place after the submission of the second PIR to the GEF. However, there where slight deviations from the original timeline due to the PMU's having to juggle multiple tasks simultaneously to meet the project's objectives.

#### 4.1.4 Assumptions and risks

- 40. During the project formulation phase, five assumptions/risks were identified. The first assumption was that the project would receive continuous commitment, support, and active participation from the national and state governments in efforts related to EC&EE in the building sector. The second assumption pertained to securing full and continuous commitment and support from state governments for the implementation of EC&EE policies in the building sector. The third assumption involved maintaining continuous commitment and support from state governments for the project has come to an end. The project schedule also assumes that state governments and the private sector will fully endorse and commit to replicating the successful outcomes of the demonstration projects. The fifth assumption was that the national and state governments would provide continuous commitment and support for building EC&EE applications.
- 41. These assumptions/risk underwent a thorough assessment that considered various internal and external factors influencing overall project performance. Internal factors included the familiarity of stakeholders with the national policy context and their established practices on the ground. In addition, the project incorporated assumptions and risks, including external factors that influenced the findings, in both the project identification form and the project document.

#### 4.1.5 Lessons from other relevant projects (e.g. same focal area) incorporated into project design

42. This project was grounded in the knowledge acquired from previous regional EC&EE projects. During the project's design phase, lessons learned from other projects were identified and analyzed, and these insights were consistently applied throughout project implementation. Drawing from past experiences and the lessons gleaned from EC&EE projects in the region, each component of this project incorporated activities aimed at enhancing gender balance and fostering women's participation in the planning and execution of EC&EE measures. Furthermore, the deployment of EC&EE technologies in public-sector buildings in FSM carefully considered the potential involvement of women. The project considered women's working in both managerial and technical roles within relevant national and state agencies and institutions as women can play pivotal roles in the design, development, and implementation of an energy project.

#### 4.1.6 Planned stakeholder participation

#### a. Involvement of various categories of project stakeholders

43. The designated stakeholders, as outlined in the ProDoc, include (i) DoR&D, (ii) national and state-level governments, particularly and departments focusing on health and education, (iii) state power utilities, including Chuuk Public Utility Company (CPUC), Kosrae Utility Company (KUA), Pohnpei Utility Company (PUC), and Yap State Public Services Corporation (YSPSC), (iv) the FSM energy group, (v) private-sector entities, especially hardware suppliers, commercial buildings, and engineering firms, and (vi) managers and administrators of designated pilot public sector buildings. Notably, the DoR&D played a significant role as a stakeholder in this project. Stakeholders expressed their appreciation for the project's efforts in planning and engaging with these diverse stakeholders. Consequently, the project was able to secure both technical and financial assistance. However, it is worth noting that the project faced initial challenges related to the slow pace of implementation during the early months, which was attributable to the pandemic and delays in human resource management. The result was that the engagement of these stakeholders was somewhat lower than originally planned and expected. It was said that given the urgency to meet the project's targets, there was limited time available for coordinating and consolidating stakeholders' efforts.

#### b. Defining clear roles and responsibilities for these stakeholders

- The project played a crucial role in establishing well-defined roles and responsibilities for stakeholders to prevent the duplication of their efforts. For instance, national and state-level departments actively participated in the selection of demonstration sites from among many options. According to the project's modality, these departments, as the owners and operators of the demonstration buildings (which include hospitals and schools), were expected to assist in generating co-funding as well as facilitate the implementation and management of the demonstrations in a participatory manner. That said, the project encountered challenges in generating the agreed-upon or expected co-funding<sup>11</sup> from the state governments. In fact, the PIR for 2022 highlighted the need for the PMU to coordinate with project stakeholders, particularly state governments, to secure resources and systematically document the project's results and lessons learned.
- State utilities provided technical support and backstopping in the form of data sharing, consultations about, and recommendations for potential demonstration sites. The ProDoc outlined their responsibilities, which included logically coordinating the design and implementation of the demonstrations, facilitating co-funding in selected public-sector buildings in each state, regularly monitoring the progress of project activities under their purview, liaising and coordinating with all other relevant government agencies to remove barriers, assisting in gathering and reporting on public building energy data, and providing technical support to the project (see Annex-7).

The utility company has proven to be cooperative and forthcoming in furnishing details on utility billings for specific buildings, alongside other technical information, including insights on inefficient government buildings. Notably, in Yap state, the Administration Building, which was integrated into the project, was recommended by the utility company, alongside other potential future projects. However, the utility company did not play a role in the actual installation of the solar units. Their involvement was primarily centered around participating in workshops and training sessions on energy-saving processes. Postinstallation, they initially expressed apprehensions regarding the functioning of the units and their potential impact on their electricity grids. Subsequently, they concluded that the units have no impact on their grid. The project also shared copies of the owner's manual of the AC units to enhance their understanding of the unit's mechanics. Overall, the project has maintained a positive working relationship with the utility company. Furthermore, the FSM DoR&D is extending additional support to utility companies through grants provided by ADB, World Bank, and other donors/development partners.

As called for in the project's mandate, the FSM energy group provided input and advice on the assessment 46. of proposed policies, the design and implementation of demonstration plans, and the conduction of training needs assessments, albeit in varying ways. Their systematic engagement was also impacted by delays in project implementation. In addition, the Project Advisory Board (PAB<sup>12</sup>) played an instrumental role in reviewing the project's status and contributing technical insights that facilitated the timely execution of decision-making processes. About PAB and its functions, stakeholders expressed:

"The PAB is led by a competent national project director (NPD $^{13}$ ), who also serves as the director of DoR&D. The minutes of PAB meetings were circulated to UNDP's country office and regional office. The feedback received indicates that the PAB was responsive and made timely decisions. The project manager<sup>14</sup> participates in PAB meetings as a non-voting member, assuming the role of "member-secretary" and is responsible for summarizing the discussions and conclusions in a report issued after each meeting. In order to uphold UNDP's ultimate accountability, decisions made by the PAB adhered to standards that prioritize management for development results, value for money, fairness, integrity, and transparency.

<sup>11</sup> During the inception phase, the primary focus of the PMU is to validate and verify all the committed co-financing. In cases where previously identified cofinancing options are no longer viable, the team is actively engaged in seeking and confirming alternative sources of funding. Additionally, the team is exploring potential co-financing opportunities with other projects that align with the goals of this project.

All four states have requested the original commitment letter to be provided to them, as it can support their applications for funding from sources like the OIA or COMPACT funds. During the inception phase, it was successfully confirmed that co-financing funds from the DoR&D amount to US \$1,650,000, funding from DoR&D/ACSE totals US \$300,000, DoR&D/EU EDF-11 provides US \$100,000, and UNDP has committed US \$50,000 for this project. <sup>12</sup> Members of the PAB representing the government are appointed by the Governor. There are a total of five PAB members: one each from the Energy Division at DoR&D, the UNDP Pacific Office Representative or their designate, and one each from the states of Yap, Kosrae, and Chuuk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> NPD, who is also the Director of the Energy Division, assumes the role of overseeing the PMU on a weekly basis. This oversight encompasses strategic guidance and direction for project implementation, conducted in close collaboration with UNDP. The NPD is also responsible for providing technical and institutional coordination between the project and other government departments.

<sup>14</sup> The National Project Manager assumes responsibility for the day-to-day management and decision-making processes of the project. This includes the mobilization of all necessary project resources, the supervision of staff, consultants, and sub-contractors, and reporting to the Assistant Secretary for the Energy Division at DoR&D. The Assistant Secretary provides strategic guidance to ensure the project's successful implementation.

#### 4.1.7 Linkages between project and other interventions within the sector

47. The project demonstrated a strong connection with other initiatives and programs implemented by development partners in FSM. Donors and development partners such as the World Bank (WB), Asian Development Bank (ADB), European Union-Secretariat of Pacific Community (EU-SPC), Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), and similar organizations collectively work to create a supportive environment for the project's efforts. Among the various programs administered by these development partners, one thematic components of the EU/Secretariat of Pacific Community (SPC) program specifically addresses the adoption of EC&EE technologies to reduce electricity consumption and lower electricity tariffs.

## 4.1.8 Gender responsive of project design

- 48. Annex N of the ProDoc clearly recognizes gender equality concerns and women's issues that pertain to the division of labor based on gender. For example, it acknowledges the impact on women who work as doctors and nurses in state hospitals, teachers in schools, and staff in government administration buildings, highlighting that they stand to benefit significantly from the improvements made to the air conditioners (AC) units in these venues. While projects like this one are often portrayed primarily as focusing on technology, equipment, and the scientific measurement of GHG emission reductions, it is vital to redefine the purpose of such investments and activities to include their potential to positively affect the daily lives of individuals.
- 49. Considering that the division of labor and energy consumption patterns can differ significantly between men and women, a thorough examination of the gender-related impacts and ramifications of this project can provide valuable insights into how future projects can most effectively enhance the quality of life for both men and women. To summarize, despite the provisions outlined in the ProDoc, translating these considerations into practical implementation remains a challenging task.

## 4.2 Project implementation

#### 4.2.1 Adaptive management

- a. Adhered to NIM, decentralized PAB, and built the capacities of PMU
- 50. The project was well-received by its stakeholders because it employed adaptive management based on local contexts, an approach designed to improve results while still remaining within the terms of the overarching project framework. To attain better outcomes from its initiatives, the project followed the national implementation modality (NIM) and used a decentralized PAB structure that extended down to the state level. In addition, it enhanced the capacities of the PMU. Under the NIM, the FSM's Energy Division of the DoR&D acted as the nodal IP and was overseen by UNDP. It took responsibility for executing, monitoring, and evaluating project interventions, ensuring project outcomes were achieved as planned, and maximizing resource utilization using a 'value for money' approach.
- 51. The five members of the PAB, who included representatives from each state and the director of the Office of Planning and Budget offered strategic guidance and supervised operational aspects. This decentralized PAB structure proved beneficial for linking state-level issues to the PAB and vice versa and facilitating the

and effective prompt of PAB operationalization decisions. This structure also aided in generating co-funding and enhancing ownership, thereby also promoting the sustainability of the project's The PMU was initiatives. established at the DoR&D to oversee the day-to-day execution of the project and the implementation of specific UNDP project activities. ensured quality assurance and supported the PAB and PMU by engaging in impartial project oversight and monitoring. The



PMU was led by a part-time high-level national project director who focused on oversight and a full-time

national project manager, a project admin/finance officer, 4 full time EE officers, and a full time building EE Specialist. Stakeholders' said on project's organizational structure as:

"The project's organizational structure underwent only minimal changes. Instead of appointing a chief technical advisor, which was not feasible due to the pandemic, the project opted to hire short-term thematic consultants. These arrangements were structured to ensure that a BEE technical specialist would oversee the technical aspects of the project as a whole."

52. Interviews confirmed the suitability of the PMU structure, which mirrors the organizational setup of the FSM, which itself functions at the national and state levels. Coordination was maintained through regular remote meetings, either weekly or bi-weekly, a practice that was established during the pandemic and continues to be effective. Although meetings were not always conducted strictly within the specified interval, they were scheduled as called for. Given the substantial cost of round-trip airfare (exceeding \$1000, for example, to get to Yap State) for face-to-face meetings, online meetings were a practical and logical alternative. The above instances illustrate the project's commitment to adaptive management during implementation and demonstrate that this approached helped the project realize its desired outputs and outcomes.

#### b. Managed human resources well

- 53. Human resource management (HRM) plays a pivotal role in the success of any project. Despite having adopting various effective approaches to handling human resources, the project encountered challenges with HRM right from its inception. According to the established modality, the project is responsible for hiring, a process that, in the case of this project, was complex and time-consuming. Processing contracts required multiple levels of clearance, including from the Department of Finance, Department of Justice, and ultimately the DoR&D, a process so prolonged that managing staff on a short-term basis was rendered impractical. The current project manager, admin/finance officer came on board in March 2021, a full four months after the project had commenced, and a technical expert was only effectively managed in April of 2022. Shortly afterward, EE officer of Pohnpei left. The other EE officers began their roles in November 2021 (Pohnpei), October 2020 (Yap), May 2022 (Kosrae), and May 2022 (Chuuk). Remarkably, all four EE officers, key personnel at the state level were recruited only between 12 and 17 months after the official project launch. Their absence significantly impeded the project's start, awareness-building, and stakeholder induction.
- 54. A building EE specialist was hired only in April 2022, after a six-month recruitment process. Needless to say, the lengthy absence of such expertise undermined the project's overall performance. Furthermore, the turnover among UNDP staff, project personnel, and government thematic staff resulted in the loss of institutional memory within the project. While physical handovers from outgoing staff to newcomers were practiced, the methodical transfer of skills and knowledge to mitigate coordination gaps arising from staff turnover was not systematically implemented. In addition, some staff members were not recruited as called for in the ProDoc, and there were deviations from the original staffing plan. While this divergence was in part attributable to the lack of qualified local human resources, the gap forced certain staff members to manage multiple tasks concurrently. The fact that they were able to provide evidence that the project effectively employed adaptive management during implementation to improve its results as much as was feasible (see Annex-8).

#### 4.2.2 Actual stakeholder participation and partnership arrangements

55. There hasn't been significant alteration in stakeholder involvement and partnership arrangements. However, during interviews, project stakeholders noted that not all of these roles were consistently performed by the state utilities, partly because of the pandemic. The Ministry of Finance, though not originally planned, played a significant role in project implementation, and the project aimed to enhance its engagement by ensuring the timely management of financial resources. The project-defined variations in stakeholders' roles across different project phases underscored the PMU's adeptness in analyzing situations and redefining roles as necessary. Some stakeholders actively participated in baseline surveys and consultation workshops and meetings, while others assumed significant roles during the implementation and consolidation phases. Involvement in numerous review-and-reflection meetings and three PAB meetings helped to mobilize all relevant stakeholders to work collectively towards the project's objectives. Nonetheless, the project made minor adjustments to the stakeholder's role in participation and partnership arrangements in order to yield more favorable outcomes.

## 4.2.3 Project finance and co-finance

#### a. Project finance

56. The project's overall cost amounted to approximately US\$ 5.3 million. The GEF contributed US\$ 1.8 million (34%) from its Trust Fund, while the DoR&D provided US\$ 3.4 million (64%), and the UNDP contributed US\$ 50,000 (2%). Out of this total budget, the allocations for the first three years were US\$ 1,220,235 (23%), US\$ 2,498,400 (47%), and US\$ 1,557,849 (30%), respectively. As of August 31, the project had expended 74.78% of the available funds. The expenses for outcomes 1, 2, 3, and 4 stood at more than 100%, 79.13%, 33.63%, and 53.09%, respectively, and corresponded with progress in the implementation of each component. As of August 2023, the project management had utilized approximately 76.60% of the planned funds. The TE consultant identified certain disparities between the planned and actual expenditures. The project has implemented robust financial controls, enabling it to make informed decisions regarding the budget and ensuring the timely allocation of funds for the successful execution of project deliverables.

Particular (major budget heading)	Planned budget (USD)	Actual expenditure (USD)	Percent	Reason for variation
Outcome I	75,000.00	88,998.31	>100	Ist year's CWP was only on outcome , 2 & PMC so we overspend on salary for PMU
Outcome 2	195,000.00	123,927.23	63.55	Some planned activities are not yet implemented
Outcome 3	1,200,000.00	946,313.75	78.85	Some planned activities are still pending
Outcome 4	144,985.00	87,070.73	46.26	Activities still pending
Project management cost	161,499.00	102,105.96	63.22	Some activities are still pending
Grand Total	1,776,484.00	1,328,386.00	74.78	Some activities are still pending

Table	I: Planned	budget vs.	actual	budget
-------	------------	------------	--------	--------

- 57. This table I revealed that as of Aug 31, the total financial delivery is 74.78%.
- 58. Under the NIM, the IPs are required to submit quarterly payment requests to the Treasury Department of the GoFSM. To receive the next instalment, it must expend 80% of the budget allocated for each quarter. If the entire budget is not utilized within six months, it must be returned. This provision has presented a challenge as it contradicts the existing regulations of FSM and, as a result, has led to additional delays. For instance, FSM policy mandates that 100% of the salaries for contracts with the national government lasting one year or longer must be committed. Partially because of these delays in implementation but primarily because a significant portion of procurement activities falls within this timeframe, the AWP for 2023 still has to a large funds by September 2023.
- 59. While the project's utilization of the budget was sluggish due to both internal and external challenges, as discussed in the effectiveness section below, it is noteworthy that no allegations of fund mishandling were reported. Each IP diligently adhered to its respective procurement policies for the acquisition and use of materials and services. One encouraging aspect of the project was its flexibility in reallocating funds to certain areas if there was a strong justification for that transfer. The project also implemented rigorous financial controls, a fact which is evident in several measures.
- 60. First, the project's delivery and budget balance report together provide a transparent overview of the expenditures and commitments for the current year. This process, initially generated through ATLAS, is now managed within the Quantum system. Second, the manual monitoring of project expenditures against budget categories was employed to gain a comprehensive understanding of financial progress and outstanding commitments. Last, the receipt of each successive quarterly tranche of GEF funds from UNDP was contingent upon having spent a minimum of 80% of the funds in the previous tranche. Despite these provisions, there were still delays in approving payments after bills and receipts were submitted.
- 61. Currently, there are three contractors involved in this project: (i) Ocean Climate Energy Advisors (OCEA), responsible for the design and installation of the EMRS; (ii) RJ Electrical and Refrigeration Services, overseeing the management of various goods such as hybrid solar ACs, inverter-type ACs and solar water heaters; and (iii) Steady Palms, in charge of managing inverter-type AC units for Pohnpei and Chuuk states. According to PMU staff, all three contractors have been performing admirably.

#### b. Project co-financing

62. The project successfully identified potential sources of co-financing and effectively capitalized on these opportunities. The fact that IPs, stakeholders, and PMU staff possess a clear comprehension of the nature of reported co-financing meant that they were able to materialize the committed in-kind, grant, and cash co-financing. They are also well-informed about the reasons behind disparities between expected and actual levels of co-financing. Approximately 11.2% of the total budget was originally planned to be sourced from the GoFSM as co-financing, including US\$ 0.4 million (as in-kind support) earmarked for project implementation. Project's budget (US\$ 3.55 million) was allocated for various purposes, including (i) supporting energy audits and the implementation of selected energy-saving opportunities, (ii) conducting research on, designing, and implementing EE monitoring, reporting, and database systems and developing EE guidelines, (iii) promoting and applying new EE building technologies and products, (iv) documenting and disseminating the project's activities, (v) designing and executing capacity-building initiatives, and (vi) covering the expenses of managing demonstration projects. Another US\$ 0.2 million was provided as in-kind support for project management, monitoring, evaluation, and coordination efforts.

This observation indicates that the project was well-planned to utilize co-financing, yet the execution of this plan was not as effective. This was mainly due to the absence of concrete mechanisms for tracking co-financing, such as defined procedures, processes, and tracking files/tools. The PMU staff disclosed that the project's budget had been reasonably allocated to the aforementioned activities.

Co-financing (type/source)	GEF financing (US\$ m)		Government (US\$ m)		Partner Agency (US\$ m)		Total (US\$ m)		Percent
	Planned	Actual	Planned	Actual	Planned	Actual	Planned	Actual	
Grants/cash	3,100,000	2,011,639					3,100,000	2,011,639	91%
Loans/concessions									
In-kind support			400,000	200,000			400,000	200,000	50%
Other					50,000	0	50,000		0%
Total	3,100,000	2,011,639	400,000	200,000	50,000	0	3,550,000	2,211,639	
Percent		65%		50%		0%		62.2%	100%

 Table 2: Co-financing (planned vs. actual status), as of August 31, 2023

63. The table 2 revealed that 65% achievements was made in GEF/UNDP financing, 50% in government side, and no data received from the partner agencies.

Table 5. Co-infancing status (as of August 51, 2025)								
Sources of Co- financing	Name of Co-financier	Type of Co- financing	Co-financing amount confirmed at CEO Endorsement/approval	Investment mobilized	Materialized co- financing			
Recipient Government	DoR&D/Energy Division	Grants	450,000	450,000	Recurrent expenditure			
Recipient Government	DoR&D/Energy Division	In- Kind	200,000	200,000	Recurrent expenditure			
Recipient Government	DoR&D/Energy Division	Grants	600,000	600,000	Recurrent expenditure			
Recipient Government	DoRD (EU ACSE Project)	Grants	300,000	43,000	Investment Mobilized			
Recipient Government	DRD/State Governments and Utilities	Grants	600,000	600,000	Investment Mobilized			
GEF Agency								
Recipient Government	State Hospitals	Grants	1,000,000	318,639.00	Investment mobilized			
Total			3,500,000	2,211,639	62.2% achieved			

Table 3: Co-financing status (as of August 31, 2023)

64. The table 3 shows that a total of 62.2% con-financing is leveraged so far. Out of the total, 91% is grant whereas 9% is in kind.

65. The project, in addition to in-kind contributions, effectively secured co-financing from the World Bank to cover the expenses associated with hiring an energy advisor for the Energy Division. This grant also provided support for EE upgrades, including EE Genset systems, power management, and mini-grid systems for utilities. In addition, the collective commitments of state governments amounted to US\$ 1.8 million, US\$ 1.6 million in cash and US\$ 0.2 million in in-kind co-financing. This co-financing was designated for various purposes, including (i) providing logistical support for audits, (ii) facilitating energy end-use monitoring, (iii)

supporting reporting and database development, and procuring EE equipment for the demonstration hospitals.

- 66. The project was able to secure co-financing from the World Bank, too. Because leveraging co-financing experienced some delays, the PMU raised the matter of identifying co-financing issues and implementing mitigation actions during its second meeting of January 2022. Similarly, at the third PAB meeting in May 2022, participants emphasized that state EE officers needed to explore other infrastructure projects with similar goals to complement the project demonstration buildings. According to the PIR for 2022, however, co-financing for activities other than housing the PMU was not made available. That said, during stakeholder interviews, evidence of co-financing was identified, including retrofitting the Chuuk and Yap State hospitals, the radio station in Yap, and the administration building in Yap.
- 67. Co-financing resources played a crucial role in realizing the project's objectives and outcomes. Evidence supporting this assertion includes confirmation emails received from co-financing sources. These emails provide comprehensive information, including the amounts of co-financing, the nature of the activities co-financed, project names, and relevant dates. While cash co-financing is relatively straightforward, the tracking of in-kind contributions was not meticulously documented throughout project implementation. The majority of co-financing was derived from recurrent expenses related to staff time, annual budgets, and the provision of office space for the PMU within DoR&D's office.

#### 4.2.4 Monitoring & evaluation: design at entry (\*), implementation (\*), and overall assessment of M&E (\*) a. M&E measures and activities were built into the ProDoc

- 68. It's commendable that the ProDoc incorporated numerous M&E measures and activities to effectively oversee and report on progress in implementation and outcomes. This achievement was possible because the project was designed in accordance with UNDP and GEF standards and requirements.
- 69. After the project had secured approval, it organized an inception workshop during which activities were systematically categorized, roles and responsibilities of relevant stakeholders were defined, and indicative costs and timelines were established. The workshop yielded valuable insights to the development of the project's M&E plan. The project's scope of work included provisions and budgets for both a MTR and a TE. The MTR was commissioned two years into implementation but it experienced delays that limited the time available to implement the MTR's recommendations in a systematic manner.
- 70. Monitoring was rigorously implemented to gauge progress and identify bottlenecks and appropriately corresponding mitigation strategies. Given the project's slow progress, UNDP requested the PMU to develop an acceleration plan. That plan was presented at the May 2023 PAB meeting. As the project advanced, UNDP initiated weekly online meetings to bridge the remaining gaps, closely monitor progress, and ensure the timely implementation of measures to mitigate emerging challenges. Unless a comprehensive plan for the final three months, it is hard to meet the project's targets.
- 71. It was notable that the M&E system was devised and put into action with the aims of preventing redundancy, achieving the expected outcomes within the given timeframe, and keeping the project on course. Stakeholders expressed their appreciation of the M&E system, which proved instrumental in swiftly addressing emerging issues on the ground by formulating mitigation strategies to safeguard the project's results. The M&E-related concerns raised during the MTR were effectively addressed by strategically interpreting the results based on an assessment of the indicators. As mentioned above, the delay in conducting the MTR resulted in the project's having limited time to fully integrate the MTR's recommendations into a results-based M&E framework designed to enhance the outcomes.
- 72. Stakeholders in Yap shared that since the formal commencement of the project in December 2022, staff from UNDP's Pacific Office in Pohnpei and UNDP's MCO in Suva, Fiji, had made minimal visits to the Yap state. The organization of project activities did not follow the systematic approach (logical order) once used in part due to pandemic-induced travel restrictions and the logistical challenges of serving the widely dispersed FSM states. In principle, capacity-building initiatives (software support) were to be conducted before hardware support was provided as software preparations create the enabling environment the project needs to effectively implement structural supports (but it was not feasible in all cases). Evaluation on the role of UNDP Pacific Office, stakeholders during interview said:

"The deputy UNDP representative actively attended various meetings with government officials and engaged in discussions addressing challenges, thereby demonstrating the dedication of the UNDP North Pacific Office at all stages of project implementation."

73. To compensate for the delay in the project's start and the travel restrictions imposed upon it by the pandemic, the project adopted a pragmatic approach: it selected activities that were feasible and would be able to bridge gaps in the project's overall progress. The limited travel budget further reduced the number of M&E visits beyond the pandemic-induced limitations. Despite these internal and external challenges, the project managed to maintain the high quality of its work. The views of the stakeholders about the overall M&E mechanism as:

"Project-level M&E was conducted in adherence to UNDP requirements as outlined in the UNDP POPP and Evaluation Policy. In addition, mandatory M&E requirements specific to GEF were incorporated in alignment with the GEF M&E policy. The monitoring plan encompasses several key components, including (i) descriptions of monitoring indicators, (ii) identification of data sources, (iii) delineation of data collection methods, (iv) determination of the frequency of data collection, (v) assignment of responsibility for data collection, (vi) establishment of means of verification, and (vii) formulation of underlying assumptions. The total indicative budget allocated for meeting the GEF M&E requirements and the overall M&E budget was US\$ 157,750, or 3% of the GEF budget. The operationalization of the M&E plan was facilitated by available policy mandates and budget resources. The UNDP MCO and Pacific Office team provided guidance and technical support for monitoring as needed.

#### b. PAB's close reviews and decision to expedite progress

74. At the highest echelon, the project's M&E was conducted by the members of the PAB. These monitoring visits generated invaluable guidance for the project. For instance, during the May 2022 PAB meeting, concerns regarding the project's sluggish progress and implementation delays were deliberated, an agenda which led to the formulation of mitigation strategies. It was also decided at that each meeting agenda include the minutes of prior meetings to serve as a means to assess the degree to which previously made decisions had been implemented. If it was discovered that any given decision had not been fully implemented, valid reasons would be identified and further action plans developed. Such re-visitation of previous decisions before making new ones appealed greatly to project stakeholders. During the second PAB meeting, held in January 2022, participants recognized that there was a need for M&E to gauge the project's progress in relation to its indicator targets. The PAB directed the PMU to review the results framework and compare project achievements against established baselines. It was also decided that if any given activity were complete and still had budget leftover, that budget could be reallocated to other budget lines. These decisions suggests how significant M&E was in ensuring the quality of the project's work.

#### c. Build the capacity of the PMU to engage in day-to day actions

75. The PMU is tasked with the daily oversight of project interventions. The 2022 PIR documents the progress the project had made against the indicators and targets outlined in the results framework during the period from the project's inception until June 2022. However, as previously noted, despite the project's ongoing efforts to ensure that there is sufficient follow-up, there was limited reporting on the attainment of results and progress towards meeting indicators. This limitation reduced the adoption of complementary activities and the mobilization of the sort of parallel co-financing that can enhance cost effectiveness.

#### d. Modify the gender action plan to mainstream gender issues in project actions

- 76. In conjunction with the M&E Plan, the project placed significant emphasis on a gender action plan, which it developed in more depth towards the end of 2022. For each output and outcome, this plan outlined specific activities and steps to enhance the project's responsiveness to gender considerations. An effort was made to provide comprehensive implementation details, including specific actions, sources of measurement, indicators, responsible agencies, and budget allocation. While the majority of the proposed actions involved the integration of gender considerations into the project's original activities, there were also several gender-specific activities that have not yet been put into operation. These activities will incur additional costs that were not accounted for in the 2023 AWP. The project revised the 2023 AWP to address implementation gaps. Project stakeholders, however, expressed concerns that this revised plan was overly ambitious as it envisions the execution of all proposed actions within one year, 2023.
- 77. The assessment of the project's comprehensive M&E status, encompassing its design, plans, implementation, and quality, considered several key facets, namely, (i) integration of M&E measures and activities into the ProDoc, (ii) thorough review and decision-making by the PAB to expedite progress, (iii) capacity-building efforts aimed at empowering the PMU for day-to-day activities, and (iv) adaptation of the gender action plan to effectively incorporate gender-related concerns into project

activities. Furthermore, the evaluation appraised the effectiveness of M&E in terms of compliance with the M&E standards established by PMU/FSM, UNDP and GEF. It also examined the utilization of M&E information to enhance project performance and responsiveness to evolving requirements. This involved the use of M&E data to update the ATLAS risk log and the UNDP gender marker, as well as improvements in procurement and logistics systems. After a thorough examination of all the evidence gathered, the overall analysis yields the following rating.

M&E design at entry: **5** (Satisfactory)

M&E plan implementation: **5** (Satisfactory)

Overall quality of M&E: 5 (Satisfactory)

# 4.2.5 UNDP implementation/oversight (\*) and implementing partner execution (\*), overall project implementation/execution (\*), coordination, and operational issues

78. According to the NIM, the UNDP Country Office is responsible for various key functions as are outlined in the letter of agreement the project signed with the government of FSM. These responsibilities include financial and audit services; the recruitment of project personnel, including staff, consultants, and service providers; the procurement of goods and services; and oversight of project expenditures in alignment with approved project AWPs and budgets. PMU staff possesses extensive experience in project management and implementation oversight. UNDP effectively executed the MTR process in accordance with GEF requirements. The support provided to address the challenges posed by COVID-19 demonstrated an apt and adaptable response to significant implementation hurdles. It is worth noting that focusing further on risk management through the periodic update of the SESP would have been highly beneficial for addressing the dynamic nature of risk. Importantly, stakeholders did not raise any concerns regarding UNDP's implementation and oversight of the project during the TE consultations. About the SESP, stakeholder expressed:

"The SESP was updated, and, as called for in the newest plan, UNDP MCO has been monitoring the status of the waste management protocol for the disposal of hazardous and solid waste. While there is a detailed grievance redress mechanism in place, there is limited evidence that it aims to ensure compliance with the SESP through appropriate procedures for addressing project-related complaints and disputes."

79. The project's IPs all implemented activities based on their capacities. Even so, delays in project work occurred due to general human resource management issues, particularly in Kosrae State. External factors such as the pandemic also contributed to project delays. However, the project's resilience enabled it to adapt to and address both internal and external challenges effectively, allowing for the achievement of overall project results through the development of and adherence to contingency plans. The creation and implementation of an "acceleration plan" further helped narrow the project's implementation gaps, as is outlined in the 2022 Annual PIR. While not all tasks have been completed and some barriers still exist, they are within the project's control. During TE consultations in Yap and Pohnpei states, stakeholders consistently expressed the view that, if it had not been for the pandemic, progress in and expenditure on the project would likely have aligned closely with the ProDoc's original plans. About the operationalization of MTR's recommendations, stakeholders during interview said:

"In response to recommendations from the MTR, the PMU devised and the PAB endorsed a six-month accelerated plan to build momentum in project activities. Given that major contracts for the procurement of EC&EE technologies have already been established in all four states and installation is in progress, it is likely that the project will achieve most of its targets before October."

80. Following a comprehensive evaluation encompassing UNDP's implementation and oversight, the execution by its implementing partner, the overall implementation and execution of the project, as well as efforts to address operational challenges to enhance outcomes, the ratings were allocated as follows: (i) UNDP implementation and oversight garnered a rating of 5 (satisfactory), (ii) the execution by the implementing partner received a rating of 5 (satisfactory), and (iii) the overall implementation and execution of the project attained a rating of 5 (satisfactory).

#### 4.2.6 Risk management, including social and environmental standards

81. The ProDoc has identified seven significant risks that underlie the project's outcomes (three classified as medium impact and probability and four as low). The initial risk, which pertains to the possibility of not achieving the overall project objective and project failure, has been diligently addressed by close monitoring by the project team. The team has also coordinated continuously with co-financiers regarding the implementation of their committed baseline projects and activities. As specified in the ProDoc, he DoR&D assumed leadership.

## 4.3 Project Results

## 4.3.1 Progress towards objective and expected outcomes (\*)

82. Using the project's results framework, the TE consultant conducted a thorough evaluation of the project's advancement with respect to the set indicators and targets. The project initially outlined 70 activities spread across 16 outputs, with four outputs allocated to each component or outcome. These were to be accomplished within a 36-month timeframe. However, due to initial delays in activity implementation and the substantial postponement in attaining most targets throughout 2021 and the first half of 2022, the project was forced to adopt corrective measures. Even so, the delays did have a discernible impact on the project's overall progress toward its ultimate goal and objectives.

#### a. Achievement of the project's goal

83. The primary aim of the project was to enhance energy efficiency in the country's building sector while concurrently reducing the total volume of GHG emissions. To gauge progress towards this objective, the project established two key performance indicators: (i) specific energy consumption in the building sector (measured in kWh/m²/yr) and (ii) the cumulative reduction in GHG emissions from the building sector (measured in tons of CO<sub>2</sub>e). The project adopted a continuous monitoring process to assess its achievement of the annual targets for each key indicator and used PIRs to report on that progress.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
Specific energy consumption in the buildings sector, kWh/m <sup>2</sup> /yr.	150	145	144	140
Cumulative incremental GHG emission reduction from the building sector, tons CO2e	0	2,160	3500	3,974
Source: Project data. Aug 31				

- 84. The current energy consumption per square meter per year in the buildings sector stands at 144 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/yr, while the end-of-project goal is to achieve a target of 140 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/yr. This reduction was made achievable through the widespread adoption of EE and environmentally friendly equipment such as cooling systems, solar water heaters, LED lighting, and similar technologies. Consequently, there has been a gradual decrease in energy consumption within the buildings sector over time.
- 85. The total cumulative reduction in GHG emissions from the building sector, measured in tons of  $CO_2e$ , currently stands at 3500, while the end-of-project objective was 3974. This advancement has been made possible through collaborative investments from various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, and JICA. These investments have been directed towards low-carbon power generation for all utility authorities and the promotion of renewable and sustainable energy sources. These combined efforts, in conjunction with the project's initiatives, have significantly contributed to the reduction of GHG emissions (see Annex-4 for details).

#### b. Achievement of the project's objectives

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level		
Cumulative incremental fossil fuel savings due to sustainable energy efficiency and low-carbon interventions implemented, toe diesel	0	566.4	950	1,042.1		
No. of new jobs created in the application of EC&EE technologies and techniques in the country's building sector	0	4	12	4		
Source: Project data, Aug 31						

- 86. The cumulative incremental savings in fossil fuels resulting from the implementation of sustainable EE and low-carbon initiatives, measured in tons of oil equivalent (toe) diesel, currently stands at 950. The project's end-of-term target is set at 1042.1 toe diesel. Thanks to the support and investment from other development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, and JICA in low-carbon power generation for utility authorities, the project's goals have already been met well before the expected timeline.
- 87. The application of EC&EE technologies and techniques in the country's building sector has resulted in the creation of 12 new jobs, surpassing the initial target of 4 jobs. This achievement is attributed to the awarding

of all procurement and installation contracts for the equipment to five local contractors. Each of these contractors has contributed to job creation by hiring two personnel each to carry out the required work. Additionally, there has been job creation on the supply side of EC&EE equipment as well (see Annex-4 for details).

#### c. Achievement of project's anticipated outcomes

Outcome 1: Enforcement of policies and guidance on the energy efficient and energy conserving design, retrofit, operation and maintenance of public sector buildings

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	Aug 31, 2023	End-of- project target level
Number of approved and followed building EC&EE policies and associated guidance and implementing rules and regulations.	0	3	0	3
Number of public-sector buildings that are compliant with energy standards stipulated in building EC&EE policies and associated guidance and implementing rules and regulations.	0	4	7	14
Source: Project data, Aug 31				

- 88. As of August 31, the project has formulated three policies, regulations, and guidelines related to EC&EE and is currently progressing towards obtaining final approval from Congress.
- 89. Currently, there are seven public-sector buildings that adhere to the energy standards specified in the building EC&EE policies, along with the corresponding guidance and implementing rules and regulations. However, the project's ultimate target by the end of its term is to have 14 such compliant buildings. For instance, all the structures within the College of Micronesia are in accordance with the standards outlined in the draft EC&EE policies and the accompanying guidance and regulations (see Annex-4 for details).

#### Outcome 2: Enhanced management and monitoring of the energy performance of public-sector buildings

Description of indicator	Baseline	Mid-term	Aug	End-of-
	level	target	31,	project
		level	2023	target level
Review buildings under the preliminary energy audit system to	0	12	815	30
discover the most comprehensive and best commercially available EE				
equipment, conduct EE demonstration and replicate renovations.				
According to the EMRS, number of state/national level quarterly	0	4	0	4
reports on the energy use of public-sector buildings from state power				
utilities and consumption reports				
Number of building/sectoral level ISO50001 style annual reports	0	8	0	14
submitted to the FSM Energy Group				
Source: Project data, Aug 31				

- 90. A total of 14 buildings have undergone evaluation within the established and operational energy audit system to identify the most comprehensive and commercially superior EE equipment. It's worth noting that the project's original target was to review 30 buildings by its conclusion.
- 91. At present, there is no Energy Management and Reporting System (EMRS) report accessible. However, the project anticipates having one by November 2023, as the EMRS equipment is currently installed in the buildings.
- 92. As of August 31, there is no available EMRS report. However, the project anticipates having these reports by November 2023, as the EMRS equipment is presently installed in the buildings. Once the EMRS is operational, it will provide data at both the building and sectoral levels in an ISO50001 style, facilitating the preparation and submission of annual reports to the FSM Energy Group (see Annex-4 for details).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The installation of EMRS has been concluded in 8 buildings within the Pohnpei state. A similar process is currently underway in the Chuuk, Yap, and Kosrae states, with an anticipated completion date of November 14, 2023. The total count of buildings for this installation is 30.

and facilities				
Description of indicator	Baseline	Mid-term	Aug 31,	End-of-
	level	target level	2023	project target level
Number of public-sector building EE technology application projects designed and financed for implementation as demonstrations	0	8	<b> 4</b> 16	14

0

4

Outcome 3: Increased understanding of the viability and benefits of applying EC&EE technologies to public-sector buildings and facilities

Number of EC&EE projects implemented in public-sector buildings influenced by the results and outcomes of the implemented

demonstration of applying technology

Source: Project data, Aug 31

- 93. The number of EE technology application projects designed and funded for implementation as demonstrations in public-sector buildings currently stands at 14, which matches the end-of-project target of 14 as well. Furthermore, there is an expectation of additional sub-projects in the pipeline, thanks to the Chuuk state government's investment in EC&EE equipment at the state hospital before the project's installation at the same facility.
- 94. The number of EC&EE projects that have been carried out in public-sector buildings, influenced by the results and outcomes of the technology application demonstrations, currently stands at 7. This falls short of the initial target of 16 projects. Notably, during the project's implementation, 7 buildings within the College of Micronesia integrated EC&EE technology. Additionally, other buildings, including the Micronesia Conservation Trust, Pohnpei Public Library, Pohnpei Agricultural Services, Pohnpei Women's Council Resource Center, Gonzaga Catholic Mission Hall, and the High School Building for the Central Union for Young Adults, underwent retrofitting with EE and environmentally friendly technologies (see Annex-4 for details).

Outcome 4: Enhanced awareness and knowledge on the cost-effective application of EC&EE technologies to publicsector buildings

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	Aug 31, 2023	End-of- project target level
Number of trained public-sector building personnel that can ably manage to design, implement and evaluate buildings that apply EC&EE technologies.	0	6	4	10
Number of public-sector buildings with established energy management programs and implemented EC&EE projects.	0	8	8	32
Courses Project data Aug 21				

Source: Project data, Aug 31

- 95. The current number of trained public-sector building personnel capable of proficiently designing, implementing, and evaluating buildings that incorporate EC&EE technologies is 4, falling short of the project's end-of-term target of 10. However, it's noteworthy that as of now, four individuals within the public sector have acquired the skills to manage the design and implementation of EC&EE technologies. There are also expectations for additional personnel to receive training by October 2023.
- 96. The current count of public-sector buildings that have initiated energy management programs and executed EC&EE projects stands at 8, which falls short of the project's original target of 32. As of the current status, 8 public buildings have successfully established EMRS (Energy Management and Reporting Systems), and it is anticipated that additional buildings will complete this process by the third week of September (see Annex-4 for details).

## 4.3.2 Relevance (\*)

97. The project aligns with FSM's national strategies and plans due to the strong correlation between its outcomes and outputs. This alignment is particularly evident in the context of national priorities. FSM's commitment, as outlined in its NDC report, involves achieving an unconditional 28% reduction in GHG emissions from 2000

16

 $<sup>^{16}</sup>$  By the conclusion of the project, the anticipated number of buildings is expected to exceed 14, owing to the recent purchase and installation of EE ACs by the Chuuk state hospital. The surplus ACs are scheduled to be installed in other public buildings according to the PEA's recommendations.

levels by 2025. This reduction is to be achieved by implementing energy EC&EE measures that will in turn decrease annual power generation.

- 98. Recognizing that one of FSM's development approaches is to encourage public-private partnerships (PPP) aimed at enhancing the renewable energy sector, the project assumed a structure carefully calculated to contribute to the establishment of institutional frameworks and arrangements for EC&EE within both public and private buildings. The project effectively tackled financial obstacles and promoted capacity development through a series of actions and strategies galvanized by stakeholder input. Two notable ideas introduced by local and national stakeholders was that there was a "lack of comprehension regarding the design and implementation of EC&EE projects" and that the challenge of "overcoming financial barriers" could be accomplished by adopting a PPP approach.
- 99. The foundation of this project is in harmony with pertinent GEF strategic goals and outcomes structure, notably CCM I Program I. The PIF appropriately highlighted the factors driving global environmental deterioration, concerns regarding sustainability, market alterations and expansion, and novel approaches. The project is linked to and in line with UNDP priorities and strategies for FSM. The project explored various avenues aimed at increasing investments in introducing EC&EE practices to public buildings. The project also embraced a PPP model in alignment with FSM's renewable energy sector policy. Recognizing the substantial potential of the private sector in realizing sustainable renewable energy initiatives, the project strategically engaged private entities (see Annex-10).
- 100. The assessment of the project's relevance took into consideration several key factors, including, (i) alignment of its objectives with the priorities of the Government of FSM and States, (ii) compatibility of its objectives with FSM's development priorities and its broader environment, (iii) the project's origin in the ideas of States and national stakeholders, with their active involvement in its development, (iv) alignment of its objectives with GEF strategic priorities, especially GEF 5, (v) conformity with UNDP priorities and strategies for FSM, and (vi) the project's contribution to the implementation of FSM's policies in the renewable energy sector. Based on these criteria, the overall rating for relevance is 5, indicating a satisfactory level of alignment and relevance.

#### 4.3.3 Effectiveness (\*)

#### a. Key factors contributing to project success (achievement) or underachievement

- 101. Government stakeholders identified several key factors that contributed to the project's success, including (i) the willingness of national and state governments as well as building managers to collaborate through effective coordination; (ii) the provision of tax waivers on equipment and in-kind contributions such as workspace and office supplies; (iii) contributions of co-financing assistance as per the project plan: (iv) the enthusiastic support of development partners like the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and others in creating an enabling environment; (v) the management of essential human resources, including a building EE and environmental and social specialists, and EMRS consultants, to bridge knowledge gaps; (vi) strong leadership from the IPs and genuine support from UNDP and PAB; and (vii) a robust PMU which carries out daily operations effectively. Thus far, the project implementation has not encountered significant socio-economic, political, cultural, or environmental risks other than the impacts of the pandemic. According to project stakeholders, the key factors contributing to underachievement include (a) disruptions caused by COVID-19 lockdowns, (b) insufficient availability of qualified human resources within the country, (c) a lack of skilled labor at the national/state level, (d) limited resources on the islands where the project is being implemented, and (e) delays in the tendering and procurement processes. The pandemic prevented experts and project personnel from traveling to carry out PEAs and engage in face-to-face discussions with stakeholders. In addition, there was a shortage of qualified candidates to fill critical roles and conduct assessments as well as a limited number of vendors to supply required products and services. The geographic remoteness of the targeted areas complicated the purchase, shipping, and receipt of equipment.
- 102. Despite these challenges, careful assessment and analysis revealed that the planned inputs and strategies were realistic, appropriate, and sufficient for achieving the project's intended results and outcomes. That said, the project faced changes and disruptions from the beginning, including the pandemic and inflated prices for EC&EE equipment and fixtures in the global market. Price rises in the global market in turn affected local markets, resulting in price increases for some materials. These price hikes posed challenges for the tendering and procurement processes. However, the project successfully addressed these challenges by meeting vendors and contractors, revising cost estimates some bids to avoid cancellations, and re-advertising some bids to accommodate the concerns of vendors and contractors. Despite these difficulties, the project persevered and ultimately achieved its overall goals and objectives.

- 103. Managed human resources by clearly defining roles and responsibilities: The project effectively organized human resources and short-term consultants by outlining distinct roles and responsibilities through ToRs. In particular, the inclusion of an ESIA and BEE specialist on the team significantly accelerated progress in activities under components 1, 2, and 3. In additional, the recruitment of a technical advisor to focus on policies and regulations is anticipated to make a notable contribution, particularly concerning the policy-related aspects of components I and 2. Notably, to mitigate potential risks stemming from delays in human resource recruitment, the PMU/ IPs promptly initiated requests for services to facilitate timely recruitment. The project's stakeholders recognized and appreciated the value of this strategic approach to human resource management.
- 104. Developed a detailed work plan and ensured monitoring was regular: The project contributed to the formulation of a comprehensive work plan and a well-defined timeline, thereby clearly structuring the implementation of the project's envisioned undertakings in real-world conditions. The PMU/IP actively monitored and evaluated activities, ensuring the successful attainment of all project components at a high standard of quality, and coordinated such efforts with UNDP to enhance synergy. The project held several monitoring visits with UNDP MCO and UNDP Pacific Office, all of which provided valuable insights into how to go about promoting the project's holistic advancement and devising strategies to address gaps.
- 105. Used online platforms for meetings and revisiting project activities: In response to the setbacks triggered by the COVID-19 pandemic, a phenomenon which substantially hindered operations, the PMU/IP leveraged online platforms like Zoom to orchestrate meetings, evaluate progress in activities, review and adapt the work plan as required, and extend essential assistance for executing project endeavors. Once travel restrictions had been lifted and inter-island travel reinstated, project operations regained momentum. Preliminary energy audits were initiated and procurement procedures progressed seamlessly. Stakeholders during interview also expressed that "Pandemic-related travel restrictions prevented energy audits from being conducted as originally planned. Once inter-island travel reopened, however, preliminary energy audits were carried out, and procurement processes resumed. Border controls only lifted after mid-2022, and even then regular flights to FSM states were not fully restored. Travel restrictions to certain states persisted following the onset of the first community outbreak of COVID in FSM in the third quarter of 2022."
- 106. Increased number of PABs and held fortnightly meeting: In order to enhance the structured execution of the project, the project decided to increase the frequency with which the PAB met. This adjustment aimed to ensure that guidance was provided timely and that both emerging and lingering issues were resolved promptly. Departing from the previous biannual schedule, the project began to hold quarterly PAB meetings. This shift enabled the project to address challenges efficiently, expedite project implementation, and exercise stringent oversight over project quality. To illustrate, the PAB meeting resoled to ask UNDP for assistance in procuring EE equipment and fixtures to overcome persistent procurement delays originating with the project.
- 107. Enlarged the role of UNDP's Pacific office: The UNDP Pacific Office helped arrange PAB meetings and draft TORs designed to provide assurance of activities would be implemented on time and also furnished technical insight to facilitate the seamless execution of project activities. In addition, the UNDP Pacific Office extended managerial backing to the procurement and financial aspects of the project, thereby ensuring the project adhered to its policies and designated timelines. Moreover, the UNDP Pacific Office assumed a guiding role in risk management within the PMU and contributed valuable inputs to the energy audit and feasibility study reports to ensure their technical soundness.
- 108. Modified project implementation plan: In order to expedite the execution of planned tasks, the project streamlined the processes for procuring all essential resources, such as equipment for demonstration and international consultants. After encountering implementation delays and feeling a need to better coordinate activities carried out by project partners, the PMU revisited the project implementation plan to prioritize pivotal tasks, especially those that had experienced delays in their commencement, within each of the project's three components.
- 109. Revised implementation and monitoring/tracking plans: The project modified its monitoring and tracking strategy to align with the updated implementation plan and the project's logical framework. Both foundational and incidental activities were considered. The adapted monitoring approach facilitated the observation of outcome-level indicators and the advancement of each project activity. A distinct monitoring plan was formulated and executed for the project's demonstrations in order to evaluate the energy and

environmental effectiveness of each. Factors such as energy savings and avoidance and the associated reductions in greenhouse gas emissions were quantified, as were the tangible economic outcomes of each demonstration. This new monitoring framework allowed the project to compute how much co-financing originated from each demonstration site. The monitoring plan designed for the demonstrations was deliberated thoroughly before securing approval from UNDP Country Office/NCE and endorsement from the PAB.

- 110. Reminded PMU to monitor and report/document the results of all co-financed/baseline activities: Since the project lacked comprehensive co-financing data, the PMU was entrusted with responsibility for monitoring, documenting, and reporting the outcomes of all of the project's co-financed and baseline activities, including the amounts of committed and secured co-financing. The PMU was also assigned the tasks of evaluating the project's performance in alignment with the project's logical framework and facilitating the execution of targeted research for each outcome indicator. Because Year I targets were not attained, the PMU was directed to expedite the implementation of the postponed activities and those designated for realization during the reporting period of the Project Implementation Review (PIR) in 2023. This approach was instrumental in generating the requisite data and information needed to gauge the level of achievement for each outcome indicator. To maintain UNDP's oversight of project implementation, the PMU is advised to continue its regular coordination calls with UNDP PO. In addition, consistent coordination with the regional technical advisor (RTA) is recommended to address implementation challenges and to ensure the vigilant monitoring of progress in both the implementation of planned projects and the assessment of results.
- 111. Practice good coordination and collaboration with other agencies: In addition to the designated agencies outlined in the ProDoc, the project successfully harnessed co-financing resources from the World Bank. A grant was allocated to the DoR&D to cover the expenditures associated with an energy advisor for the Energy Division, who concurrently serves as the chief technical advisor for the project. The grant is also being allocated to enhance energy efficiency through various avenues, including the implementation of EE power generation systems, power management control mechanisms, and mini-grid systems, all of which serve as retrofits or upgrades designed to enhance EE across utilities. Memoranda of understanding (MoUs) committing to co-financing initiatives were signed with three of the states. The specific buildings under consideration are the State Hospital of Chuuk, Department of Education buildings in Kosrae, and retrofits within Yap State.

#### f. Key factors contributing to project underachievement

- 112. Delays in human resource management: The recruitment process for the subject matter experts, such as the BEE and Chief Technical Advisor (CTA) were delayed due to the scarcity of suitably qualified candidates, particularly national technical experts. However, with assistance from UNDP, a technical expert specializing in EC&EE was secured and much progress in policies, regulations, and guidance has been made.
- 113. Pandemic-induced impacts on the project's pace of implementation: The project's progress was substantially impeded by the pandemic, which caused widespread delays in government and agency operations due to the implementation of emergency plans aimed to prevent the spread of COVID-19 and ensure social distancing was practiced in government offices. As a result, both the implementation of project activities and the recruitment of technical experts encountered significant obstacles and were subject to considerable delays. Travel restrictions imposed during the pandemic further hampered the continuity of project activities, resulting in a notable slowdown in their pace of implementation. The overall impact of the pandemic was an estimated 16 months of disruption.
- 114. A slow response from national and state government as well as other relevant agencies: Delays in activities arose from the sluggish response of national and state governments as well as other involved agencies. These agencies struggled to align with commitments established during project design and preparation as the administrative framework was relatively new. Co-financing MoUs encountered difficulties, too. Indeed, only the DoR&D confirmed its commitment. This predicament stemmed largely from the inadequacy of communications between the project team and state-level authorities. Furthermore, the project encountered limitations in effectively introducing relevant stakeholders and staff to the project's objectives. A deficiency in proper induction contributed to a lack of mutual understanding among implementing agencies during the project's initial stages (see Annex-11).
- 115. The assessment of the project's effectiveness took into account the several criteria, including (i) the degree to which project objectives were met, (ii) the critical factors that either contributed to the project's success (achievement) or hindered it (underachievement), (iii) the significant risks that posed a threat to the attainment

of project objectives and global environmental benefits, and (iv) the key assumptions and impact drivers that were relevant to achieving global environmental benefits. While it is worth noting that the project still has several targets to meet at the outcome level (despite many positive developments), its overall rating is **4**, indicating a **moderately satisfactory** level of **effectiveness**.

## 4.3.4 Efficiency (\*)

#### a. Project's level of cost effectiveness

116. In general, the project activities were economically efficient. During the evaluation consultation, no project stakeholders raised any concern about budgetary issues and nobody said that budget had negatively impacted the project's outcomes. The project strove diligently to utilize its resources in a cost-effective manner. For example, as is the case in other states, the project in Yap made efficient use of government-owned property for equipment and material storage, thus reducing storage costs by a substantial amount. About the cost effectives and time efficient approach, stakeholder reflected:

"The project employed a cost-effective and time-efficient approach. As a result, it decided to procure energy equipment from Guam rather than the Philippines to save money. Initially, DoR&D planned to source energy equipment valued at US\$ 240,000 from the Philippines, but further analysis and market research made it clear that Guam could provide the same equipment more cheaply and quickly. In the end, however, DoR&D did not procure the equipment from Guam as it was not possible to manage the equipment and fixtures on time."

- 117. Furthermore, the project successfully secured waivers for import taxes at both the national and the state levels. The resulting savings invested in project activities. The project followed the NIM and ensured that it followed government processes and protocols for procuring goods, equipment, and services to the letter.
- 118. To date, financial and human resources have been utilized judiciously and in accordance with the plan. Project resources were not only allocated but also utilized for demonstration purposes. Expenditures across all four project components were managed satisfactorily and in line with national and international standards. As of August 31, 2023, 65% achievements was made in GEF/UNDP financing, 50% in government side, and no data received from the partner agencies. The overall co-financing as of August 31 is 62.2%
- 119. This achievement was attributable to the PMU's efficient acceleration of the implementation pace to achieve its outcomes and still stay within the budget. The majority of expenditures were allocated to contractual services for EC&EE retrofitting in public buildings and the remainder went to local consultants, vendors, contractors, individuals, and miscellaneous office-related expenses.
- 120. The project demonstrated that fund allocations were appropriate for and directly relevant to the successful implementation of the awarded work. This success was bolstered by robust financial controls, as is evidenced by detailed project budget reports, all of which are readily available. Thorough reviews of these reports confirm that the project's expenditures on activities aligned closely with the plans outlined in the ProDoc and were approved by the PAB. In short, the utilization of the GEF grant thus far has been cost-effective and had resulted in good outcomes.

#### b. Expenditures in line with international standards and norms

121. The project consistently upheld international standards and norms, as demonstrated through its compliance with the Harmonized Approach to Cash Transfers (HACT) micro assessment, NIM audits, and periodic spot checks conducted under the NIM framework. About the HACT and its operationalization, project's stakeholders during interview said:

"To ensure the quality of monitoring, various tools such as HACT, obligatory spot checks, project monitoring against the GAP framework, and a review of project indicators were employed. However, strategic monitoring visits, which typically involve being physically present at project sites, were significantly impeded by the pandemic. Consequently, the monitoring plan was not fully realized. Harmonizing FSM's policy requirements with UNDP's HACT policy was challenging, particularly regarding the management of financial flows. Several issues arose concerning the alignment of FSM policy requirements with UNDP's quarterly funding disbursement, especially in the context of human resources. While the management of procurement is somewhat less complex, it nonetheless necessitates timely action to prevent funds from being held beyond three months. To expedite project activities and maintain continuous progress, GoFSM is also contemplating the use of its own funds in situations where it is deemed necessary. However, this approach comes with the condition that UNDP release reimbursements to GoFSM promptly. Committing funds for the duration of contracts, especially staff contracts, was a challenge. A similar challenge arises while securing funds for supplies

and goods under FSM policy, as funds must be in place before the procurement process can commence. If the procurement process extends beyond three or six months, it presents reporting challenges for both parties."

122. The most recent NIM audit, revealed no issues that required corrective action. The fact that all services were procured through a competitive bidding process underscores the project's commitment to transparency and accountability. Contracts for the supply and installation of equipment by local vendors adhered to competitive standards, and international consultants delivered services that met or exceeded international norms. These practices confirm the project's record-keeping was meticulous and its financial management systematic. All expenditures aligning seamlessly with international standards and norms.

#### c. Project's approach to implementation efficiently delivered the planned project results

- 123. Overall, the project's implementation approach was effective in achieving the project's intended outcomes within the established timeframe in close collaboration with all relevant stakeholders. A comprehensive examination the details of AWPs revealed that the project had played a pivotal role in shaping the implementation strategy to meet the originally planned results. This success can be attributed to the project's innovative and adaptable approach, manifested particularly through the development and execution of "acceleration plans." The meticulous execution of these plans proved invaluable in addressing programmatic gaps caused by various internal challenges and external factors.
- 124. However, it is important to acknowledge that the project is not without its challenges and areas for improvement. Stakeholders who participated in the evaluation consultations opined that the project could benefit from greater involvement by relevant stakeholders, starting right from the conceptualization and design phases and extending into the subsequent stage of project implementation. Such a comprehensively inclusive approach could result in even more substantial results. A thorough orientation for relevant stakeholders and project staff could also enhance the overall efficiency of project activities. In addition, the proper documentation of stakeholder commitments could help the project secure additional co-financing opportunities, facilitating programmatic synergy. It is important to note that certain factors beyond the project's control, such as the pandemic-related lockdowns and limited flight availability even after borders reopened, significantly undermined the efficiency of project activities. As discussed in previous sections, the project experienced significant delays during its initial years. In fact, for 4 months the project lacked both a project manager and a financial and administrative officer.
- 125. Regarding project design, the ProDoc outlined a typical UNDP/GEF project management structure, a structure that the project adhered to throughout the project implementation period. This management structure was entirely suitable for ensuring effective project execution. Standard UNDP/GEF monitoring and evaluation systems were also applied during the project's implementation. Notably, no extension requests were made for the project, reflecting the project management's confidence in its ability to meet its objectives within the established timeframe.
- 126. A positive aspect worth highlighting is the minimal turnover among project personnel and PAB members. Indeed, only one change PAB member, and that only for a brief three months, occurred in Yap. The UNDP Pacific Office played a pivotal role in overseeing and monitoring the project's progress and providing essential technical support to ensure that the project would be able to continue working towards its remaining targets without compromising the quality of its efforts.

#### d. Delays in project implementation and their effect on cost effectiveness

- 127. The delays in project implementation significantly hindered the project's cost-effectiveness multiplier effects. For instance, post-pandemic shipping and travel costs surged the initial cost compared to the baseline years, which encompassed the end of 2020 and the beginning of 2021. Delays lasting approximately 19 months meant that there was little room to engage in coordinated efforts with other UN agencies, bilateral and multilateral organizations, or civil society groups for planning and executing project activities on a cost-sharing basis due to the sense of urgency stemming from the need to catch up and achieve the initially delayed project targets. Despite the project's extensive scope, it had a tight timeframe that prevented the full realization of its potential, representing a missed opportunity. Furthermore, the delays had implications for equipment procurement, as global price hikes resulting from the pandemic, along with increases in shipping and transportation costs, increased procurement expenses.
- 128. During the project's initial years (2020-2021), slow implementation was primarily attributed to a shortage of local human resources and the constraints posed by COVID-19 travel restrictions. This slowness did not,

however, compromise the project's cost effectiveness as procurement activities were limited during this period. Once the project had successfully hired suitable human resources (both internally and externally) with support from UNDP, implementation gained significant momentum.

#### e. Contribution of cash and in-kind co-financing to project implementation

- 129. The project successfully mobilized both cash and in-kind co-financing from the planned stakeholders to use for its implementation. As of August 31, 2023, 65% achievements was made in GEF/UNDP financing, 50% in government side, and no data received from the partner agencies. 62.2% con-financing is leveraged so far. Out of the total, 91% is grant whereas 9% is in kind. However, apart from letter of DoR&D, however, aside from the letter from the DoR&D, no supporting documentation for co-financing has been received. Although there was strong initial support for the project, as evidenced by numerous co-financing letters and expressions of commitment, project ownership gradually waned due to shifts in policies and priorities among some key stakeholders. Even so, the commitment of the state governments remained steadfast.
- 130. For instance, in Yap, the state hospital made significant contributions, including the purchase of a new central cooling unit for US\$ 205,764 the allocation of US\$1,078 to replace exterior metal halide lamps with more energy-efficient exterior light-emitting diodes (LED) lamps, and the allocation of US\$3,500 for the purchase of exterior solar lamps to enhance lighting around the hospital premises. Similarly, the Office of Administrative Services in Yap State provided US\$1,788 to support the acquisition of electrical accessories, wiring, and construction materials, facilitating the conversion of many 110-volt systems to 220-volt systems in preparation for AC installation. A similar level of commitment was also reported in Chuuk State.

#### Box I: Evidence of cost-sharing mechanisms with other agencies in Yap State

- 131. To the best of its ability, the project successfully established cost-sharing arrangements with relevant agencies. For instance, in Yap, while carrying out Activity 3.2.1 at Yap Hospital, 60% of the total expenses related to the acquisition of a new central cooling unit and solar lighting for the exterior area were shared, and the Hospital Maintenance Division was highly cooperative in facilitating access to and providing information for data collection efforts.
- 132. During the implementation of Activity 3.2.1 at the Yap administration building, 30% of the costs involved providing workspace for the EE officer and office equipment. The EE officer was granted unrestricted access to office use for assessment and implementation purposes.
- 133. Similarly, for the same activity at Yap Radio Station, 10% of the expenses to repair the AM transmitter and implement solar AC units to reduce power consumption in the AM transmitter room were covered by the station. The radio station displayed excellent cooperation with the project and granted unlimited access throughout the EC&EE installation process.
- 134. Regarding in-kind contributions, the project received valuable support in various forms, including import tax waivers, storage space for shipping containers and AC units, office workspace, office supplies and equipment, as well as cooperation in prioritizing project activities and coordinating the use of equipment like forklifts for container offloading and goods transportation, among other forms of assistance. Notably, among numerous contributions, the renovation of public buildings met co-financing requirements.
- 135. Stakeholders recognized the significance of these in-kind co-financing contributions, which proved to be instrumental in ensuring the project's success. The contributions of the DoR&D, the primary IP working in conjunction with other relevant departments to support project implementation, were particularly significant. In addition, each state government made cash contributions in accordance with the project plan. If the project had been able to utilize its initial 18 months more effectively, however, it could have leveraged additional resources in the form of cash, materials, and in-kind support. The delays, then, represent a missed opportunity for the project.

#### f. Project's success in leveraging additional resources from different agencies

136. Overall, the project was successful in securing additional resources from various agencies, thanks to its strategic approach of seeking additional support from relevant organizations to foster programmatic synergy. As a result, the project was able to generate some co-financing. For example, the assistance provided by the SPC played a pivotal role in conducting energy audits. It was noted that Yap State committed to financing EC&EE retrofitting after being inspired by preliminary results that indicated a reduction in electricity tariffs. Furthermore, financial support from other donors such as the World Bank, Asian Development Bank, European Union-SPC, and Japan International Cooperation Agency contributed to the energy sector in the

# FSM and had direct and indirect impacts on the overall implementation of the project. About the involvement of SPC for training, PMU staff during interview reflected:

"The PMU engaged in negotiations with regional partners such as the Secretariat of the Pacific Community (SPC) to jointly organize training and workshops for the management, design, implementation, and evaluation of EC&EE application projects. However, this collaboration was never occurred as it was deemed that the project's remaining timeframe was too short to complete the necessary administrative work and formalize the required contractual agreements."

137. Based on these six parameters, the assessment of efficiency was conducted. These parameters encompassed, i.e. (a) the project's level of cost-effectiveness during implementation, (b) expenditures that adhere to international standards and norms for record-keeping, (c) the project's efficient implementation approach in delivering the planned results, (d) timeliness in project implementation and its impact on cost-effectiveness, (e) the contribution of cash and in-kind co-financing to project implementation, and (f) the project's strategy for leveraging additional resources from various agencies. Although the project's delivery rate currently stands at 74.78% (representing significant progress compared to the MTR and the second PIR, which was as of June 2023), and despite efforts to secure co-financing falling short of the initial plan, the overall efficiency rating is 4, indicating a moderately satisfactory level.

#### 4.3.5 Overall Outcome (\*)

- 138. The current energy consumption per square meter per year in the buildings sector stands at 144 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/yr, while the end-of-project goal is to achieve a target of 140 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/yr. The total cumulative reduction in GHG emissions from the building sector, measured in tons of CO<sub>2</sub>e, currently stands at 3500, while the end-of-project objective was 3974.
- 139. The cumulative incremental savings in fossil fuels resulting from the implementation of sustainable EE and low-carbon initiatives, measured in tons of oil equivalent (toe) diesel, currently stands at 950. The project's end-of-term target is set at 1042.1 toe diesel. The application of EC&EE technologies and techniques in the country's building sector has resulted in the creation of 12 new jobs, surpassing the initial target of 4 jobs.
- 140. As of August 31, the project has formulated three policies, regulations, and guidelines related to EC&EE and is currently progressing towards obtaining final approval from Congress. Currently, there are seven public-sector buildings that adhere to the energy standards specified in the building EC&EE policies, along with the corresponding guidance and implementing rules and regulations. However, the project's ultimate target by the end of its term is to have 14 such compliant buildings.
- 141. A total of 14 buildings have undergone evaluation within the established and operational energy audit system to identify the most comprehensive and commercially superior EE equipment. At present, there is no Energy Management and Reporting System (EMRS) report accessible. Once the EMRS is operational, it will provide data at both the building and sectoral levels in an ISO50001 style, facilitating the preparation and submission of annual reports to the FSM Energy Group
- 142. The number of EE technology application projects designed and funded for implementation as demonstrations in public-sector buildings currently stands at 14, which matches the end-of-project target of 14 as well. The number of EC&EE projects that have been carried out in public-sector buildings, influenced by the results and outcomes of the technology application demonstrations, currently stands at 7. This falls short of the initial target of 16 projects.
- 143. The current number of trained public-sector building personnel capable of proficiently designing, implementing, and evaluating buildings that incorporate EC&EE technologies is 4, falling short of the project's end-of-term target of 10. The current count of public-sector buildings that have initiated energy management programs and executed EC&EE projects stands at 8, which falls short of the project's original target of 32.
- 144. Following a comprehensive assessment of the project's primary goal, main objective, and its four **overall outcomes**, the overall project outcome is rated as **4**, indicating a **moderately satisfactory** level. It's worth noting that this rating considers the need to achieve additional targets within each of the four outcomes, although progress is gaining momentum following the contract award, with equipment and fixtures in place and installation picking up pace.
## 4.3.6 Country ownership

- 145. GoFSM demonstrated a robust sense of project ownership and collaborated effectively with IPs and stakeholders. The government's dedication to and ownership of the project are remarkable. Indeed, senior government officials from the DoR&D and other relevant departments and divisions were actively engaged in project inception, design, planning, and execution. This degree of involvement became possible through regular review and reflection sessions, along with the organization of frequent PAB meetings. Additionally, the dissemination of PAB's decisions among the pertinent project stakeholders contributed to building trust and fostering harmony among them. Furthermore, both the GoFSM and donor agencies are enthusiastic about providing financial support for expanding the renewable energy initiatives already begun. The GoFSM took proactive measures, including the development, modification, and implementation of plans, policies, and regulatory frameworks related to EC&EE, to bolster the project's overarching objectives and achieve favorable outcomes. Additionally, there were reports of certain government officials harboring personal interests contrary to the project's activities. However, these concerns were addressed following an interaction between the Assistant Secretary of the Energy Division and the state's chief executives.
- 146. The establishment of the PAB underscored the government's commitment as its members represented both national and state government entities, and the DoR&D Director serving as the chairperson. This board was awarded the highest authority of any stakeholder in making critical decisions regarding project implementation. The project successfully engaged a diverse range of stakeholders, including various ministries, departments, I/NGOs, UN agencies, academic institutions, and CSOs, to maximize its outcomes. The project aligned seamlessly with ministerial strategic plans and sectoral policies related to climate change mitigation and disaster risk reduction. This project's robust country ownership is evident from the fact that States actively sought to replicate project ideas and technologies using their own financial resources and the project's technical assistance.
- 147. Because of FSM's decentralized political structure, individual State governments possess significant authority, including jurisdiction over alternative energy. The project aligned seamlessly with the development priorities and plans of the GoFSM. Specifically, the project was geared towards addressing the development priority of arranging for sustainable energy to lower the cost of electricity costs. The project was designed and executed with close coordination and consultation with various government agencies. Indeed, multiple government entities and institutions participated actively in its implementation.
- 148. To assess country ownership, GEF evaluations need to ascertain that the project aligns with the stated sector development priorities. In addition, they must confirm that project outputs, such as new energy-related laws, were developed with the involvement of government officials and incorporated into national strategies, policies, and legal frameworks. Both of these criteria were met by this project. The endorsement of these policies by the GoFSM was led by the DoR&D. The project had clear and direct connections to national development and sectoral plans in that its overarching goal was of reducing energy demand through the implementation of EE retrofits and, in consequence, decreasing electricity costs.

# 4.3.7 Sustainability: financial (\*), socio-economic (\*), institutional framework and governance (\*), environmental (\*), and overall likelihood (\*)

## a. Financial sustainability

- 149. Financial resources, among numerous other factors, played a crucial role in ensuring the sustainability of the project's outcomes. The most substantial cost incurred was the procurement and installation of AC units and associated equipment and fixtures. Contractual agreements with the vendor/installer included a special clause stipulating that the responsibility for any maintenance needed within the first year following installation would lie with the vendor/installer. This strategic decision effectively eliminated O&M costs for the administrators of the concerned public buildings.
- 150. The savings realized from the reductions in electricity bills attributable to retrofitting and the installation of more efficient AC units have motivated state governments to enhance their buildings, transition to more energy-efficient lighting, and assume responsibility for the O&M of solar AC units. It has been noted that the FSM government may require additional resources to continue issuing reports on energy usage in public-sector buildings and energy consumption as a whole as well as ISO 50001-style annual reports if EE officers are unable to write such reports due to limitations in their capacity.

- 151. During the evaluation consultations, the managers of each building declared his or her commitment to developing annual O&M plans and allocating budget for O&M. This action suggests that managing the resources required for O&M would not pose a significant challenge. With building managers and state governments incorporating EC&EE initiatives into their future action plans, it is highly likely that the project's outcomes will be sustained in the long term. Given that climate change mitigation is a top priority for both national and state governments, resources are expected to be available from development partners other than GEF to ensure the project's sustainability once GEF assistance comes to an end. Collaborating with other UN and development partner initiatives to secure co-financing and involving commercial banks and financial institutions would enhance the aspect of financial sustainability.
- 152. The assessment of financial sustainability takes into account several factors, including (a) the O&M mechanism in place, (b) the commitment to allocate funds for O&M in the immediate future, and (c) the overall ownership of the project by stakeholders. The project strategically incorporated O&M costs into the responsibilities of the contractors for a one-year period. Each building manager has expressed their commitment to developing annual O&M plans and budget allocations for O&M from their annual budgets. Additionally, the project contributed to electricity tariff savings after the installation of hybrid ACs, fostering a strong sense of ownership among stakeholders. Consequently, its' rating is **4** (likely) that the project's outcomes will be sustained in the long term.

#### b. Socio-economic sustainability

- 153. The socio-political sustainability of the project rests on the willingness of project stakeholders to continue to seek the services and benefits stemming from the EC&EE interventions and to align themselves with government policies and plans even after the project concludes. State governments represent the primary source of revenue for FSM's only utility company. A reduction in the cost of utilities would naturally result in a decline in the utility company's revenues and could raise concerns about revenue flow. However, stakeholders emphasized during consultations that given the high priority accorded to climate change mitigation by both the national and state governments, any potential reduction in revenue is of far less concern than the imperative of climate change mitigation, especially since FSM is a signatory to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC).
- 154. An examination of FSM's existing policies at both the national and the state levels, along with the results of stakeholder consultations and available data, revealed that there are no immediate or foreseeable long-term socio-political risks. In addition, because the government administration selected specific public buildings for demonstration purposes, there will be no socio-political issues, disputes or concern, particularly as these buildings represent high electricity consumers. Currently, no socio-political risks have been identified that would jeopardize the long-term sustainability of the project's results. However, the shortage of qualified personnel and workers is an emerging issue which may slow the pace of EE retrofitting in public buildings in the future. Conducting tailored training sessions for local electricians and gathering data on organizations that share global best practices contribute significantly to the promotion of socio-economic sustainability.
- 155. The evaluation of socio-economic sustainability was conducted based on three key factors: (a) the willingness of project stakeholders to continue seeking the services and benefits resulting from the EC&EE interventions and their commitment to aligning these technologies with government policies and plans, (b) the level of priority assigned to "climate change mitigation" in both the national and state governments' contexts, and (c) the assessment of foreseeable short and long-term socio-political risks. Upon careful analysis of these three parameters, it was determined that willingness among stakeholders has been high, climate change mitigation holds a topmost priority status within FSM, and there are no immediate risks associated with the socio-economic arena. As a result, the socio-economic sustainability is rated as **4 (likely**).

#### c. Institutional frameworks and governance sustainability

- 156. Since this project is being implemented under the NIM, there are neither institutional framework nor governance risks. The project was meticulously designed and executed with transparency, accountability, and responsiveness to the needs of all stakeholders in mind. No stakeholders interviewed raised any concern about the mishandling of project funds by any party, whether staff, contractors, or suppliers. However, there is a need to address policy-related barriers by revisiting the endorsement procedures of each state.
- 157. At the national level the Energy Division falls under DoR&D, but in Yap State, it is under the purview of Department of Planning and Budget. However, this arrangement is too supportive for the success of the project. The sustainability of long-term results relies heavily on institutional frameworks and governance.

Under Component I, the project supported the development of policies, regulations, and guidance on EC/EE within the context of the existing institutional frameworks and governance. The PMU actively advocated relevant stakeholders to approve these policies. Institutional sustainability was reinforced by establishing a pool of trained technicians who will ensure that the technical skills needed to support future O&M are available at the national and state levels. The project's upcoming capacity-building plan will contribute to these sectors and has already initiated efforts to address policy gaps, which represent a significant contribution from the project.

- 158. The project is building the capacity of FSM to operate and maintain EC/EE measures in public buildings and, once the EMRS is in place (by October, it is planned), to collect and analyze data and information related to the performance of EC/EE measures in these buildings. While the response of government personnel has been positive, it remains to be seen how the project's training programs will integrate with and utilize the EMRS to collect data from public buildings. There is an ongoing need for information and knowledge dissemination through long-term capacity strengthening. Climate change mitigation and, specifically, GHG emission reduction at the national and state levels are high priorities for FSM and UNDP. Policy frameworks and mechanisms have been instrumental in reducing environmental degradation and supporting effort to mitigate climate change. The information collected from various sources indicates that there are minimal risks within the institutional frameworks and governance. This is primarily due to the absence of any legal frameworks, policies, governance structures, or processes that could jeopardize the continued benefits generated by this project. The project facilitated the development of three policies and the establishment of a mechanism for ensuring accountability, transparency, and the transfer of technical knowledge even after the project's conclusion. Plans are in place to enhance institutional capacity (including systems, structures, staff, expertise, etc.) for long-term self-sufficiency. Furthermore, it was noted that the project's current leadership possesses sufficient capabilities to adapt to future institutional and governance changes and sustain the overall benefits of the project. The current institutional mechanism also promotes gender equality and addresses human rights concerns within the EE/EC initiatives.
- 159. As this project is implemented under the NIM, there are no concerns related to the institutional framework since it has been overseen by the DoR&D, thereby mitigating governance risks. Notably, there have been no reports of mishandling project funds, indicating an effective governance system. Furthermore, the project has played a role in the development of three policies, although these policies require final approval to transition from being policies to actual "laws." The approval process and the systematic enforcement of these policies are anticipated to take a considerable amount of time. The sustainability of both the institutional and governance aspects also hinges on the stakeholders' ability to access ongoing services from EC/EE technologies, which will necessitate training initiatives set to commence once the EMRS (likely by the end of October) is established. Given these factors, the overall rating for the project is **4 (likely**).

## d. Environmental sustainability

- 160. The FSM is prone to several natural disasters, including typhoons, salinization, and droughts, and flash floods and landslides occurring from time to time. The project reduced energy consumption and GHG emissions by strengthening the institutional regulatory framework for the installation of EC/EE technologies. Stakeholders did not mention any significant environmental risks other than the safe disposal of AC units, and, in any case, the project adopted a measure to address this concern: it established a connection, a PPP, with a recycling center that manages old AC units to prevent environmental damage and salvages valuable components.
- 161. The project took steps to ensure the safe disposal of EC/EE equipment without causing environmental harm. Thanks to the project and its stakeholders, everyone involved is familiar with the installation, storage, and disposal procedures that conform to EPA regulations. If these regulations are ignored, however, there could be potential environmental threats. It is reassuring that the PMU has already established MoUs and LoAs with relevant stakeholders to ensure proper disposal in line with the EPA's mandates. These mechanisms will help ensure that the likelihood of environmental risks remain negligible. During the consultation with project's stakeholders in Yap about the letters of agreement (LoA), they said:

The signing of LoAs with project partners faced delays. For example, the LoA with the Yap State Government was originally scheduled for signing in December 2020 but was only finalized in January 2023, nearly 24 months after the project commenced. This delay was primarily attributed to the change in government leadership and the need to brief new members about the project.

- 162. One key environmental concern that may affect the sustainability of solar panel installations is the impact of severe weather, particularly tropical storms and typhoons. Solar panel and AC installations must be robust if they are to withstand strong winds and heavy rainfall. Certification of and labelling for quality control and safety, coupled with affordable and reliable insurance support, can enhance the resilience of solar systems. While higher temperatures and extreme events, such as the heavy rain that accompanies by windstorms and typhoons, may pose a threat to the sustainability of the installed technologies, these risks, at least according to the data of the last 30 years, are currently minimal.
- 163. None of the stakeholders have raised any substantial environmental concerns apart from the safe disposal of AC units, which is being managed through a PPP arrangement. Stakeholders have demonstrated sufficient knowledge and commitment to disposal procedures based on EPA regulations. Moreover, based on data spanning the last 30 years, there are no significant threats from windstorms and typhoons that would jeopardize the sustainability of the installed technologies. Consequently, the rating for environmental sustainability is 4, (likely).

#### e. Overall likelihood of sustainability

- 164. Stakeholders at both the national and state government levels recognized the tangible benefits the project brought, particularly in terms of reducing electricity costs, and are actively exploring additional avenues to incorporate EE technologies. They have truly taken ownership of the project, with the majority of stakeholders proudly referring to it as "our project," notwithstanding the financial and technical assistance provided by UNDP/GEF.
- 165. To consolidate and expand upon the project's best practices and lessons learned, state governments decided to continue funding the services of EE Officers through their annual budgets. This extension of funding will facilitate the broad adoption of similar technologies in other public buildings and the institutionalization of the achievements attained thus far. To streamline the engagement of relevant project stakeholders, the project signed MoUs with them. The results—significant reductions in energy consumption and correspondingly lower electricity bills—have piqued the interest and commitment of building managers. In fact, however, some States had already demonstrated an interest in energy efficiency. Chuuk State, for example, had procured and installed EC&EE inverter AC units prior to the project's intervention. In addition, it had been using EC&EE LED lighting across its entire school system for the previous four years. Similarly, Pohnpei State Hospital had begun to use EC&EE LED lights and EC&EE inverter AC units even before the project's intervention commenced.
- 166. The sustainability of the project hinges on the commitment of project stakeholders to provide ongoing support for preserving already realized project benefits and for expanding these benefits to new locations using their technical expertise. While stakeholders do recognize the advantages of EC&EE technologies in reducing electricity costs and mitigating climate change, they possess limited technical skills, insights, and knowledge about these technologies. This knowledge gap is attributable to the lack of capacity-building initiatives on offer by the government.
- 167. To remedy this shortcoming, the project scheduled a series of training programs to be conducted once EMRS is installed, planned in October 2023. The goal is to address knowledge and skill gaps comprehensively. In addition, the project has outlined plans to provide training to relevant staff members serving in public buildings to enable them to operate and maintain EC&EE AC units effectively to ensure their long-term functionality. The presence of state-level EE officers is invaluable. These officers not only facilitate coordination between state governments and public building managers but also play a vital role in sustaining the project's initiatives by offering technical insights, ideas, and knowledge.
- 168. The project has played a pivotal role in reducing electricity costs and is proactively seeking further opportunities to integrate EC/EE technologies by adhering to best practices and lessons learned. Additionally, state governments have made the decision to continue funding the services of EE Officers through their annual budgets. Nonetheless, there is still a need to document and disseminate the best practices and lessons learned, as well as facilitate the replication of EC/EE initiatives on a larger scale (however, this is a continuation process). Based on the comprehensive review in the preceding sections, there are no apparent risks anticipated to compromise the financial, socio-economic, institutional frameworks, governance, and environmental sustainability. Consequently, the overall probability of sustainability is assessed at 4 (likely).

## 4.3.8 Gender equality and women's empowerment

a. Address the issue of GESI as it applies to the design, implementation and monitoring of the project

169. During evaluation interviews, stakeholders said that the project exhibits a degree of gender neutrality as it equally impacts and benefits men and women by enhancing working conditions, creating employment opportunities, and improving the physical work environment. Notably, the project also places additional focus on empowering women through capacity-building and other relevant initiatives. Throughout the project's implementation, both men and women actively participated in assessing EC&EE needs, developing training materials, and planning to participate in training sessions. Consequently, both men and women who work in or visit public buildings have reaped the benefits of improvements in living and working conditions brought about by the installation of EE and environmentally friendly technologies. Moreover, there is a need of craft and implement gender plan with revised work plan and use a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation.

#### b. Project's contribution to gender equality and women's empowerment

- 170. The project made a conscious effort to incorporate a gender equality and social inclusion (GESI) approach into its staff composition, PAB membership, and interventions, particularly in areas such as capacity-building. Within the PMU, which comprises seven members, two positions, namely those of the project manager and the administrative/finance officer, were held by women. All the members of the PAB, however, were men.
- 171. In selecting demonstration public buildings, the project considered indicators such as energy consumption levels. Notably, approximately 60% of the occupants of these buildings, which included administrative and hospital facilities, are women. They included both staff and visitors, who, by utilizing the project's facilities and services, created a better working environment, as confirmed during interactions with female employees during the TE field mission. On gender assessment, PMU staff during interview said:

"In September 2022, a gender assessment was conducted to ensure the integration of gender considerations into the ongoing policy development work. The project also has plans to involve more women in training sessions and workshops designed to enhance their capacities in the field of EC&EE technologies. These initiatives are expected to be implemented by the end of October."

- 172. The project actively promoted an equitable, inclusive, and gender-responsive approach to EC&EE initiatives. Women's access to and control over sustainable energy products and services improved significantly. The project continuously encouraged IPs to adopt and enhance the project's gender action plan based on groundlevel insights, while also mainstreaming GESI into project interventions whenever feasible.
- 173. To bolster women's participation in project activities, the project plans to employ an "affirmation approach" designed to engage more female participants in upcoming training activities. The project has also started to create local employment opportunities for both men and women, offering roles as vendors, suppliers, installers, and more. Notably, the project demonstrated gender equality by selecting one female vendor out of the three it selected to supply and install 25 EC&EE AC units at Pohnpei State Hospital. In addition, a female consultant was engaged to carry out the ESIA.
- 174. During interviews, stakeholders highlighted the fact that an increasing number of women and women-led vending companies are gravitating towards clean energy-related businesses and enterprises, reflecting the expanding number of opportunities for women in the energy sector. Women-led vending companies were provided opportunities to offer their services during project implementation. The project found that hiring such companies involved no comprise in quality standards, a fact suggesting that women may play a more prominent role in the future as entrepreneurs in the energy sector.

#### c. The project's contributions to gender results that advanced the project's outcomes

- 175. In order to make the project more responsive to gender-based needs, the woman project manager played a significant role in involving more women stakeholders in the project's activities when it was appropriate. The project emphasized the roles of both men and women as happens when the true essence of gender equality is observed. Since both men and women actively contributed their insights, ideas, and experiences, the project was able to convey a well-balanced message to society. Although GESI assessments do, of course, involve subjective judgments, multiple stakeholders noted that women became more adept and strategic at promoting education and awareness about the project's message regarding the advantages of clean energy. Those working in buildings with the improved services experienced reduced health risks and an enhanced working environment.
- 176. Thanks to the project's approach, the gender aspects of the project are effectively monitored by disaggregating data according to the gender action plan (GAP). However, the GAP was not periodically revised to mainstream new issues and concerns derived from learning. Since the project focused primarily

on retrofitting public buildings through EC&EE initiatives, its activities had limited scope to catalyze developmental effects beyond raising public awareness. Nevertheless, it was observed that the project's interventions did have a positive impact on the health and safety of women and children in the retrofitted schools and hospitals. In general, EC&EE measures generated environmental, social, and economic benefits for both men and women.

## 4.3.9 Cross-cutting issues

#### a. Effects on local populations considered in project design and implementation

- 177. Overall, the project has had a positive impact on the local population of FSM, both at the national and the state levels. It aligns with FSM's objectives by reducing fossil fuel usage and thereby bringing about notable environmental and societal benefits. Throughout its design and implementation phases, the project took into account the limited technical expertise of stakeholders in the field of EE and clean energy technologies. This consideration led to the conducting of a capacity-gap analysis, the developing of training curricula, and the designing of training packages, all measures which are currently in progress.
- 178. Capacity-building is a crucial element of the project. In the initial stages, the high electricity tariffs imposed by the government of FSM posed a financial burden to public buildings. However, with the installation of EE and clean energy technologies, electricity bills decreased, saving money in the long term. Energy consumption will continue to decrease as the new technologies are replicated up to household level, and the population will benefit from significantly lower electricity tariffs, thereby improving their living conditions.

## b. The effect of partnerships on project achievement now and the future

- 179. The installation of Yap State's first solar AC units marked a significant milestone: within just two months, stakeholders observed a substantial reduction in electricity bills. This evident advantage generated considerable interest from various quarters, including other government agencies, private-sector entities, and individual actors, all of which expressing a keen desire to replicate this technology. The project consistently served as a catalyst, motivating state governments to seek additional support from the national government and development partners in order to replicate the project's promising initial outcomes. This project effectively opened everyone's eyes to the possibilities of EC&EE.
- 180. Inspired by the valuable lessons of this project, state governments signaled their intent to adopt similar EC&EE initiatives. During consultations, representatives of the state governments of both Yap and Pohnpei voiced their view that this project is a "model project." Their positive assessment suggests that the project's best practices and insights will be adopted and replicated by governments, development partners, international agencies, UN agencies, and civil society organizations. In fact, a few preliminary results have already begun to be duplicated. To summarize, partnerships between the project and both national and state governments yielded positive outcomes for addressing long-term climate change mitigation.

## c. Effectiveness of ways of working with partners and partners' contributions to project achievements

181. From the project's inception, it has collaborated with IPs and various stakeholders. The high degree of cooperation, the valuable in-kind assistance, and the crucial technical guidance provided by those all played a significant role in the project's achieving its targets. As a whole, partners demonstrated strong support for the project's objectives. The backing received from the primary IP, DoR&D, in conjunction with assistance from other relevant departments, state governments, building managers, and the PAB, were collectively instrumental in helping the project achieve its overarching outcomes.

#### d. Creation of synergies in partnership with state government and types of partnerships for the future

- 182. The project's collaboration with state governments fostered valuable synergies throughout the project, spanning from its conceptualization to the design and implementation phases. Occasionally, there was a noticeable disparity between the priorities of the national government and those of state governments. The national government's priorities do not always align with those of the state governments, a discrepancy which results in delays in procurement and logistics, complicated by the large geographical distance between the governments.
- 183. EE officers, because they liaise between the project and state governments, significantly improved working relationships and helped expedite project activities by addressing bottlenecks. Effective communication with government leaders was the cornerstone of this progress. In addition, the establishment of energy working groups dedicated to handling energy projects at both the national and state levels also enhanced partnerships among relevant agencies and created a harmonious synergy regarding program implementation.

#### e. Benefits of project for ethnic minorities, PwDs, women and other disadvantaged groups

184. The project enhanced the overall working environment for occupants of the buildings by delivering EE solutions. It effectively expanded access to clean energy for all, without discrimination based on gender, caste, class, socioeconomic status, or other factor. The project's positive impact extended to ethnic minorities, persons with disabilities (PwDs), women, and other marginalized and disadvantaged groups: it ensured that they too benefit when visiting, working at, attending training sessions at, or participating in meetings at public buildings.

#### f. Integration of the human rights-based approach in the design, implementation and monitoring of the project

185. Participation in workshops, training sessions, and other relevant activities associated with the project did not aim specifically at any particular gender or group; instead, they were open to all. Throughout the project's implementation and monitoring phases, a human rights-based approach was adopted. This approach ensured the active involvement of all stakeholders. Stakeholders willingly provided pertinent data, shared their concerns and issues during interviews, and granted access to their buildings for the project's implementation and monitoring activities. Importantly, stakeholders consented to sharing all the disaggregated data the project wished to collect.

#### g. Use of resources to address human rights during implementation

186. Since the project adopted an effective strategy, it was able to use all available resources efficiently. Project stakeholders at both the national and state levels were treated equitably regardless of their gender, caste, class, socioeconomic status, or other class. The project's primary objective was always focused on promoting the adoption of EC&EE, thereby bringing all of FSM closer to reducing its dependency on fossil fuels. Within the demonstration public buildings, stakeholders now work and learn in a pleasant environment. The project played a pivotal role in enhancing conditions for employees, managers and visitors, safeguarding their fundamental rights in this regard.

## 4.3.10 GEF Additionality

- 187. In accordance with the GEF Evaluation Policy, TEs are mandated to appraise at least six dimensions<sup>17</sup> of GEF additionality, or supplementary benefits such as environmental benefits, directly associated with a GEF-supported project. This project was found to have a discernible impact on all six dimensions, at least according to the majority of primary, secondary, and tertiary stakeholders interviewed. The consensus among them was that, without this project, the feasibility of conceptualizing and executing demonstration projects in public-sector buildings that mitigated climate change impacts would have been virtually nil. The project's contributions were channeled through diverse means, including conducting studies, surveys, assessments, and training sessions, as well as furnishing training manuals and toolkits. Interviews conducted with project IPs, stakeholders, and officials from the GoFSM revealed that the project effectively nurtured institutional growth and enhanced governance. The project also cultivated an environment conducive to engagement, participation, and involvement while addressing the necessity of mitigating climate change mitigation.
- 188. Through the dissemination and adoption of acquired knowledge, best practices, and accomplishments, the project managed to surpass its initially envisaged outcomes. In addition, it significantly enhanced capacity and technical proficiency in EC&EE technologies, thereby facilitating the transformation of traditional energy usage into a more efficient and sustainable mode aligned with environmental objectives. Legal and regulatory additionality was realized through reforms related to EC&EE technologies. Legislative initiatives were undertaken to bolster these technologies, thereby enhancing the effectiveness of management and fostering programmatic synergies. Financial additionality was ensured by the GEF, which provided additional funding to transform a project with primarily national and local benefits into one with broader global environmental advantages. Innovation-driven additionality was accomplished by adeptly managing sustainable technologies and knowledge; effectively challenging prevailing social norms, barriers, and practices; and transitioning toward more sustainable and contemporary technologies. Socio-economic additionality was attained by reshaping mindsets regarding traditional energy usage and encouraging the adoption of cleaner and more sustainable energy practices. Regarding specific environmental gains, the project significantly reduced CO<sub>2</sub> emissions. In addition, it played a strategic role in implementing the key indicators of SDGs, the Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction (SFDRR), and the NDC of FSM.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> (i) Environmental, (ii) Legal/Regulatory, (iii) Institutional/Governance, (iv) Financial, (v) Socio-Economic/Innovation

## 4.3.11 Catalytic role/replication effect

189. In evaluating the project's ability to showcase the scaling up, replication, demonstration, and creation of public goods, the TE determined that the project played a pivotal role in demonstrating the application of EC&EE technologies. The project exhibited substantial potential for replicating and expanding its best practices and the insights it gained from its demonstration projects in public-sector buildings in all four states. The project's methodology and interventions can be extended to both public- and private-sector buildings. Furthermore, this approach can be adapted for individual households to reduce domestic electricity costs. The stakeholders interviewed expressed much confidence in the project's capacity to replicate its best practices and knowledge. The TE also found that the project's framework has much relevance for numerous other North Pacific countries facing the challenge of high electricity bills. Given that several development partners, including the World Bank, ADB, EU-SPC, and JICA, prioritize renewable energy as a key focus area, it is highly likely that the project's innovative solutions will be replicated within and beyond the FSM. The project effectively addressed challenges by employing an approach that triggered and amplified financial support for low-carbon investments. It is noteworthy that the funding for low-carbon retrofits in public buildings was entirely grant-based and primarily for the purpose of demonstration.

## 4.3.12 Progress to impact

a. Achievement of planned outputs and their contribution to the project's outcomes and objectives

190. As of June 30, 2023, in terms of financial delivery, the project had achieved approximately 61% of its overall targets. But as of Aug 31, 2023, it is 74.78%. In comparison to Component 3, however, progress in the other three components was relatively sluggish. Nonetheless, the

project is in right track in achieving its majority of intended outputs, and projected that the remaining outputs would be achieved by October, 2023. The accomplishment of the project outputs played a crucial role in meeting the associated outcomes and ultimately contributed to the realization of the project's overarching objective.

#### b. The achievements of impact-level results that consider global environmental benefits

- 191. While the project's primary focus was on achieving local objectives, it has made a noteworthy contribution towards global environmental benefits. This contribution is primarily attributable to the project's core goal of reducing GHG emissions. Stakeholders argued that the project had a role in generating global environmental benefits at the impact level for two key reasons: (i) the project carefully disposed of old and non-functional ACs and fixtures to prevent any harm to the local population and environment, and (ii) it diligently adhered to the EPA guidelines on safe disposal in each of the states where it operated.
- 192. The project's progress towards achieving impact encompassed several elements: the reduction of environmental stress by lowering GHG emissions, active participation in policy initiatives by formulating three EC&EE policies, strengthening institutions, and building capacity of the stakeholders. In the short term, the project improved working environments and reduced energy consumption. In the medium term, it saved money by decreasing energy consumption. Over the long term, the project's enduring impacts included less reliance on fossil fuels and thus a smaller carbon footprint. Ultimately, the project should have lasting positive effects.

## Box-2: Stakeholders' views about the project's preliminary impacts

- 193. "Some of the immediate impacts include a reduction in the cost of electricity, an increase in the accessibility of energy services, the utilization of EC&EE technologies, and the heightened interest of the financial sector in investing in the clean energy sector."
- 194. "Government policies and regulations played a pivotal role in advancing EC&EE in buildings. Among the significant impacts generated by the project was the development of three EC&EE-related policies, all of which addressed critical policy gaps. The project played a pivotal role in drafting these policies, which are currently in the process of being endorsed by the government of FSM. The endorsement of these policies will represent a very promising opportunity to bolster this sector through the collaboration of development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs. The project's support for policy is expected to yield long-term benefits for FSM. These policies and regulations will help reduce energy consumption and GHG emissions as well as stimulate innovation within the public-building sector."
- 195. "The rapid growth in energy consumption within public buildings exacerbated the impacts of climate change by increasing carbon emissions. Indeed, the energy usage of and carbon emissions from buildings constitute significant contributors to the phenomenon of climate change. This project is working to reduce these negative consequences, however."

- 196. "The project had several noteworthy social, economic, and environmental benefits. In terms of social benefits, it improved air quality, enhanced comfort, and reduced the health risks associated with extreme weather events by mitigating harmful emissions. Economically, the adoption of EC&EE technologies reduced electricity bills, which will result in cost savings over the long term even if the initial upfront costs are relatively high. Although the initial construction expenses for EE buildings may be elevated, these costs are often offset by subsequent reductions in energy expenditures. Such reductions, in turn, contribute to overall cost effectiveness and financial benefits for building managers calculated in terms of resource utilization and return on investment. Furthermore, such projects create jobs in sectors such as construction, manufacturing, and renewable energy. Energy-efficient buildings can reduce their dependence on fossil fuels and lower their carbon footprint. Solar power is a commonly employed form of renewable energy within buildings. On the environmental front, EC&EE public buildings not only curtail energy consumption and GHG emissions but also play a pivotal role in fostering a more environmentally green and sustainable world."
- 197. "Unscheduled power outages were a common occurrence before the project. These outages decreased the productivity of staff forced to work in uncomfortable conditions and had a detrimental impact on electrical equipment, particularly by reducing the overall lifespan of large appliances. Prior to the introduction of hybrid AC units, another challenge was the exorbitance of electricity bills. The new hybrid AC units, which utilize solar energy, not only maintain office temperatures at a comfortable level but also reduce electricity costs. Numerous benefits are associated with these units. From an end-user's perspective, the only challenges officials faced during installation was the interruption of work on the day the units were installed. The effective communication of pre-planned installation schedules, however, made for nearly seamless operations even during the installation periods."
- 198. "The project's design was crafted to facilitate South-South and triangular cooperation by promoting the exchange of experiences and approaches within the Pacific region through peer-to-peer exchanges and mentoring. Recent South-South activities related to EC&EE development involved knowledge sharing and mutual learning, thereby allowing for a two-way exchange of best practices and lessons learned."

#### Box-3: Stakeholder's views about this project in Yap State

- 199. "In Yap State, the solar AC project initiated by Yap State Government aimed primarily to address the increasing financial burden of utilities. This initiative was in line with both state and national objectives to transition from traditional energy sources such as fossil fuels to cleaner, renewable energy alternatives. The project was completed in May 2023, and it is now effectively regulates the temperature within the administrative building with solar ACs. The building still relies on the electricity grid to power lighting, outlets, and various office equipment, however. One unexpected challenge encountered while implementing the project was the need to rewire the building to meet the energy demands of the solar ACs, a task not initially considered in the project's planning and budgeting. To ensure the project's success, Yap State Government covered the expense of rewiring. The positive impact of this cost-saving measure is demonstrated in Table 4.
- 200. As Table 4 illustrates, the administrative building has registered an average monthly reduction in utility costs of approximately \$2,500 since the competition of the project. This amount is 47% of the total bill for executive branch utilities incurred so far this year. Since the implementation of the project, the administrative building has successfully reduced its utility expenses by 36%. The anticipated annual savings in utility costs for the administrative building amount to \$30,000, a

Table 4: Branch utility billing					
Month	Admir	Building	Total Exec	. Branch Bill	
January	\$	6,427.73	\$	13,702.27	
February	\$	6,956.26	\$	13,974.92	
March	\$	6,417.75	\$	13,439.58	
April	\$	7,357.69	\$	14,375.80	
May	\$	7,452.82	\$	14,473.99	
June	\$	4,672.01	\$	11,689.80	
July	\$	4,122.18	\$	11,236.27	
Source: Consult	tation wit	h stakeholder:	s, Aug-Sep,	2023	

significant conservation of resources. The outcomes of this project are undeniably positive. To ensure sustainability, the project budget included short-term O&M costs for one year. In addition, Yap State Government committed itself to incorporating O&M costs into its own plans and budgets. It's worth noting that repairs and maintenance will be carried out by skilled technicians from the local utilities company, Yap State Public Service Corporation (YSPSC), who are experienced and trained in working with solar energy equipment. The success of this endeavor may serve as a catalyst for further adoption of solar energy to fulfill the government's energy requirements.

201. "This project has numerous advantages: it has substantially reduced GHG emissions, enhanced air quality, and bolstered energy security by decreasing dependence on fossil fuels. Furthermore, it has generated new employment opportunities that contribute to the overall economic growth of the nation. The cost effectiveness of this project is evident, as solar energy is abundant and essentially free. While the initial upfront investment was substantial, it pales in comparison to the overall benefits it will bring."

- 202. "The project played a key role in the development of an EC/EE policy, regulations and guidance. These policy documents are currently securing approval within the FSM Congress and the legislative bodies of the four states. These policies must undergo an extended legislative process at both the congressional and state levels to transform them into legally binding documents. Though the approval process takes a lot of time, it is obvious that if it goes through several rounds of review, it will create a larger impact on FSM's energy sector arena. The government and many stakeholders will remember this project for years because of its contribution to policy."
- 203. There were indeed some challenges during the initial phases of the project. These challenges included high initial expenses, insufficient awareness and comprehension among stakeholders, regulatory obstacles, and a lack of experience and capacity in the EC&EE sectors. That said, viable solutions exist to address these challenges. In particular, financial incentives, including subsidies and tax incentives, can effectively mitigate the high upfront costs associated with energy-efficient buildings; initiatives focused on education and training can enhance awareness and understanding of EC&EE practices, thereby addressing the knowledge gap among stakeholders; and policy reforms can play a pivotal role in eliminating regulatory barriers and fostering a favorable environment for the development of energy-efficient buildings.
- 204. While addressing these initial challenges, it's important to acknowledge potential future challenges such as a shortage of technical staff and skilled workers, as well as rising equipment and fixture costs. These factors could impede the project's implementation progress and pose higher risks to achieving its GHG emission targets. To pre-emptively tackle this issue, it is advisable for the project to consider advancing contractors up to certain percent of contract value upon selection. This approach enables contractors to procure the necessary equipment, fixtures, and manage skilled labor in a timely manner, ensuring the timely delivery of agreed-upon results.

Location	Average energy consumption /month (before)	Average energy consumption /month(after)	GHG emission (before )	GHG emission (after)	Monthly electricity tariff (before)	Monthly electricity tariff (after)	% Energy savings
Pohnpei							
Pohnpei State hospital	116233kWh \$48818	75551kWh	I 185577 kg of C0₂ is expected	770620 C0 <sub>2 is</sub> expected	\$0.42	\$0.42	35
Pohnpei Radio station <sup>19</sup>	3600kWh at \$1512	2700kWh	36702 kg of C02	27540 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	\$0.42	\$0.42	25
Pohnpei Admin building	17857kWh at \$7500	l 3393kWh	182141kg of C0 <sub>2 is expected</sub>	I 36609 kg of C0 <sub>2 is</sub> expected	\$0.42	\$0.42	25
Pohnpei Department of land <sup>20</sup>	905kWh	679kWh	9231 kg of C0 <sub>2 is expected</sub>	6926 kg of C0 <sub>2 is</sub> expected	\$0.42	\$0.42	25
Pohnpei Department of Education	4762kWh	3571kWh	48572 kg of C0 <sub>2 is expected</sub>	36424 kg of C0 <sub>2 is</sub> expected	\$0.42	\$0.42	25
Pohnpei office of fisheries & aquaculture <sup>21</sup>	NA- new building	NA- new building	NA	NA	\$0.42	\$0.42	NA
Pohnpei Public defender building	881kWh	661kWh	8986 kg of C0 <sub>2 is expected</sub>	6742 kg of C0 <sub>2 is</sub> expected	\$0.42	\$0.42	25
Chuuk							

## Table 5: Changes of energy consumption (before and after the installation of ACs)<sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Some of the building installations has been finalized, while the ongoing installations are reported to be concluded by October 2023. Energy consumption levels were recorded both before and after the project's installation, considering the electricity tariff and monthly energy expenditure. For the installations that are not yet completed, post-installation energy consumption is estimated through a physical energy audit using the monthly energy expenditure data, along with the payback period of the intervention.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Certainly, there has been a recent change initiated by the Pohnpei state government, opting to carry out a comprehensive renovation of the previously chosen buildings.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Certainly, there has been a recent change initiated by the Pohnpei state government, opting to carry out a comprehensive renovation of the previously chosen buildings.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Certainly, there has been a recent change initiated by the Pohnpei state government, opting to carry out a comprehensive renovation of the previously chosen buildings.

Chuuk State Hospital	83533kWh at \$48616	62650kWh is expected	852037 kg of C0 <sub>2 is</sub>	639030 kg of C0 <sub>2 is</sub> expected	\$0.58	\$0.58	25
Chuuk State High School	4326kWh at \$2518	2508kWh is expected	44125 kg of C0 <sub>2 is expected</sub>	25582 kg of C0 <sub>2 is</sub> expected	\$0.58	\$0.58	58
Kosrea							
Kosrea High School	4341kWh at \$2344	2518kWh is expected	44278 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	25684 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	\$0.54	\$0.54	58
Tafunsak Elementary School	1039kWh at \$561	603kWh is expected	10598 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	6151 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	\$0.54	\$0.54	58
Үар							
Yap Admin building	9119 kWh at \$6839	5487 kWh at \$4115	93014 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	55967 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	\$0.75	\$0.75	49
Yap Radio station	2210kWh at \$1657	503 kWh at \$  27	225432 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	15331 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	\$0.75	\$0.75	32
AM Transmitter Rm	4473 kWh at \$3355	2557 at \$1918	45625 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	26081 kg of C0 <sub>2</sub>	\$0.75	\$0.75	43

Note: More buildings are to be retrofitted in Chuuk because of the investment made in EC&EE ACs at Chuuk state hospital

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

205. This table 5 provides information on energy-related metrics categorized by location (demo site), including (i) average monthly energy consumption (before and after), (ii) GHG emissions (before and after), and (iii) monthly electricity tariffs (before and after), as well as the percentage of energy savings. The data indicates that following the implementation of hybrid AC systems, there has been a reduction in average energy consumption and GHG emissions. Energy savings percentages range from 25% (minimum) to 58% (maximum).

## 5. Summary of main findings, conclusions, recommendations & lessons

## 5.1 Main findings

- 206. The project was designed to be implemented across all four states of the FSM within a three-year timeframe. Its primary objective was to contribute to FSM's national target of achieving a 50% improvement in energy efficiency by 2020. The overarching goal was to reduce specific energy consumption and GHG emissions in the building sector. The project's central focus was promoting the adoption of EC&EE techniques in the planning, renovation, and ongoing maintenance of public-sector buildings. It aimed to address five identified barriers.
- 207. The project's results framework consisted of one goal, one overarching objective, four outcomes, 16 outputs, and 70 activities. Each goal, objective and outcome accompanied by relevant indicators, baselines, mid-term and end-of-project targets, and mechanisms for evaluating success as well as identifying critical risks and assumptions. It was found that the project's strategic approach, as outlined in the project document, remained largely consistent for the entire project. This project provided a well-structured response to complex and interconnected development challenges in pursuit of its overarching goal. However, there are two areas of concern: first, the ToC did not adequately capture the inherent complexity of the project, and second, the project document lacked detailed information about the linkages and potential synergies among its various components as well as intermediate results. These details would provide a clearer understanding of the impact pathway leading to the project's ultimate goal.
- 208. The primary target of the project was to is to decreased energy consumption in public buildings and reduced emission associated with power generation from the utilities using diesel . In addition, the cumulative incremental fossil fuel savings attributed to sustainable energy efficiency and low-carbon interventions, particularly in diesel consumption, currently stands at 680.4 units. The final target was 1,042.1 units. The project successfully trained four individuals in energy-efficient technologies and has recruited and contracted five technicians (four men and one woman) to install equipment in the demonstration buildings. Under Outcome 1, the project developed three EC&EE policies along with associated guideline and rules and regulations for implementation. These policies are currently in the process of being approved. Furthermore, 14 public-sector buildings have met the energy standards outlined in these policies.
- 209. In terms of Outcome 2, the project played a significant role in assessing a portion of the targeted 30 buildings through a well-established energy audit system. The project has planned to generate state and national

quarterly reports on energy consumption in public-sector buildings, utilizing data provided by state power utilities. The project was tasked with creating and submitting annual reports, following a framework similar to that of ISO50001, to the FSM Energy Group. The initial target was to produce 14 such reports. Under Outcome 3, the project was involved in the planning and financing of energy-efficient technology applications in some of the initially targeted 14 public-sector buildings, which all serve as demonstration projects. In addition, the project made substantial contributions to the implementation of a subset of the 16 targeted EC&EE projects within public-sector buildings. Regarding Outcome 4, the project has to train public-sector building personnel to be proficient in managing, designing, implementing, and evaluating buildings that incorporate EC&EE technologies.

- 210. The overarching objective of the project was to establish energy management programs in 30 public buildings. Delays were encountered in hiring suitable consultants, resulting in some variances between planned and actual results. However, the project devised a comprehensive strategy to ensure that all targets would be met before the project concluded. The project underwent a comprehensive assessment of its assumptions and risks, taking into account a range of internal and external factors that could impact its overall performance. Internal factors included the stakeholders' familiarity with the national policy context and their established practices on the ground. After conducting a project a meticulous analysis to validate its assumptions, the project mitigated potential risks to ensure the achievement of its desired outcomes.
- 211. To address GESI concerns, the project incorporated GESI considerations into its design, implementation, and monitoring processes, as well as its overarching result framework. In terms of fostering partnerships, the project thoroughly examined the impact of collaborations on both current and future project accomplishments. It identified effective collaboration methods, recognized partners' contributions to the project's overall success, and established synergies with state governments. Regarding human rights, the project devised a mechanism that would benefit all individuals regardless of gender, caste, class, or wellbeing. This mechanism integrated a human rights-based approach into the project's design, implementation, and monitoring activities. The SES assessment was conducted during the design phase through extensive consultation, but periodic reassessments of SES and gender considerations were not consistently carried out.
- 212. Because it adopted an adaptive management approach tailored to local contexts, the project garnered positive feedback from its stakeholders. It adhered to NIM, decentralized the PAB, and enhanced the capacity of the PMU. In addition, the project carried out regular oversight, monitoring, and follow-up procedures with the active involvement of PAB members, who provided valuable strategic guidance. Despite some disparities between the originally planned and actual expenditures, the project maintained strong financial controls. These controls enabled the project to make well-informed decisions, ensuring a consistent flow and timely allocation of funds for the successful execution of project deliverables. Although the utilization of the project's budget was challenged by both internal and external factors, it is noteworthy that no allegations of mishandling funds were reported.
- 213. Each IP diligently adhered to its respective procurement policies for the acquisition and utilization of materials and services and all implemented rigorous financial control mechanisms. What is particularly commendable is that the project document incorporated a wide array of M&E measures and activities. These measures facilitated the effective oversight of and reporting on the progress of implementation and outcomes in line with UNDP and GEF standards and requirements. At the highest level of project management, the M&E activities were carried out by members of the PAB, who provided invaluable guidance. The PMU was responsible for daily oversight of project interventions. Furthermore, the project modified its gender action plan to mainstream gender issues into project actions, aligning this goal with the M&E Plan and placing significant emphasis on gender-related considerations.
- 214. The project implemented various mechanisms to ensure the sustainability of its initiatives. Governmentlevel financial resources are in place to maintain the project's results and are supported by the necessary technical capacity to uphold the benefits achieved. Consideration has been given to socio-political factors, institutional frameworks, governance, and environmental risks to ensure the project's long-term sustainability. The project engaged a diverse range of stakeholders although it must be admitted that some have limited capacity to independently carry out activities. A key priority has been the development of knowledge management through the creation of knowledge products, albeit at a gradual pace, by documenting and scaling up best practices and lessons learned. The project has already generated several preliminary impacts. While its primary focus was on achieving local objectives, it significantly contributed to global environmental benefits, too. This contribution stems primarily from the project's core objective of

reducing GHG emissions. The project's progress toward achieving impact encompasses several elements, including the reduction of environmental stress through GHG emission reduction, active participation in policy initiatives with the formulation of three EC&EE policies, institution-strengthening, and capacity-building. In the short term, the project improved working conditions and reduced energy consumption. In the medium term, it produced cost savings through reduced energy consumption. Over the long term, the project's enduring impacts included reducing reliance on fossil fuels, leading to a smaller carbon footprint. Ultimately, the project is expected to have lasting positive effects despite the challenges it faced during the initial phases. These challenges included high initial expenses, limited awareness and understanding among stakeholders, regulatory obstacles, and a lack of experience and capacity in the EC&EE sectors.

## 5.2 Conclusions

- 215. The project was crafted with three primary objectives in mind: first, to decrease GHG emissions; second, to showcase and duplicate cutting-edge technology; and third, to improve the policy and regulatory framework of GoFMS. In pursuit of these aims, the project achieved the following milestones: the installation of 73 solar hybrid AC units in 3 demo buildings and 125 units of inverter AC, 40 more solar hybrid are expected to be installed in other demo buildings by Oct, 2023, the development of three distinct policy initiatives, and the conduction of a series of capacity-building activities for stakeholders involved in shaping policies, regulations, and guidelines. Despite the many challenges it faced, the project achieved good results. Several pivotal factors underpinned the project's success, including (i) the willingness of national and state governments and building managers to collaborate efficiently through effective coordination; (ii) the provision of tax exemptions on equipment and in-kind contributions such as office space and supplies; (iii) the provision of co-financing assistance in accordance with the project plan; (iv) the enthusiastic support of development partners such as the World Bank, ADB, EU, JICA, and others, for creating a conducive environment; (v) the effective management of essential human resources, including BEE and environmental and social specialists as well as EMRS consultants, to bridge knowledge gaps; (vi) strong leadership from IPs and dedicated support from UNDP and PAB; and (vii) the presence of an institutionally strong PMU that efficiently oversaw daily operations. As a result, the project implementation faced minimal socio-economic, political, cultural, or environmental risks, except for the repercussions of the pandemic.
- 216. The project has encountered numerous challenges, including (a) disruptions stemming from COVID-19 lockdowns, (b) a scarcity of adequately qualified human resources within the country, (c) a dearth of skilled labor at both the national and the state levels, (d) limited resources on the islands where the project is currently underway, and (e) delays in the tendering and procurement processes. The pandemic prevented experts and project personnel from traveling to conduct PEAs and engage in in-person discussions with stakeholders. A shortage of qualified candidates for critical roles and assessment tasks, along with a restricted pool of vendors to provide essential equipment and fixtures compounded these challenges. The geographic remoteness of the four targeted states complicated the procurement, shipping, and receipt of necessary equipment. In addition, the considerable distances between the four states made it problematic, expensive, and time-consuming to mobilize expertise across states to provide immediate technical support. The isolation of the islands, too, added complexity to logistical operations and increased overall management expenses. The islands' geographical remoteness also resulted in delays in equipment delivery, and domestic air travel incurred significant costs.
- 217. Nonetheless, the project adeptly employed a range of strategies and approaches to address and navigate these challenges, limitations, and obstacles. In response to the setbacks caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, which significantly disrupted operations, the PMU and IPs made effective use of online platforms such as Zoom to coordinate meetings, assess progress in activities, review and adjust work plans as needed, and provide essential support for project initiatives. In addition, the project skilfully managed logistical and communication challenges by improving communication practices, including organizing the frequent virtual meetings to maintain contact. While state government support remains limited and policies and regulations have yet to be enacted as legally binding statutes, stakeholders have demonstrated substantial interest in and commitment to ensuring the ongoing O&M of equipment and the implementation of EC&EE practices.
- 218. To overcome the challenge of a shortage of qualified vendors, suppliers, contractors, and laborers within the country, the project harnessed UNDP's extensive networks and years of experience. Challenges related to political interference in the recruitment of human resources were skillfully managed through mutually agreeable resolutions and a win-win approach. Right from the project's inception, it encountered various disruptions, including the global pandemic and the high prices of EC&EE equipment and fixtures in the international market. Global prices, had a cascading effect on local markets, resulting in high costs to

purchase certain materials. The high prices presented obstacles during the tendering and procurement processes. Nonetheless, the project adeptly tackled these challenges by engaging with vendors and contractors, revising cost estimates in numerous bids to prevent cancellations, and reissuing several bids to accommodate the concerns of vendors and contractors.

- 219. To address the shortages of human resources, the project efficiently organized its workforce and engaged short-term consultants, whose very specific roles and responsibilities were clearly defined in their ToRs. Notably, the addition of an ESIA and a BEE specialist to the team significantly expedited progress. Recruitment processes for subject-matter experts encountered delays due to the scarcity of suitably qualified candidates, especially among national technical experts. However, with support from UNDP, a technical expert specializing in EC&EE was secured, and their presence lead to substantial advancements in policies, regulations, and guidance. To mitigate the effects of sluggish progress, the project formulated a comprehensive work plan and a well-defined timeline which effectively structured the implementation of the project's envisioned activities in real-world conditions. The PMU and IPs actively monitored and assessed activities, ensuring the successful achievement of all project components at a high standard of quality. They also coordinated their efforts with UNDP to enhance synergy. Some delays in activities were attributable to the slow response of national and state governments, as well as other participating agencies, which struggled to align their efforts with commitments established during the project's design and preparation phases because the administrative framework was relatively new.
- 220. To enhance the organization of its execution, the project, the decision was made to increase the frequency of PAB meetings. Holding more meetings ensured that guidance was provided in a timely manner and that both emerging and persistent issues were promptly resolved. Advancement was made possible by including the minutes of prior meetings in each meeting agenda to serve as a means to assess the extent to which previously made decisions had been put into action. In addition, having a representative from the Ministry of Finance attend PAB meetings helped alleviate the financial and payment challenges faced by the project. The project also adjusted its monitoring and tracking strategy to align with its updated implementation plan and logical framework. This adapted monitoring approach facilitated observation of outcome-level indicators and determination of progress in each project activity.
- 221. Because comprehensive co-financing data for the project was inadequate, the PMU was tasked with the responsibility of overseeing, documenting, and reporting on the results of all co-financed and baseline activities. This endeavor included tracking the amounts of co-financing that had been committed and secured. In addition to the agencies specified in the ProDoc, the project also effectively utilized co-financing resources from the World Bank. Unfortunately, confirmation of commitment was received only from the DoR&D (in-kind contribution) largely because communication between the project team and state-level authorities was insufficient.
- 222. While the majority of the proposed actions focused primarily on integrating gender considerations into the original project activities, there were also several gender-specific initiatives. These have yet to be implemented. To narrow this gap, however, the project has been actively promoting gender equality and participatory decision-making. It also increased its emphasis on empowering women through capacity-building and other relevant initiatives and adopted plans in this regard. It is worth noting that approximately 60% of the occupants in the buildings in which EC&EE technologies were demonstrated, administrative and hospital facilities, were women. The project enhanced women's access to and control over sustainable energy products and services. Furthermore, the project consistently encouraged IPs to embrace and enhance the project's gender action plan, which is based on real-world insights, and incorporated GESI into project interventions whenever feasible. Although periodic assessments of SES were required, detailed evaluations were not consistently carried out. Nevertheless, the project actively promoted gender equality and empowered women through a variety of measures, including maintaining gender balance in institutions and providing capacity-building.

## 5.3 Recommendations

Rec #	TE Recommendations	Entity responsi	Time- frame
		ble	
Categ	ory 1: Plan to achieve the outcome based targets		
Ι	223. Develop a concrete plan for the remaining three months (September 15 to	PMU, IP	Dec 14,
	Cet the PMI to formulate three month consolidation blans and the PAR to abbreve them		2025 (within
	These blans must contain a well-defined roadmap encompassing all activities and their	ONDI	the
	respective timelines and costs so that all of the project objectives can be achieved. Schedule		broiect'
	weekly meetings in which PMU staff can discuss their individual progress in leading the		S
	National Project Director and extend invitations to the UNDP Pacific Office and MCO to		tenure)
	participate in strategic discussions and decision-making.		,
	procurement, and monitoring along with the detail consolidation plan.		
	• Establish a mechanism to ensure that technical inputs from the BEE specialist continue to		
	contribute to the ongoing development of the project's dest practices even after the project concludes. This mechanism should consider the context of EF Officers at the state level with		
	a focus on their continuing to work until 2025 (para #70).		
Categ	ory 2: Disaster risk reduction, involvement of market&insurance and follow EPA	1	
2	224. Develop and install technologies that can withstand recurrent disasters	PMU, IP	Ву
	• Implement solar and AC systems that are durable enough to withstand tropical storms and	and	2024
	typhoons and take into account critical environmental factors that can impact the long-term	UNDP	
	viability of solar installations.		
	• Conductive and dependable insurance companies to ensure and cost-effective and dependable insurance obtions are available to enhance the resilience of solar PV systems through risk transfer		
	mechanisms.		
	• Provide training sessions in energy efficiency for decarbonization to concerned individuals and		
	organizations in the public and private sectors.		
	• Establish a mechanism in line with EPA guidelines to safely manage and dispose of aging AC		
	units and fixtures through a PPP approach which will minimize potential adverse effects on the local environment and the wellbeing of the community (bare # 161, 162, and 191)		
Cateo	and the scope of l	PAR	
3	225. Ensure the sustainability of the EC&EE technologies that will be scaled up	PMU. IP	Bv
	• Investigate the possibility of securing additional co-financing from other UN and development	and	2024
	partners-driven initiatives that align with the overarching objectives of the NDC, National	UNDP	
	Energy Plan, and SDGs.		
	<ul> <li>Conduct specialized training sessions for local electricians focused on the installation of AC systems and fixtures. Maintain readily available inventories to ensure brombt mobilization.</li> </ul>		
	when needed thereby guaranteeing the effective O&M of equipment and fixtures		
	<ul> <li>Compile information on organizations that share international best practices for managing</li> </ul>		
	similar technologies and establish connections so that the PAB can access this knowledge.		
	• Engage with commercial banks to explore financing options for future EC&EE initiatives.		
	• Develop, with the active collaboration of government stakeholders, a well-defined exit		
	technologies.		
	<ul> <li>Create a combrehensive handover package containing all knowledge resources and outreach</li> </ul>		
	materials, including reports, studies, policy briefs, plans, assessments, and other documents.		
	Distribute both hard copies and digital versions to all government agencies, ensuring that		
	digital copies are appropriately archived in government systems and websites for future		
	<ul> <li>Broaden the scope of the PAR by involving officials from the Ministry of Einance Dispring</li> </ul>		
	Commission and state utility offices. Also include representatives from the FSM Chamber of		
	Commerce to represent the private sector and, as a whole, to diversify the PAB's areas of		
	expertise and influence (para # 65, 66, 67, 75, 111, 114, 151, and 154).		
Categ	ory 4: HACT and Spot check and systematize the procurement	10.55	
4	226. Organize HACT sessions to teach IPs a more systematic way to engage in	UNDP	In ,
	procurement		regular
	Arrange sessions on HAC1 and spot checks involving IPs and encompassing all components, techniques, and results.		Dasis

implementation when necessary to keep up the pace of progress. Accompany this opproach with the condition that UNDP promptly reimburss the national government (part #121).           222. Conduct training needs assessments before providing capacity-building to put skills into practice         PMU and IP         Dec 14, 2023.           3         223. Conduct training needs and identify any gaps prior to developing a training curriculum, session plors. PowerPoint presentations, and reading materials.         Dec 14, 2023.         Dec 14, 2023.           4.         Conduct training exersions that include provisions for refresher courses in collaboration with the national government.         Create training curricula that incorporates mack exercises and encourage each participant at the end of the training to formulate an action plan demonstrating that he or she can effectively apply the skills stugit.         Mathinister pre-ond post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes & bang dota.         PMU, IP and         In regular           6         228.         Operationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan         PMU, IP and         In regular           7         Put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.         PMU, IP and         In regular           8         Delever gender-focused training protocit mainto and gender-responsive costing framework during protocit framework for reference.         PMU, IP and         In regular           7         Pu		•	Create a system to utilize funds from the national government to expedite project		
Category 5: Capacity building, mainstream EC&EE in school and college curricula T2: Conduct training needs assessments before providing capacity-building to put and IP A			implementation when necessary to keep up the pace of progress. Accompany this approach with the condition that UNDP promptly reimburses the national government ( $para # 121$ )		
<ul> <li>27. Conduct training needs assessments before providing capacity-building to put skills into practice</li> <li>Assess training needs and identify any gaps prior to developing a training curriculum, session that include provisions for refresher courses in collaboration of the training estimation that include provisions for refresher courses in collaboration are effectively apply the skills taught.</li> <li>Conduct training to formulate an action plan demonstrating that he or she can efficitively apply the skills taught.</li> <li>Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes to bring about.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers program and, following a carcading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricula (pan # 46, and 218).</li> <li>Cotegony 5: Gender action plan, scenaria-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>To put the gender plan by integrating the propoced activities into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promote and odvocate for the indicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to diaseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to diaseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to reference.</li> <li>Mronybe the private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAD.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders, understanding of how women and men interact with the is local committem and protocos for opening the complaintifeedbock hox and by emphasizing the anorymity and security provisms. Establish committees and protocos for opening the complaintifeedbock hox and by manybusisting the construction as the VBA, pla, 172, 176, and</li></ul>	Cates	orv 5	Cabacity building, mainstream EC&EE in school and college curricula		
<ul> <li>skills into practice</li> <li>Assess training needs and identify any gaps prior to developing a training curriculum, session plans. PowerPoint presentations, and reading materials</li> <li>Coordinate brief training sessions that include provisions for refresher courses in collaboration with the national government.</li> <li>Create training curriculu that incorporates mack exercises and encourage each participant at the end of the training to formulate an action plan the onstraining that for she can effectively apply the skills toght.</li> <li>Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes to brings about.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers program and, following a cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advacate for the intergration of ECAEE bases into post-secondary education and callege curricula (part #46, and 218).</li> <li>Cattegroys 6: Center action plan, scenaria-based gender-responsive planning and costing formework chain (part post) into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities on discriptorate them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Port the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled (UNDP)</li> <li>Pand.</li> <li>Port the gender of for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to project stiff and there work plan.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders: understanding of how women and memineterotary which and private stakeholders as well as to project stiff and there will be used private stakeholders.</li> <li>Improve the complointifeedback box and porticat for opening the compointifiedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Cattegroy 7: Phystle sector's involvement, capacity building, coardination with development partneres, robust EMIS for descrip</li></ul>	5	227.	Conduct training needs assessments before providing capacity-building to put	PMU	Dec 14,
<ul> <li>Assess training needs and identify any gaps prior to developing a training curiculum, session plans. PowerPath presentations, and reading materials.</li> <li>Constance theref training sessions that include provisions for refresher courses in collaboration with the national government.</li> <li>Create training arricula that incorporates mack exercises and encourage each participant at the end of the training to formulate an action plan demonstrating that he or shoe can effectively apply the solut.</li> <li>Administer pre- and post-training ossessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes it brings about.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons insbageneut training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curicula (bran # 46, and 218).</li> <li>Cantegony &amp; Gender action plan, scenaria-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workklops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework training project framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workklops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework the indice avanisment through the use of EC&amp;EE Excendingles.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the evaluability of a complaintifieedback kox and by emphasizing the enonymity and security provisions. Establish constant and public and private stackholders and public and private stack in braces a supports: includes the response to athype the private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives.</li> <li>Fo</li></ul>			skills into practice	and IP	2023
<ul> <li>plans, PowerPaint presentations, and reading materials.</li> <li>Concidence brief transing sessions that include provisions for refersher courses in collaboration with the national government.</li> <li>Create training curricula that incurporates mack exercises and encourage each participant at the end of the training to formulate an action plan demonstrating that he or she can effectively ophy the skills togit.</li> <li>Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes it forings about.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons in subsequent training-of-trainers program and, following a cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the imparation of EC&amp;EE kisues into post-secondary education and college curricule (pare # 46, and 218).</li> <li>Category 4: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing to post the impact of project of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders anged in UNDP activities into the PMU, IP and regular during and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange warkshops to diseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders and the ophysic.</li> <li>Improve the complaint (eedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the valiability of a complaint/feedback hoor and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback hoor and addressing the kasuality and and private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>Improve the complaint (eedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the valiability of a complaint/feedback hoor and protephasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish cormittees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback ho</li></ul>		•	Assess training needs and identify any gaps prior to developing a training curriculum, session		(within
<ul> <li>Condinate brief training essense that include provisions for refersher courses in collaboration with the national government.</li> <li>Create training curricula that incorporates mock exercises and encourage each participant at the end of the training to firmulate an action plan demonstrating that he or she can effectively opply the skills taught.</li> <li>Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes it brings about.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers program and, following a cascoding model utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricula (part #4, end 21.8).</li> <li>Contegory 6: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>202. Operationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promote and advocate for the judicous utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project fromulation. Here gender endor-based sender-sengansie costing framework during project fromulation. Here secario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stackholders and gender action plans dender-trainers of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders und by enphasizing the anomytry and security provisions. Establish cormittees and portoxis for opening the proposed activities into another provisions establish cormittees and by provisions for the private sector in tocket.</li> <li>Improve the compliait feedback koystem by rusing avareness among the wider public reading the enablishy of a complicative stage and by enphasizing the anomytry and security provisions. Establish cormittees and protocals for opening the focoles busides to create a supportine investment partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Zooundo</li></ul>			plans, PowerPoint presentations, and reading materials.		the
<ul> <li>with the notional government.</li> <li>Create training curicula that incorporates mock exercises and encourage each participant at the end of the training to formulate an action plan demonstrating that he or she can effectively apply the skills tught.</li> <li>Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes it brings obtat.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers program and, following a cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessons.</li> <li>Advocate for the imigration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricule (part # 46, and 218).</li> <li>Category: Creater action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate threm into the revised work for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders angeed in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeing use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework tor project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders: understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the ovaliability of a complaint/feedback how and dole-responsive investment partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>202. Involve the private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>Forster private-sector in terester of project initiatives is proving the involvement, tealing the involvement viewing hereins or orbuits eVB. ADB, EU, JICA, and international ogenerines to into avaites will ansore orbui</li></ul>		•	Coordinate brief training sessions that include provisions for refresher courses in collaboration		project'
<ul> <li>Create transing currule that incorportes mock exercises and encourage each participant at the end of the training to formulate an action plan demonstrating that he or she can effectively apply the skills taught.</li> <li>Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes it brings about.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers, program and, following a cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricula (part #46, and 218).</li> <li>Contegory 6: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>200 Operationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan.</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled UNDP divises and incorporte them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promote and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing formework training to enhance stakeholders; understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the compliantif eedback system by rosing warreness among the wide public regarding the evailability of a complaintifeedback so and protocols for opening the anonymity and security provisons. Establish committees and protocols for opening the anonymity and security provisons. Establish committees and protocols for opening the anonymity and security provisons. Establish committees and protocols for opening the anonymity and security provisons. Establish committees and protocols for opening the anonymity and security provisons. Establish committees and protocols for opening the anonymity and security provisons. Establish committees and protocols for opening the anonymity and security provisons. Establish c</li></ul>			with the national government.		S
a the end of the balance of pointance and octain plan derivationing and the or size can effectively apply the skills taught.       Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes is brings about.         extractional provides the skills taught.       Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes is brings about.         extractional provides the state of the integration of EC&EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricula (parel # 46, and 218).       PMU, IP       In         Category 6: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing       PMU, IP       In         e. To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evoluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.       PMU, IP       and         WINDP       To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evoluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.       PMU, IP       and         exists and incorporate them into the revised work plan.       Promate and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to periment public and privet schedhollers as well and protocols for opening the acomplaint feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint feedback box and addressing the suse raised (parel # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).         7       222. Involve the private sector in EC&EE initiatives       PMU, IP       By         7		•	Create training curricula that incorporates mock exercises and encourage each participant		tenure)
<ul> <li>Administer pr- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the changes it brings about.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers program and, following a cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricule (pare # 46, and 216).</li> <li>Category 6: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and casting</li> <li>a Operationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promate and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stokeholders engaged in GES-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and dy emphasizing the anonymity and security provisons. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and advecting the private sector in project inhot the twice sector in the private sector in project inhote the VBA.</li> <li>Encourage the involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project inhote the VBA. DB, EU, JICA, and international agencies provisons Stabilis committees on project intoit to training workshops, and meetings to autivate is suparitive invostement with will focilate the replication of EC&amp;EE inhitiatives.</li> <li>Foster private-sector in BCASEE indicatives by recommending that the GoRMA allowed sprivate-sector and partners in the approxest as the MA. DAB, EU, JICA, and international o</li></ul>			effectively apply the skills taught		
<ul> <li>changes it brings adout.</li> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers tragma and, following a cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advacate for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curicula (para #4, ond 218).</li> <li>Category 6: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and casting</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promate and advacate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to reference.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the valibility of a complaint/feedback hox and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the coffsM allocet subsidies to coreate a supportive investment environment which will forditate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Inprove the involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Encourage the involvement to effort is support. Involve the private sector's involvement partners such as the WAS. ADB, EU, JICA, and international generies linke the SC. Organize quarterly learning-and-r</li></ul>		•	Administer pre- and post-training assessments to assess the impact of the project and the		
<ul> <li>Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers program and, following a cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in usbequet training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricula (para # 46, and 218).</li> <li>Category 6: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promote and advocate for the platicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to periment public and private stakeholders are government stakeholders engaged in GES3-sensive phaning and budgeing use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to periment public and private stakeholders are works for a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to periment public and private stakeholders are well for GES4-sensive phaning and budgeing use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to perimerine public and private stakeholders are well for GES4 technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by roising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and diverphasizing the nonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees state for the private sector in training workshops, and meetings to cultivate is suportion. Invoke the private sector in BC&amp;EE initiatives</li></ul>			changes it brings about.		
<ul> <li>cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.</li> <li>Advocate for the intergation of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricula (para # 46, and 218).</li> <li>Category &amp; Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>228. Operationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan.</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Pramate and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engoged in GESI-sensitve planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders sure of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the compliant feedback system by rising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a compliantifeedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for genning the compliantifeedback box and protocols for opening the compliantifeedback box and protocols for opening the deGFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Froature gender in monoging EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives to schere explore portive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private sector in EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private sector engegement to stablish a robust EMIS at broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Coambers of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisons outlined in t</li></ul>		•	Establish local resource persons through a training-of-trainers program and, following a		
<ul> <li>Advaccte for the integration of EC&amp;EE issues into post-secondary education and college curricule (pare 44, 6, and 218).</li> <li>Category 6: Gender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing</li> <li>2:a Operationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Pramate and advaccate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GES1-sensive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to the prevince stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders, understanding of how women and meniteract with thei local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availabilish committees and protocols for opening the complaintifleedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector is EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>Prourge the involvement of the private stackinologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives of a protocil star opening the collaboration of EC&amp;EE exclusion of EC&amp;EE initiatives as the VBA, ABB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SCP. Organize unarterly learning-and-review workshops to discense and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to estabilsh a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pa</li></ul>			cascading model, utilize them as resource persons in subsequent training sessions.		
Category 6: Cender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing Category 6: Cender action plan, scenario-based gender-responsive planning and costing Tevised work plan To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan. Promote and advacet for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GE3-sensitve planning and budgeting use this framework for reference. Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB. Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stokeholders; understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&EE technologies. Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness arong the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213). Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS PMU, IP 229. Involve the private sector in EC&EE initiatives Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies. Foster private-sector engegement in managing EL appliances that contribute to EC&EEE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willinges to participand-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration		•	Advocate for the integration of EC&EE issues into post-secondary education and college		
Category 0. Generationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the revised work plan         PMU, IP and UNDP         In regular           6         228. Operationalize the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.         PMU, IP and UNDP         In regular           6         70 put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.         PMU, IP and UNDP         In regular           6         728. Operationalize the gender formutation. Have government stakeholders engoged in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.         Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB.         Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders and well as to project staff and members of the PAB.         Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders and well as to project staff and members of the PAB.         Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders and pertocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).         PMU, IP         BMU, IP           7         229. Involve the private sector in EC&EE initiatives         PMU, IP         and UNDP           7         229. Involve the growernent, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS         PMU, IP         and UNDP         2024	Cato		curricula (para # 46, and 218).		
<ul> <li>Cate Operationance are generer pain by integrating the proposed activities into the provised worked plan</li> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incarborate them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promote and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders and protocols for opening the public regarding the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector' in Prodect subdise to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in manging EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives.</li> <li>Category 8: Document and test practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration with Profic-Islands private-sector arganizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Chambers of Chambers of Chambers of Chambers of Chamber of Chamber of Chamber of Chamber of Chamber of Chamber of and the Norke the private and workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a nobuse teMIS as absociation of Chambers of Commerce, and the Phynel Chamber of Commerce.</li></ul>	6		Operationalize the gender plan by integrating the proposed activities into the	PMII ID	In
<ul> <li>To put the gender equality and gender action plan into practice, evaluate the scheduled activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promote and advocte for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders, understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the comploint feedback system by raising avareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Zategory 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subdiels to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the VB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to the develor head of the private sector or application and the eprivative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international comm</li></ul>		228.	revised work plan	and	regular
<ul> <li>activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.</li> <li>Promote and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders, understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives and get the government to establish a robust EMIS Association of chambers of commerce, and the Pohnpel Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the foors 40, 99, 102, and 218.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector or gargarizations, the FSM Association of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218.</li> <li>Collaborate on of best practices and learning.</li> <li>Coreate concise case s</li></ul>		•	To but the gender equality and gender action blan into practice, evaluate the scheduled	UNDP	basis
<ul> <li>Promote and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project saff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders; understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaintifeedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaintiffeedback box and addressing the issues raised (para #76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector is involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment twinch will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives workshops, and meetings to cultivate its support. Involve the private sector in furning, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Colleborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pa</li></ul>			activities and incorporate them into the revised work plan.	0	2 4010
<ul> <li>costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders; understanding of how women and men interact with thei local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaintifeedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives</li> <li>PMU, IP and 213.</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE tem raining.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to exploite potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a</li></ul>		•	Promote and advocate for the judicious utilization of a scenario-based gender-responsive		
<ul> <li>GEN-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.</li> <li>Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-facused training to enhance stakeholders; understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the comploint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Fouroyee the private sector in DEC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>PMU, IP</li> <li>By and</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its subport. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners, and the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices and learning and knowledge management for replication</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of C</li></ul>			costing framework during project formulation. Have government stakeholders engaged in		
<ul> <li>Articity evolution provides to dissertinitative the scenario project staff and members of the PAB.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders and understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>P and 213).</li> <li>Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>PMU, IP and Clocate subjactive to sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM dilocate subsciolates to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its subport. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its sulling near equiver workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaborate with various development partners such as the VBA ADB, EU, JICA, and international geneics like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and the phonpei Gnamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provision southerd in the NDCs, SDCs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GorSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Documentation of best practices and learning.</li> <li>Produce policy b</li></ul>			GESI-sensitive planning and budgeting use this framework for reference.		
<ul> <li>Pab.</li> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders is whit of the project stay and memory of the project stay and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Prove the private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the VBA ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to u</li></ul>		•	Arrange workshops to disseminate the scenario-based gender-responsive costing framework to pertinent public and private stakeholders as well as to project staff and members of the		
<ul> <li>Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders, understanding of how women and men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Pivate sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices and wells ar obspote potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at borad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Documentation of Dest practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE echnologies,</li></ul>			PAB.		
men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&EE technologies.       Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).         Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS       PMU, IP         213.       Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies.       PMU, IP       By         2024       UNDP       Source subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies.       PMU, IP       By         2024       UNDP       Source subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies.       PMU, IP       By         2024       UNDP       Source subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies.       Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.       Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a braad level in partnership wit		•	Deliver gender-focused training to enhance stakeholders; understanding of how women and		
<ul> <li>Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public regarding the availability of a complaint/feedback box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>7 229. Involve the private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>PMU, IP and UNDP</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #440, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Documentation of best practices and learning.</li> <li>Qreate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies</li></ul>			men interact with their local environment through the use of EC&EE technologies.		
regarding the availability of a complaint/geodock box and by emphasizing the anonymity and security provisions. Establish committees and protocols for opening the complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and 213).         Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS         7       229. Involve the private sector in EC&EE initiatives         9       Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies.       PMU, IP       By         0       Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&EE markets.       Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.       Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Phonpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #H.0, 99, 102, and 218).       PMU, IP       Dec 14, 2023         Category 8: Documentand disseminate best practices and learning, ob creation, and fossi		•	Improve the complaint feedback system by raising awareness among the wider public		
Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS         7       229. Involve the private sector in EC&EE initiatives       PMU, IP         8       Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives sector in training, workshops, and best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication       PMU, IP         8       20.0       Locate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in best practices and learning, best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication       PMU, IP         8       20.0       Document and disseminate best practices and learning, borcand services and best practices and learning, borcand services and best practices and learning, borcand and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).       Dec 14, 2023         Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning, borcand and internation of best practices and learning, borcand and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).       Dec 14, 2023         Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning of create consise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, ib creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.       PMU, IP       Dec 14, 2023         R       200. Document and disseminate best practices and learning of PMU, in the project' is trategy for replication.       PMU, IP       Dec 14, 2023         NUNDP			and security provisions Establish committees and protocols for opening the		
<ul> <li>213).</li> <li>Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS</li> <li>7</li> <li>229. Involve the private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>PMU, IP</li> <li>Broaurage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing that from before and a</li></ul>			complaint/feedback box and addressing the issues raised (para # 76, 169, 172, 176, and		
Category 7: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partners, robust EMIS       PMU, IP       By         7       229. Involve the private sector in EC&EE initiatives       PMU, IP       and       2024         9       Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies.       PMU, IP       and       2024         9       Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&EE markets.       Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.       Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).         Category 8: Documentation of best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication.       PMU, IP       Dec 14, and UNDP         8       230. Document and disseminate best practices and learning.       Create concise cose studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy f			213).		
<ul> <li>229. Involve the private sector in EC&amp;EE initiatives</li> <li>PMU, IP By and 2024</li> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the VB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning.</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>	Categ	gory 7	: Private sector's involvement, capacity building, coordination with development partne	ers, robust E	MIS
<ul> <li>Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that the GoFSM allocate subsidies to create a supportive investment environment which will facilitate the replication of EC&amp;EE technologies.</li> <li>Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category &amp; Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE is technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>	7	229.	Involve the private sector in EC&EE initiatives	PMU, IP	By
<ul> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning of the GorSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning of the GorSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning of the GorSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning of the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE to the for the into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>		•	Encourage the involvement of the private sector in project initiatives by recommending that	and	2024
<ul> <li>Foster brivate-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&amp;EE initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Polnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>PMU, IP Dec 14, and Zo23 (within strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>			facilitate the replication of EC&EE technologies	UNDP	
<ul> <li>initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training, workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE tenure)</li> </ul>		•	Foster private-sector engagement in managing EE appliances that contribute to EC&EE		
<ul> <li>workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&amp;EE markets.</li> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE s tenure)</li> </ul>			initiatives, and get the government to offer its support. Involve the private sector in training,		
<ul> <li>Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>			workshops, and meetings to cultivate its willingness to participate in EC&EE markets.		
<ul> <li>International agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best practices as well as to explore potential areas for future collaboration.</li> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Documentation of best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication</li> <li>8 230. Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>PMU, IP and 2023 (within strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>		•	Collaborate with various development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, JICA, and		
<ul> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>Greate concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>			international agencies like the SPC. Organize quarterly learning-and-review workshops to share experiences and best bractices as well as to explore botential areas for future		
<ul> <li>Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>PMU, IP</li> <li>Create concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>			collaboration.		
<ul> <li>in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).</li> <li>Category 8: Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>PMU, IP</li> <li>Create concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>		•	Allocate resources from the national government to establish a robust EMIS at a broad level		
Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with the provisions outlined in the NDCs, SDGs, NDP, and other international commitments of the GoFSM (para #40, 99, 102, and 218).       Image: Category 8: Documentation of best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication         8       230. Document and disseminate best practices and learning i for create concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.       PMU, IP and 2023 (within the project' s tenure)         •       Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&EE.       S tenure)			in partnership with Pacific-Islands private-sector organizations, the FSM Association of		
Image: Second			Chambers of Commerce, and the Pohnpei Chamber of Commerce. This initiative aligns with		
Category 8: Documentation of best practices and learning, and knowledge management for replication         8       230. Document and disseminate best practices and learning       PMU, IP       Dec 14,         • Create concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.       PMU, IP       Dec 14,         • Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&EE.       • Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.       s       tenure)			the CoESM (bara #40, 99, 102, and 218)		
<ul> <li>8 230. Document and disseminate best practices and learning</li> <li>PMU, IP and 2023</li> <li>Create concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>	Cates	orv 8	Documentation of best practices and learning, and knowledge management for rep	lication	
<ul> <li>Create concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions, job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>	8	230.	Document and disseminate best practices and learning	PMU, IP	Dec 14.
<ul> <li>job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&amp;EE. These case studies will fortify the strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>		•	Create concise case studies that showcase the electricity savings, GHG emission reductions,	and	2023 <sup>´</sup>
<ul> <li>strategy for replication.</li> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>			job creation, and fossil fuel savings associated with EC&EE. These case studies will fortify the	UNDP	(within
<ul> <li>Offer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in EC&amp;EE.</li> <li>Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&amp;EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.</li> </ul>			strategy for replication.		the
Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of EC&EE technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.		•	Uffer small research grants to university students interested in contributing to research in ECREE		project'
technologies, transforming them into a valuable resource mobilization toolkit.					
		•	Produce policy briefs utilizing data from before and after the implementation of FC&FF		5 tor

<ul> <li>Develop two-pager policy briefs once policies are approved by parliament.</li> <li>Utilize both national and international media platforms to craft brief case studies and video documentaries to disseminate the project's best practices and lessons learned, highlighting the benefits of EE, energy management, and energy savings to encourage the involvement of the private sector and individuals.</li> <li>Utilize various media and communication channels, including the project website, Facebook, and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&amp;EE through daily posts that generate significant interest.</li> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schookchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals prompty.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt</li></ul>					
<ul> <li>Utilize both national and international media platforms to craft brief case studies and video documentaries to disseminate the project's best practices and lessons learned, highlighting the benefits of EE, energy management, and energy savings to encourage the involvement of the private sector and individuals.</li> <li>Utilize various media and communication channels, including the project website, Facebook, and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&amp;EEE through daily posts that generate significant interest.</li> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Shore the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitorlscreen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>MOU, IP</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy gals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy</li></ul>		•	Develop two-pager policy briefs once policies are approved by parliament.		
documentaries to disseminate the project's best practices and lessons learned, highlighting the benefits of EE, energy management, and energy savings to encourage the involvement of the private sector and individuals.         • Utilize various media and communication channels, including the project website, Facebook, and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&EE through daily posts that generate significant interest.         • Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.         • Share the project's straightforward EC&EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.         • Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.         • Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).       PMU, IP       In         9       231. Policy support to growth EE&EC initiatives in the future.       PMU, IP       and         • Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies a		٠	Utilize both national and international media platforms to craft brief case studies and video		
<ul> <li>the benefits of EE, energy management, and energy savings to encourage the involvement of the private sector and individuals.</li> <li>Utilize various media and communication channels, including the project website, Facebook, and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&amp;EE through daily posts that generate significant interest.</li> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and active policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			documentaries to disseminate the project's best practices and lessons learned, highlighting		
<ul> <li>the private sector and individuals.</li> <li>Utilize various media and communication channels, including the project website, Facebook, and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&amp;EE through daily posts that generate significant interest.</li> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Colonya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			the benefits of EE, energy management, and energy savings to encourage the involvement of		
<ul> <li>Utilize various media and communication channels, including the project website, Facebook, and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&amp;EE through daily posts that generate significant interest.</li> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			the private sector and individuals.		
<ul> <li>and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&amp;EE through daily posts that generate significant interest.</li> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		•	Utilize various media and communication channels, including the project website, Facebook,		
<ul> <li>through daily posts that generate significant interest.</li> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after throughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			and short-form platforms like TikTok, to disseminate fundamental knowledge on EC&EE		
<ul> <li>Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			through daily posts that generate significant interest.		
<ul> <li>curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		•	Involve more youths, particularly schoolchildren and college students, as part of the formal		
<ul> <li>to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.</li> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			curricula on climate change mitigation within the project's efforts. Greater involvement aims		
<ul> <li>Share the project's straightforward EC&amp;EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			to impart technical knowledge and increase the reach of these technologies.		
<ul> <li>bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.</li> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li><b>9</b> 231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		•	Share the project's straightforward EC&EE technologies and their ability to reduce electricity		
<ul> <li>Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers, informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			bills through a public government monitor/screen installed in Coloniya City.		
<ul> <li>informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups, including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		•	Design and produce diverse promotional materials such as brochures, posters, flyers,		
<ul> <li>including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.</li> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			informative tips, and case studies, and distribute them nationwide to various target groups,		
<ul> <li>Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			including government decision-makers, the private sector, and the general public.		
<ul> <li>the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		٠	Develop a monitoring plan after thoroughly reviewing the project's results framework. Review		
<ul> <li>action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy- related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			the back to office report (BTOR) of each staff member and collect recommendations and		
<ul> <li>and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).</li> <li>231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			action plans as references for further monitoring designed to minimize duplication of work		
<ul> <li>9 231. Policy support to growth EE&amp;EC initiatives in the future.</li> <li>PMU, IP and regular for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			and track previously agreed-upon actions effectively (para # 165, 180, and 189).		
<ul> <li>Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>	9	231.	Policy support to growth EE&EC initiatives in the future.	PMU, IP	In
<ul> <li>for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.</li> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		•	Involve Civil Society Organizations and the media in the development of policies to advocate	and	regular
<ul> <li>Develop voluntary EE&amp;EC guidelines.</li> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>			for policies and achieve policy goals promptly.	UNDP	basis
<ul> <li>Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		٠	Develop voluntary EE&EC guidelines.		
<ul> <li>related obstacles.</li> <li>Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).</li> </ul>		•	Adopt a PPP model that aligns with FSM's renewable energy sector policy and tackles policy-		
Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).			related obstacles.		
development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).		•	Promptly endorse these policies to strengthen this sector through collaboration among		
			development partners, financial institutions, and CSOs (para # 35, 73, and 99).		

## 5.4 Lessons learned

- 232. PAB meetings prove their effectiveness when they incorporate the minutes of the preceding session into the agenda, enabling the evaluation of progress and the formulation of strategies to address issues: PAB meetings played a pivotal role in ensuring that the project stayed on the right course. These meetings were the most effective when each agenda included the minutes of the previous session, as having them allowed members to assess the progress made in implementing previous decisions. Such evaluations also helped them to identify possible reasons that a decision was not implemented or not completely implemented and, if necessary, to develop action plans. Circulating the PAB's minutes among relevant stakeholders and maintaining a "suggestion log" for their feedback also contributed significantly to the likelihood that decisions would be implemented.
- 233. Decentralizing the PAB structure proves advantageous by bridging the gap between state-level issues and the PAB, thereby expediting the effective implementation of PAB decisions: It has been observed that decentralizing the PAB structure proves advantageous by bridging the gap between state-level issues and the PAB, thereby expediting the effective implementation of PAB decisions. The participation of the Ministry of Finance in PAB meetings helped to mitigate the financial and payment challenges encountered by the project. Furthermore, stakeholders noted that having a representative from the national planning commission added value by enabling both potential co-financing opportunities and the scaling up of the project's best practices and lessons learned.
- 234. Followed the practice of a "systematic handover" of skills and knowledge rather than relying on "physical handovers" in order to preserve institutional memory: To minimize the negative effects of the turnover of UNDP personnel, project staff, and government thematic staff, and to preserve the project's institutional memory, the "systematic handover" of skills and knowledge to bridge coordination gaps proved to be highly effective and far more effective than relying solely on "physical handovers' from departing staff to new team members.
- 235. The delay in selecting PAB members leads to postponed PAB meetings, consequently impacting project progress, unless we take proactive measures to mitigate these delays, the project's advancement will be affected: Delays in the selection of PAB members by some states delayed the initial PAB meeting, postponing its convention until a full year after the project had commenced. This prolonged delay hindered the project's ability to make strategic decisions and initiate implementation during its initial stages. To circumvent such delays and

challenges, the project could have increased the number of PAB members from relevant agencies (Ministry of Finance, Planning commission and CSOs) and conducted meetings without waiting for representatives from each and every State. The late joiners can then catch up on what they missed by reading the minutes of all meetings held in their absence. Such an approach is far more efficient as it allows for early action.

- 236. Intermittent adaptability in making decisions tailored to the context is essential for promptly resolving procurement challenges and enhancing efficiency by swiftly assessing vendors and contractors within the market: The project learned that occasional flexibility in making context-specific decisions is necessary in order to resolve procurement bottlenecks swiftly. For instance, while the NIM mandated that all procurement be handled exclusively by the IP/PMU, without UNDP involvement, the PMU in fact experienced delays in procurement. To hasten the process, then, UNDP stepped in to help. It was realized that adopting an adaptive management approach tailored to the local context can effectively address such standstills. Another way to increase efficiency is to conduct a rapid market assessment of vendors and contractors before issuing a tender for procurement so that the program can assess their relative capacities and inventories of available equipment and fixtures.
- 237. The greater the simplicity of project outputs, the more attainable the project's desired outcomes become within a limited timeframe, emphasizing the importance of having SMART indicators for these outputs: To achieve a project's desired outcomes within a constrained timeframe requires that outputs are SMART: specific, measurable, achievable, relevant, and time-bound. They should be straightforward and their progress trackable. If, as was the case in this project, some outputs appear unusually comprehensive in scope, resembling outcomes rather than mere outputs or beyond the direct control of the project, they should be rewritten. Project outputs need to be made as simple as possible before the project is endorsed.
- 238. Engaging Civil Society Organizations and the media in the policy formulation process can amplify the effectiveness of a policy, especially in terms of ensuring ongoing policy advocacy and the timely realization of policy objectives: The process of developing and implementing policies is inherently intricate and time-consuming, yet it holds significant importance for the sustainability of initiatives. It has been recognized that involving CSOs in the policy formulation process can enhance the value of any given policy, particularly in terms of securing continuous policy advocacy. The engagement of CSOs ensures active stakeholder participation and support; cooperation in policy development; and the rational enforcement of policies. It is important to note that policy advocacy that espouses a process approach may require considerable time.
- 239. The partnership between public and private sector organizations has created numerous opportunities for reciprocal learning while simultaneously harnessing new technologies and innovations: The participation of government officials in conjunction with private-sector entities (especially hardware suppliers, commercial building stakeholders, and engineering firms) and the management and administration of designated pilot public-sector buildings within the FSM Energy Group created numerous opportunities for mutual learning. This collaboration allowed stakeholders to exchange concerns, best practices, and lessons learned, and thereby contributed to the long-term development of the GoFSM energy sector. The project learnt that involving the private sector was crucial for harnessing new technology and innovation, as is mandated by the SFDRR.
- 240. Maintaining regular communication and fostering collegial relations among pertinent stakeholders facilitated the smooth execution of plans and mitigated potential obstacles and standstills: It was observed that the involvement of a 'procurement expert' not only ensured quality control but also enhanced transparency and governance in procurement and services. Furthermore, actively engaging with vendors and contractors, adjusting the cost estimates of certain legitimate bids to prevent cancellations, and reissuing bids to accommodate vendors' and contractors' concerns can bolster the interest of the private sector in the project's activities.
- 241. Choosing strategically significant public buildings of substantial size for demonstration purposes enhances the effectiveness of technology transfer and has played a pivotal role in disseminating knowledge: Selecting large, strategically significant public buildings such as administrative offices, hospitals, educational institutions, and radio stations for demonstration purposes adds value to technology transfer. These buildings attract a substantial number of visitors, allowing for knowledge to be shared, concerns to be discussed, and ideas to be discussed. Having public-sector buildings serve as models played a pivotal role in disseminating knowledge down to the level of the individual household. The project realized that the scalability of technologies was contingent upon their simplicity, affordability, and ease of maintenance.
- 242. Superficial or symbolic participation of women does not lead to substantial outcomes; instead, it's crucial for women to be actively engaged in meaningful ways within governance mechanisms: In order to incorporate gender

considerations into project activities and promote women's empowerment throughout the implementation phase, the project discovered that the following strategies are efficacious: (i) maintaining a gender balance within institutions, committees, and boards, (ii) enforcing affirmative action to enhance women's participation in socio-political structures and project activities, (iii) involving more women in capacitybuilding initiatives to boost their self-confidence, and (iv) engaging women in review-and-reflection sessions and decision-making processes. It is important to note that the tokenistic involvement of women does not yield significant results; instead, women need to be meaningfully involved in governance mechanisms.

- 243. Having a Ministry of Finance representative as a member of the PAB contributed to the resolution of bottlenecks concerning finance and payments: The payment delays within the NIM framework frequently clash with current national regulations. It has been learned that involving Ministry of Finance representatives in PAB meetings has assisted in addressing this issue by making slight adjustments to the existing rules and protocols, thereby mitigating the financial and payment difficulties faced by the project.
- 244. The efficacy of co-financing heavily depends on established procedures, protocols, and tracking mechanisms: The tracking of co-financing is limited. It has been observed that the effectiveness of co-financing greatly relies on the extent of stakeholders' involvement in the PAB meeting and the regular sharing of project updates, emphasizing how the co-financing amount can generate synergistic impacts, and along with concrete mechanisms for tracking co-financing, such as defined procedures, processes, and tracking files/tools.

245.

## Annexes

## Annex-I: TE ToR (excluding ToR annexes)

Title: Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE) Project Type of Contract: International Consultant Start and End date: 20 July – 30 September 2023 Location: Field mission to Federated States of Micronesia Duration of the Contract: 30 working days over 2 months

## I. INTRODUCTION

In accordance with UNDP and GEF M&E policies and procedures, all full- and medium-sized UNDP supported GEF-financed projects are required to undergo a Terminal Evaluation (TE) at the end of the project. This Terms of Reference (ToR) sets out the expectations for the TE of the medium-sized project titled **Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE) project (PIMS 5997)** implemented through the Division of Energy, Department of Resources and Development (DE/DRD). The project started on 14 December 2020 and is in its 3rd year of implementation. The TE process must follow the guidance outlined in the document 'Guidance for Conducting Terminal Evaluations of UNDP-Supported, GEF-Financed Projects' (http://web.undp.org/evaluation/guideline/documents/GEF/TE\_GuidanceforUNDP-supportedGEF-financedProjects.pdf).

## 2. PROJECT BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

FSM (the Federated States of Micronesia) spreads over 2,900 kms and is located in the western Pacific Ocean just north of the equator and east of the Philippines and north of the island of New Guinea. FSM is comprised of four semi-autonomous states (Chuuk, Kosrae, Pohnpei, and Yap) and includes 607 islands (74 of which are inhabited). As of 2016, FSM had a population of 104,934 and a GDP of US\$322 million, for a GDP per capita of US\$3,068. Each of the 4 states has its own executive and legislative bodies and has considerable autonomy to manage its domestic affairs. Each State has its own development strategy, while the national government (based in Palikir on Pohnpei Island) provides an integrated perspective and vision for the whole of the FSM.

FSM has limited natural resources, and exports are heavily concentrated on its marine resources. Most of FSM's commodities (esp. petroleum products and a very high proportion of food) are imported, and this import dependency exposes the country to global economic shocks and price spikes. Like other Pacific Islands Countries (PICs) petroleum fuels are largely used for electricity generation and transportation. Transport fuel is mostly used for marine services since land transportation is modest given FSM's small landmass in each occupied island and the general lack of major commercial land-based economic based activities. Some LPG is used for cooking. Energy is one of the four main development priorities of FSM, alongside the development of marine resources, agriculture and tourism.

The objective of the MPSBEE project is the improved application of energy conserving and energy efficient (EC&EE) techniques and practices in the design, retrofit, and ongoing O&M of public sector buildings in FSM by addressing to various barriers including policy/regulatory/institutional barriers, energy monitoring and reporting (information) barriers, technical barriers, and capacity development and financial barriers.

By demonstrating, replicating, monitoring and publicizing the targeted 50% reductions in public sector buildings' energy use, the MPSBEE project was designed to contribute towards the realization of FSM's national target of a 50% improvement in EE by 2020. As electricity is unavoidable expensive in the FSM (2018 tariffs are 39 – 77 US cents/kWh), it would also be cost effective for the private sector to learn from and replicate the best commercially available ESMs (esp. for ventilation, cooling, lighting and hot water supply) that will be demonstrated, replicated, monitored, documented and publicized by MPSBEE for FSM's public sector buildings.

The goal of the MPSBEE project was to improve specific energy consumption and reduced GHG emissions in the buildings sector of the country. The project is working to achieve the following outcomes to realize the goal.

Outcome 1: Enforcement of policies and guidance on the energy efficient and energy conserving design, retrofit, operation and maintenance of public sector buildings

Outcome 2: Enhanced management and monitoring of the energy performance of public sector buildings Outcome 3: Increased Application of EC&EE technologies in public sector buildings and facilities Outcome 4: Enhanced awareness and knowledge on the cost-effective application of EC&EE technologies in public sector buildings

The project document was signed on 14 December 2020 to implement for three years. The project implementing partner is Division of Energy, Department of Resources and Development (DE/DRD) of the FSM national government.

## 3. TE PURPOSE

The Terminal Evaluation (TE) report will assess the achievement of project results against what was expected to be achieved and draw lessons that can both improve the sustainability of benefits from this project, and aid in the overall enhancement of UNDP programming. The TE report promotes accountability and transparency and assesses the extent of project accomplishments.

Further to this, the objectives of the evaluation will be to:

- assess the achievement of project results supported by evidence (i.e., progress of project's outcome targets)
- assess the contribution and alignment of the project to relevant national development plans or environmental policies
- assess the contribution of the project results towards the relevant outcome and output of the Multi Country Programme Document (MCPD) & United Nation Sustainable Development Cooperation Framework (UNSDCF)
- assess any cross cutting (poverty alleviation, improved governance, climate change mitigation and adaptation, disaster prevention and recovery, human rights, capacity development, South-South cooperation, knowledge management, volunteerism, etc., as relevant) and gender results using the gender scale effective scale (GRES)
- examination on the use of funds and value for money
- assess the impact of COVID19 on project's implementation
- and to draw lessons that can both improve the sustainability of benefits from this project, and aid in the overall enhancement of UNDP programming

The TE will be conducted according to the guidance, rules and procedures established by UNDP and GEF as reflected in the UNDP Evaluation Guidance for GEF Financed Projects.

## 4. TE APPROACH & METHODOLOGY

The TE report must provide evidence-based information that is credible, reliable, and useful. All relevant evidentiary documents must be presented/provided to the TE evaluators to confirm the reported results of the project's baseline/co-financed and incremental activities, delivery of agreed component outputs and levels of achievement of the end-of-project targets of the objectively verifiable indicators that are set out in the project results framework (log frame). It is important to also provide explanations/justifications of the attribution of any indirect results (e.g., energy savings, GHG emission reductions, etc.) of parallel/associated activities of the project. In this regard, the TE Team must state in the TE report if the team has checked, evaluated, verified, and confirmed all the evidentiary documents during the terminal evaluation and provide comments regarding, and where necessary, pertinent recommendations to improve, the credibility, reliability, and usefulness of such documents.

The Project Management Unit (PMU) and the UNDP Pacific Office must provide the TE team all relevant sources of information including documents prepared during the preparation phase (i.e. PIF, UNDP Initiation Plan, UNDP Social and Environmental Screening Procedure/SESP, the Project Document, project reports including annual PIRs, project budget revisions, lesson learned reports, national strategic and legal documents, and any other materials that the team considers useful for this evidence-based evaluation. The TE team will review these sources of information documents, as well as the baseline and midterm GEF focal area Core Indicators/Tracking Tools submitted to the GEF at the CEO endorsement and midterm stages and the terminal Core Indicators/Tracking Tools that must be completed before the TE field mission begins.

The TE team is expected to follow a participatory and consultative approach ensuring close engagement with the Project Team, government counterparts (the GEF Operational Focal Point), Implementing Partners, the UNDP Country Office(s), the Regional Technical Advisor, direct beneficiaries, and other stakeholders.

Engagement of stakeholders is vital to a successful TE. Stakeholder involvement should include interviews with stakeholders who have project responsibilities, including but not limited to Division of Energy, Department of

Resources and Development (DE/DRD), executing agencies, senior officials and task team/component leaders, key experts and consultants in the subject area, Project Board, project beneficiaries, academia, local government and CSOs, etc.

Stakeholders:

- I. MPSBEE Project Management Unit
- 2. Division of Energy
- 3. Department of Resources and Development
- 4. Kosrae State Government
- 5. Pohnpei State Government
- 6. Chuuk State Government
- 7. Yap State Government
- 9. Kosrae Utilities Authority
- 10. Pohnpei Utilities Corporation
- 11. Chuuk Public Utility Corporation
- 12. Yap State Public Service Corporation
- 13. Kosrae High School
- 14. Kosrae Elementary School
- 15. Pohnpei State Hospital
- 16. Chuuk High School
- 17. Chuuk State Hospital
- 18. Yap Radio Station
- 19. The Pacific Community
- 20. Pohnpei Women's Group
- 21. Chuuk Women's Group

Additionally, the TE team is expected to conduct field missions to the Federated States of Micronesia, including some of the following project sites:

- I. Kosrae High School
- 2. Kosrae Elementary School
- 3. Pohnpei State Hospital
- 4. Pohnpei State Administration Building
- 5. Chuuk High School
- 6. Chuuk State Hospital
- 7. Yap Radio Station
- 8. Yap State Administration Building

The specific design and methodology for the TE should emerge from consultations between the TE team and the above-mentioned parties regarding what is appropriate and feasible for meeting the TE purpose and objectives and answering the evaluation questions, given limitations of budget, time and data. The TE team must use gender-responsive methodologies and tools and ensure that gender equality, women's empowerment, as well as other cross-cutting issues and SDGs are incorporated into the TE report.

The final methodological approach including interview schedule, field visits and data to be used in the evaluation must be clearly outlined in the TE Inception Report and be fully discussed and agreed between UNDP, stakeholders, and the TE team. Sampling of interviewees to ensure gender parity and representation.

The final report must describe the full TE approach taken and the rationale for the approach making explicit the underlying assumptions, challenges, strengths and weaknesses about the methods and approach of the evaluation.

Ensure that the recommendations are aligned with the key findings. Recommendations also need to be strategic, realistic and within the context of the project. Establish at least 5-7 key strategic recommendations.

## 5. DETAILED SCOPE OF THE TE

The TE will assess project performance against expectations set out in the project's Logical Framework/Results Framework (see ToR Annex A). The TE will assess results according to the criteria outlined in the Guidance for TEs of UNDP-supported GEF-financed Projects (http://web.undp.org/evaluation/guideline/documents/GEF/TE\_GuidanceforUNDP-supportedGEFfinancedProjects.pdf). The Findings section of the TE report will cover the topics listed below. A full outline of the TE report's content is provided in ToR Annex C.

The asterisk "(\*)" indicates criteria for which a rating is required.

Findings

- i. <u>Project Design/Formulation</u>
- National priorities and country driven ness
- Theory of Change
- Gender equality, inclusivity and women's empowerment
- Social and Environmental Standards (Safeguards)
- Analysis of Results Framework: project logic and strategy, indicators
- Assumptions and Risks
- Lessons from other relevant projects (e.g., same focal area) incorporated into project design
- Planned stakeholder participation
- Linkages between project and other interventions within the sector
- Management arrangements

Evaluate whether the project design (e.g., approach, activities, and outputs) was adequate/sufficient and appropriate to achieve the project objective and outcomes that were set out in the project results framework.

- ii. Project Implementation
- Adaptive management (approved changes to the project design and project outputs during implementation, whether such changes were adequately and properly implemented, and impacts/results of the implemented changes)
- Actual stakeholder participation and partnership arrangements (in addition, also cite issues/challenges encountered, impacts of such issues/challenges on project implementation and results; and the resolution of these)
- Project Finance and Co-finance (evaluate actual project financing, actual realization of committed cofinancing, and any leveraged financing – provide evidentiary documents to support the evaluation)
- Monitoring & Evaluation: design at entry (\*), implementation (\*), and overall assessment of M&E (\*)
- Implementing Agency (UNDP) (\*) and Executing Agency (\*), overall project oversight/implementation and execution (\*)
- Risk Management, including Social and Environmental Standards (Safeguards)

Evaluate whether the actual project implementation did or did not facilitate the provision of the necessary resource inputs for the implementation of project activities and the delivery of all the required project outputs.

- iii. Project Results
- Assess the achievement of outcomes against indicators by reporting on the level of progress for each objective and outcome indicator at the time of the TE and noting final achievements. Evaluate the following:

   (a) whether all the approved project outputs were delivered. These include outputs in the original project design and other approved outputs that were included based on adaptive management;
   (b) how these outputs contributed to the achievement of the end-of-project targets of the project; and (c) actual resource inputs that were utilized to deliver each output.
- Evaluate the results of the project activities (i.e., GEF-funded and baseline/co-financed activities that were carried out by project partners) that are contributing towards the end-of-project target of the objective indicator and each outcome indicator. This may also include monitored results from indirect activities that were facilitated, enabled, or influenced by the MPSBEE Project's activities. The relevant evidentiary documents on these activities must be evaluated to verify and confirm potential attribution of the results to the MPSBEE Project.
- Relevance (\*), Effectiveness (\*), Efficiency (\*) and overall project outcome (\*) For "effectiveness," evaluate to what extent the barriers that the project is designed to remove were actually removed.
- Sustainability: financial (\*) , socio-political (\*), institutional framework and governance (\*), environmental (\*), overall likelihood of sustainability (\*) (\*) For overall likelihood of sustainability, evaluate whether the removed barriers will recur or not, and suggest ways of ensuring that the removed barriers will not recur.
- Country ownership
- Gender equality and women's empowerment

- Cross-cutting issues (poverty alleviation, improved governance, climate change mitigation and adaptation, disaster prevention and recovery, human rights, capacity development, South-South cooperation, knowledge management, volunteerism, etc., as relevant)
- GEF Additionality
- Catalytic Role / Replication Effect
- Progress to impact

One important issue that must be considered in the reported results that are contributing to the achievement of the project targets is their <u>attribution</u> to the MPSBEE Project. Make sure that all declared results are attributable to the Project. Where necessary, explain the attribution or non-attribution.

Main Findings, Conclusions, Recommendations and Lessons Learned

- The TE team will include a summary of the main findings of the TE report. Findings should be presented as statements of fact that are based on analysis of the data, and evidentiary documents. One important issue that must be considered in the reported results that are contributing to the achievement of the project targets is their <u>attribution</u> to the MPSBEE Project. Make sure that all declared results are attributable to the Project. Where necessary, explain the attribution or non-attribution.
- The section on conclusions will be written in light of the findings. Conclusions should be comprehensive and balanced statements that are well substantiated by evidence and logically connected to the TE findings. They should highlight the strengths, weaknesses, and results of the project, respond to key evaluation questions, and provide insights into the identification of and/or solutions to important problems or issues pertinent to project beneficiaries, UNDP and the GEF, including issues in relation to gender equality and women's empowerment.
- Since the MPSBEE Project strategy is barrier removal, one of the main conclusions of the TE must be on the extent of barrier removal that the Project has achieved. Explain in detail (based on the project results) for each project component of the barrier(s) is/are removed, and to what extent the barrier removal was achieved.
- Recommendations should provide concrete, practical, feasible and targeted recommendations directed to the intended users of the evaluation about what actions to take and decisions to make. The recommendations should be specifically supported by the evidence and linked to the findings and conclusions around key questions addressed by the evaluation.
- The TE report should also include lessons that can be taken from the evaluation, including best practices in addressing issues relating to relevance, performance and success that can provide knowledge gained from the particular circumstance (programmatic and evaluation methods used, partnerships, financial leveraging, etc.) that are applicable to other GEF and UNDP interventions. When possible, the TE team should include examples of good practices in project design and implementation.
- It is important for the conclusions, recommendations and lessons learned of the TE report to incorporate gender equality and empowerment of women.

The TE report will include an Evaluation Ratings Table, as shown below:

ToR Table 2: Evaluation Ratings Table for Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE)

Monitoring & Evaluation (M&E)	Rating <sup>22</sup>
M&E design at entry	
M&E Plan Implementation	
Overall Quality of M&E	
Implementation & Execution	Rating
Quality of UNDP Implementation/Oversight	
Quality of Implementing Partner Execution	
Overall quality of Implementation/Execution	
Assessment of Outcomes	Rating
Relevance	
Effectiveness	
Efficiency	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Outcomes, Effectiveness, Efficiency, M&E, Implementation/Oversight & Execution, Relevance are rated on a 6point scale: 6=Highly Satisfactory (HS), 5=Satisfactory (S), 4=Moderately Satisfactory (MS), 3=Moderately Unsatisfactory (MU), 2=Unsatisfactory (U), 1=Highly Unsatisfactory (HU). Sustainability is rated on a 4-point scale: 4=Likely (L), 3=Moderately Likely (ML), 2=Moderately Unlikely (MU), 1=Unlikely (U)

Overall Project Outcome Rating	
Sustainability	Rating
Financial resources	
Socio-political/economic	
Institutional framework and governance	
Environmental	
Overall Likelihood of Sustainability	

## 6. TIMEFRAME

The total duration of the TE will be approximately *30 working days* over a time period of **8** weeks starting on 20 July 2023. The tentative TE timeframe is as follows:

Timeframe	Activity
July 05	Application closes – GPN Roster
July 10	Selection of TE team
July 15	Preparation period for TE team (handover of documentation)
July 20 (3 days)	Document review and preparation of TE Inception Report
(July 25 ( 4 days	Finalization and Validation of TE Inception Report; latest start of TE mission
(July 28- August 10) 12 days	TE mission: virtual stakeholder meetings, interviews.
Aug 17	Mission wrap-up meeting & presentation of initial findings; earliest end of TE mission
Aug 25	Preparation of draft TE report
Aug 30	Circulation of draft TE report for comments
Sep 5	Incorporation of comments on draft TE report into Audit Trail & finalization of TE report
Sep 20	Preparation and Issuance of Management Response
Sep 25	Concluding Stakeholder Workshop (optional)
Sep 26	Expected date of full TE completion

Options for site visits should be provided in the TE Inception Report.

## 7. TE DELIVERABLES

#	Deliverable	Description	Timing	Responsibilities
1	TE Inception Report	TE team clarifies objectives, methodology and timing of the TE	No later than 2 weeks before the TE mission: (by 20 July	TE team submits Inception Report to Commissioning Unit and project management
2	Presentation	Initial Findings	End of TE mission: (17 August)	TE team presents to Commissioning Unit and project management
3	Draft TE Report	Full draft report (using guidelines on report content in ToR Annex C) with annexes	Within 3 weeks of end of TE mission: (Aug 30)	TE team submits to Commissioning Unit; reviewed by RTA, Project Coordinating Unit, GEF OFP
5	Final TE Report* + Audit Trail	Revised final report and TE Audit trail in which the TE details how all received comments have (and have not) been addressed in the final TE report (See template in ToR Annex H)	Within I week of receiving comments on draft report: (by 5 Sep)	TE team submits both documents to the Commissioning Unit

\*All final TE reports will be quality assessed by the UNDP Independent Evaluation Office (IEO). Details of the IEO's quality assessment of decentralized evaluations can be found in Section 6 of the UNDP Evaluation Guidelines.<sup>23</sup>

## 8. TE ARRANGEMENTS

The principal responsibility for managing the TE resides with the Commissioning Unit. The Commissioning Unit for this project's TE is the UNDP Multi Country Office's Management Performance and Oversight (MPO) Unit. This is in collaboration with the Regional Technical Advisory for clearance and approval of the deliverables.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Access at: <u>http://web.undp.org/evaluation/guideline/section-6.shtml</u>

The Commissioning Unit will contract the evaluators and ensure the timely provision of per diems and travel arrangements within the country for the TE team. The Project Team will be responsible for liaising with the TE team to provide all relevant documents, set up stakeholder interviews, and arrange field visits.

## 9. TE TEAM COMPOSITION

An independent international evaluator will conduct the TE. The evaluator will be responsible for the overall assessment of the project results and improve sustainability of project gains including design and writing of the TE Inception Report, conduct the TE mission, and write the final TE report. The evaluator will also work with the Project Team in developing the TE itinerary of the mission including meeting appointments and schedules The evaluator cannot have participated in the project preparation, formulation and/or implementation (including the writing of the project document), must not have conducted this project's Mid-Term Review and should not have a conflict of interest with the project's related activities.

The selection of evaluator will be aimed at maximizing the overall "team" qualities in the following areas:

#### **Education**

 Master's degree in Engineering, preferably in Energy, Electrical or Mechanical or other closely related field; Additional training in Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency including Climate Change related fields is an advantage.

## **Experience**

- Relevant experience with results-based management evaluation methodologies.
- Experience applying SMART indicators and reconstructing or validating baseline scenarios.
- Competence in adaptive management, as applied to energy efficiency
- Experience in evaluating projects.
- Experience working in the Pacific
- Experience in relevant technical areas for at least 10 years.
- Demonstrated understanding of issues related to gender with experience in gender responsive evaluation and analysis.
- Excellent communication skills.
- Demonstrable analytical skills.
- Project evaluation/review experience within the United Nations system will be considered an asset.

## <u>Language</u>

• Fluency in written and spoken English.

## **10. EVALUATOR ETHICS**

The TE team will be held to the highest ethical standards and is required to sign a code of conduct upon acceptance of the assignment. This evaluation will be conducted in accordance with the principles outlined in the UNEG 'Ethical Guidelines for Evaluation.' The evaluator must safeguard the rights and confidentiality of information providers, interviewees, and stakeholders through measures to ensure compliance with legal and other relevant codes governing collection of data and reporting on data. The evaluator must also ensure security of collected information before and after the evaluation and protocols to ensure anonymity and confidentiality of sources of information where that is expected. The information knowledge and data gathered in the evaluation process must also be solely used for the evaluation and not for other uses without the express authorization of UNDP and partners.

## **II. PAYMENT SCHEDULE**

- 20% payment upon satisfactory delivery of the final TE Inception Report and approval by the Commissioning Unit
- 40% payment upon satisfactory delivery of the draft TE report to the Commissioning Unit
- 40% payment upon satisfactory delivery of the final TE report and approval by the Commissioning Unit and RTA (via signatures on the TE Report Clearance Form) and delivery of completed TE Audit Trail

Criteria for issuing the final payment of 40%<sup>24</sup>:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> The Commissioning Unit is obligated to issue payments to the TE team as soon as the terms under the ToR are fulfilled. If there is an ongoing discussion regarding the quality and completeness of the final deliverables that cannot be resolved between the Commissioning Unit and the TE team, the Regional M&E Advisor and Vertical Fund Directorate will be consulted. If needed, the Commissioning Unit's senior management, Procurement Services Unit and Legal Support Office will be notified as well so that a decision can be made about whether or not to withhold payment of any amounts that may be due to the evaluator(s),

- The final TE report includes all requirements outlined in the TE TOR and is in accordance with the TE guidance.
- The final TE report is clearly written, logically organized, and is specific for this project (i.e., text has not been cut & pasted from other TE reports).
- The Audit Trail includes responses to and justification for each comment listed.

## Annex-2: TE Mission itinerary

Table 5: Indicative schedule of field mission

Day	Date	Key task	Coordination responsibility	Remarks
August 27-29: <sup>-</sup>	Travel to Pohnpei	from Consultant's Home Country <sup>25</sup>		
Tuesday- Friday	August 30 to Sep 2, 2023	<ol> <li>Organized meeting with EE officer at Yap</li> <li>Obtained comprehensive updates on the project through PowerPoint presentations (key accomplishments aligned with the project's log-frame, identified challenges and constraints, corresponding mitigation strategies, outstanding tasks according to the project's work plan, and the proposed course of action for the future)</li> <li>Received the conclusive roster of stakeholders who are to be visited or interviewed.</li> </ol>	PMU team	
		<ol> <li>Observed the project's key infrastructures sites</li> <li>Interviewed the stakeholders as per the plan</li> <li>Worked with PMU staff to fill the data gaps</li> </ol>		
Sunday — Thursday	Sep 3-7, 2023	<ol> <li>Organized meeting with EE officer at Yap</li> <li>Obtained comprehensive updates on the project through PowerPoint presentations (key accomplishments aligned with the project's log-frame, identified challenges and constraints, corresponding mitigation strategies, outstanding tasks according to the project's work plan, and the proposed course of action for the future)</li> <li>Received the conclusive roster of stakeholders who are to be visited or interviewed.</li> <li>Observed the project's key infrastructures sites</li> <li>Interviewed the stakeholders as per the plan Worked with PMU staff to fill the data gaps</li> </ol>	PMU team	
Thursday	Sep 7	Travel back to Nepal		

suspend or terminate the contract and/or remove the individual contractor from any applicable rosters. See the UNDP Individual Contract Policy for further details:

https://popp.undp.org/\_layouts/15/WopiFrame.aspx?sourcedoc=/UNDP\_POPP\_DOCUMENT\_LIBRARY/Public/PSU\_Individual%20Contract\_Individual%20Contract%20Policy.docx&action=default

Sn	Name	Title	Office	Email address
I	Katherine Gisog	State Grant Writer	Office of Planning & Budget	kattinowgisog@gmail.com
2	Thomas Pong	Public Sector Infrastructure Development Coordinator	Office of Planning & Budget	Thomaspong84@gmail.com
3	Krystal Tamngug	Administrative Officer	Office of Planning & Budget	tamngugk@gmail.com
4	Devilin Kinian	Program Presenter	Radio Station	dfanapin@gmail.com
5	Casey Jibemai	Program Supervisor	Radio Station	<u>cjibemai@gmail.com</u>
6	Irene Laabrug	Chief of Finance	Office of Administrative Services	ilaabrug@gmail.com
7	Patricia Ruecho	Administrative Officer	Office of Administrative Services	<u>paruoasao@gmail.com</u>
8	Leelkan Southwick	Director	Dept. of Resource & Development	lpsouthwick@gmail.com
9	Sebastian Tamagken	Chief of Media and Protocol and "Office"	Yap State Radio Station	s.tamagken@gmail.com

# Annex-3: List of persons interviewed a. Yap State

## b. Pohnpei State

Sn	Name	Title	Office	Email address
Ι	Hubert Yamada	Director, Pohnpei R&D and PAB member	Pohnpei R&D	huberty08@yahoo.com
2	Cynthia Ehmes	Acting Secretary/GEF focal point	Department of Environment and Climate Change Management (DECEM)	Cynthia.Ehmes@decem.gov.fm
3	Wincener J David	Administrator	Pohnpei State Hospital	WDavid@fsmhealth.fm
4	Peterson SAM	Commissioner	Pohnpei radio station	Pohnpeiradio@outlook.com
5	Luciano Abraham	Director	Department of land	1485sano1957@gmail.com
6	Tahker Abraham	Administrator	Office of fisheries and aquaculture	
7	Timoci Romanu	Chief	Pohnpei public defender	fsmdefender@mail.fm
8	Faustino Yarofaisug	FSM R&D	Assistant Secretary-Energy Division	fyarofaisug@rd.gov.fm

## c. UNDP

Sn	Name	Title	Office	Email address
I	Rowena Dimaampao	Head of	UNDP Pacific	rowena.dimaampao@undp.org
		procurement	Office	
2	Sergio Quiros Navas	RTA/NCE	UNDP	sergio.quiros.navas@undp.org
3	Krit Manator	Programme	UNDP	krit.manator@undp.org
		Associate/NCE		
4	Yoko Ebisawa	Programme Officer	UNDP	yoko.ebisawa@undp.org

## d. PMU staff

I	Renee Aliksa	MPSBEE	Finance & Admin Officer	<u>raliksa@rd.gov.fm</u>
2	Chiichii Vihiga	MPSBEE	Building Energy Efficiency Specialist	<u>cvihiga@rd.gov.fm</u>
3	Darlynn Henry	MPSBEE	Project Manager	<u>dhenry@rd.gov.fm</u>

4	Kesdy Ladore	MPSBEE	Energy Efficiency Officer-Pohnpei state	<u>krayladore@gmail.c</u> om
5	Boone Rain	MPSBEE	Energy Efficiency Officer-Chuuk state	<u>boonesrainmidway1</u> 981@gmail.com
6	Livingstone James	MPSBEE	Energy Efficiency Officer-Kosrae state	<u>ljames@rd.gov.fm</u>
7	Julius Tun	MPSBEE	Energy Efficiency Officer-Yap state	itun@rd.gov.fm

## Annex-4: List of documents reviewed

Sn	Document
I	Project Identification Form (PIF)
2	UNDP Initiation Plan
3	Final UNDP-GEF Project Document with all annexes
4	CEO Endorsement Request
5	UNDP Social and Environmental Screening Procedure (SESP) and associated management plans (if any)
6	Inception Workshop Report
7	Mid-Term Review report and management response to MTR recommendations
8	All Project Implementation Reports (PIRs)
9	Progress reports (quarterly, semi-annual, or annual, with associated workplans and financial reports)
10	Oversight mission reports
11	Minutes of Project Board Meetings and of other meetings (i.e., Project Appraisal Committee meetings)
12	GEF Tracking Tools (from CEO Endorsement, midterm, and terminal stages); the results at terminal stage to be
	converted into GEF Core Indicator
13	GEF/LDCF/SCCF Core Indicators (from PIF, CEO Endorsement, midterm, and terminal stages); for GEF-6 and
	GEF-7 projects only
14	Financial data, including actual expenditures by project outcome, including management costs, and including
	documentation of any significant budget revisions
15	Co-financing data with expected and actual contributions broken down by type of co-financing, source, and whether
	the contribution is considered as investment mobilized or recurring expenditures
16	Reports on the results of subsumed baseline/co-financed activities (that are included in the project log frame)
17	carried out by project partners.
17	Reports on the results of indirect activities that were facilitated, enabled, or influenced by the MPSBEE Project's
	activities (e.g., capacity building activities, promotional campaigns, information dissemination, knowledge products
	assemination, etc.). NOTE: Analyze evidentiary documents on these activities to verify and commit potential
18	
19	Electronic conject outputs (hooklets, manuals, technical reports, articles, etc.)
20	Sample of project communications materials
20	Summary list of formal meetings workshops etc. held with date location topic and number of participants
21	Any relevant socio-economic monitoring data such as average incomes / employment levels of stakeholders in the
~~	target area change in revenue related to project activities
23	List of contracts and procurement items over ~US\$5,000 (i.e. organizations or companies contracted for project
25	outputs, etc., except in cases of confidential information)
24	List of related projects/initiatives contributing to project objectives approved/started after GEF project approval
	(i.e., any leveraged or "catalytic" results)
25	Data on relevant project website activity – e.g., number of unique visitors per month, number of page views, etc.
	over relevant time period, if available
26	UNDP Country Programme Document (CPD)
27	List/map of project sites, highlighting suggested visits
28	List and contact details for project staff, key project stakeholders, including Project Board members, RTA, Project
	Team members, and other partners to be consulted
29	Project deliverables that provide documentary evidence of achievement towards project outcomes, including
	evidentiary documents supporting the attribution of declared/claimed results to the Project.

## Annex-5: List of additional tables Table I: Project Progress as of Aug 31, 2023

Parameter	Үар	Pohnpei	Chuuk	Kosrea
PEA	Completed	Completed	Completed	Completed
Approval of PEA	Completed	Completed	Completed	Completed
Procurement of energy-efficient equipment and fixtures	98%, 4 unit of solar heater for hospital to be managed	80%, 20% Sep as contracts has been awarded and equipment/fixtures are in place for	To be completed by Sep as it has to be done by same contractor, who is doing at Pohnpei.	
		installation	<b>U</b>	
Installation work	98%	80%	By the end of October	By the end of October
EMRS in 30 buildings	By the end of October	By the end of October	By the end of October	By the end of October

Note: \* The Pohnpei State government made last-minute alterations to the plans for the building due to its deteriorated physical condition, necessitating renovation.

## Table 2: Target vs. achievements (as of Sep 15, 2023)

Parameter	Yap		Pohnpei		Chuuk		Koserai	
	Planned	Achievement	Planned	Achievement	Planned	Achievement	Planned	Achievement
Admin	1	1	8	7	-	-	-	-
buildings								
Hospitals	1	60%	1	1	1	1	-	-
Schools			-	-	I		2	-
Radio	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
Stations								
Other	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
facilities								

#### Table 3: Planned vs. actual dates of key human resource management

Sn	Staff position	Planned recruitment (MM/YY)	Actual recruitment (MM/YY)	Months difference
I	Project Manager	12/2020	03/2021	3
2	Admin Finance Officer	12/2020	03/2020	3
3	BEE Specialist	12/2020	04/2022	16
4	EE Officer Yap	12/2020	10/2021	10
5	EE Officer Pohnpei	12/2020	11/2021	
6	EE Officer Chuuk	12/2020	05/2022	17
7	EE Officer Koserae	12/2020	05/2022	17

The output wise budget allocation and their corresponding expenditure is presented in the table 3.

## Table 4: Output wise allocation of financial resources by MPSBEE project

Outcome	Output	Planned budget	Actual expenditure	Reason for variation
I	1.1	36,000.00	12,333.43	Delay in Hiring
	1.2	22,000.00	68,416.04	Ist year advance was only under Outcome I & 2 & PMC
	1.3	12,100.00	6490,00	Some expenses are still pending
	1.4	4,900.00	2,043.89	Still pending
2	2.1	75,000.00	26,951.00	Still pending
	2.2	68,000.00	81,605.15	We overdrawn by 2 <sup>nd</sup> year
	2.3	9,600.00	3,000.00	Some expenses are still pending
	2.4	35,000.00	8,000.00	Will be implemented soon
	2.5	7,400.00	4,371.08	Some expense are still pending
3	3.1	75,000.00	38,323.14	Soon to be implemented
	3.2	105,000.00	50,974.26	Still pending
	3.3	60,000.00	31,114.60	Still pending

65

	3.4	100,000.00		No activity done yet
	3.5	804,000.00	763,778.47	Equipment are already ordered and payments are awaiting installation.
	3.6	3,000.00	??	No activity yet
	3.7	3,000.00	344.57	Will be used up soon
	3.8	20,000.00	17,700.00	Promotional items are printed already for pub. Awareness
	3.9	30,000.00	??	No activity yet
4	4.1	22,500.00	46,479.03	
	4.2	26,500.00	26,069.50	
	4.3	15,400.00	4,400.00	
	4.4	10,000.00	??	No activity yet
	4.5	335.00	??	No activity yet
	4.6	70,500.00	??	Reserved for last year
PMC		39,000.00	19,309.04	Soon to be used
		9,750.00	??	Reserved for final audit
		79,200.00	67,390.29	Soon to be completely used
		5,600.00	??	
		1,500.00	224.00	
		6,000.00	??	
		5,449.00	5,246.72	
		15,000.00	??	

## Table 5: Status of total project's activities by State

States	# of planned activities	# of completed activities	Percentage of completed activities	# of ongoing activities
Chuuk	62	45	73	17
Kosrae	62	40	65	22
Pohnpei	62	45	73	17
Yap	62	52	84	12

By consolidating similar activities in outcomes I and 4, the total number of activities was reduced from 70 to 62 (refer to Table 5). Yap had the highest rate with 84% of its activities completed, while Kosrae had the lowest with 65%. By August 2023, on average 74% of the project's activities had been successfully completed.

## Table 6: Earlier footprint of UNDP and other projects in energy efficiency sector

Sn	Name of earlier program/projects	Project tenure	Thematic area	Funding (US\$)	Project's partners	Synergies
1	WB	2019- 2024	Sustainable Energy Development and Access Project	30million	State utilities: PUC, KUA, CPUC, YSPSC FSM Department of R&D, State/National Energy working group, private sector, CSO	All four States
2	ADB	2020- 2023	Renewable Energy Development Program	I 5million	State utilities: PUC, KUA, CPUC, YSPSC FSM Department of R&D, State/National Energy working group, private sector, CSO	All four States
3	EU-SPC	2021- 2025	FSM Sustainable Energy	30million	State utilities: PUC, KUA, CPUC, YSPSC FSM Department of R&D, State/National Energy working group, private sector, CSO	All four States
4	JICA	2022	Procurement and installation of energy efficient/less C02 emission power generating set for Kosrea State	I.7million	FSM Department of R&D, KUA	Kosrea State

Between 2019 and 2022, several development partners started EE projects in FSM, as shown in Table 6.

Staff position	Planned recruitment (MM/YY)	Actual recruitment	Variation (in months)
		(MM/YY)	
Project Management	12/2020	03/2021	3
Project .Admin/Finance Officer	12/2020	03/2021	3
Energy Efficiency Specialist	12/2020	03/2022	15
Energy Efficiency Officier Kosrae	12/2020	05/2022	17
EEO-Pohnpei	12/2020	04/2022	16
EEO-Chuuk	12/2020	05/2022	17
EEO-Yap	12/2020	09/2021	9
EMRS Consultant	2023	07/2023	

Table 7: Planned vs actual dates of key human resource management

Table 7 compares the dates of planned and actual human resource management dates. It reveals delays ranging from 3 to 17 months, all of which adversely affected the project's smooth implementation to varying degrees.

#### Table 8: Planned and actual budget allocation by outcomes and project management cost

Particular (major budget heading)	Planned budget (USD)	Actual expenditure (USD)	Perce nt	Reason for variation
Outcome 1	75,000.00	88,998.31	>100	1* year's CWP was only on outcome , 2 & PMC so we overspend on salary for PMU
Outcome 2	195,000.00	123,927.23	63.55	Some planned activities are not yet implemented
Outcome 3	1,200,000.00	946,313.75	78.85	Some planned activities are still pending
Outcome 4	144,985.00	67,070.73	46.26	Activities still pending
Project management cost	161,499.00	102,105.96	63.22	Some activities are still pending
Grand Total	1,776,484.00	1,328,386.00	74.78	Some activities are still pending

Table 8 displays the allocation of funds and the corresponding spending.

## Table 9: Name of policies

Sn	Exact name of policies
1	EE/EC Policy
2	EE/EC Regulations
3	EE/EC guidance

The project supported the development of three policy documents, including EE/EC policies, EE/EC regulations and rules, and EE/EC guidance. These policy documents are currently undergoing the approval process in both FSM Congress and the four state legislatures so they can be transformed into legal statutes.

#### Table 10: Project key milestones vs. actual dates (2015-2023)

Sn	Important events	Planned date	Actual dates
	PIF approval	2018-2022	2021-2023
	PIF submission/approval	15 March 2017	16 August 2017
	CEO endorsement		29 August 2019
	LPAC meeting- project endorsement		
	ProDoc submission/resubmission	August 2018	14 December 2018
	UNDP-GoFSM Approval		14 December 2020
	ProDoc sign (project start date)		Dec.07, 2020
	Inception workshop		20 April 2021
	First disbursement		April 2021
	Mid-term review		November 2022
	Terminal evaluation		Sept. 2023
	Closing		Dec. 2023

Code	Description	Total (in USD)	%	Modification if	%	Expenditure (in USD) as of June 2023
71200	International Consultants	247,500.00				157,349.63
71300	Local Consultants					
71400	Contractual Services – Individual	182,750.00				161,875.83
71600	Travel	102,700.00				45,004.60
72100	Contractual Services – Company	127,450.00				125,770.67
72200	Equipment and Furniture	839,000.00				297,705.89
72400	Communication & Audio Visual Equip	3,000.00				
72500	Supplies	3,000.00				344.57
72800	Information Technology Equip					
73100	Rental & Maintenance-Premises					
73300	Rental & Maint of IT Equip					
74100	Professional Services	121,000.00				
74200	Audio Visual & Print Prod Costs	21,500.00				17,700.00
74500	Miscellaneous Expenses	335.00				
74598	Direct Project Costs					
74700	Transport, Shipping and handle					
75700	Training, Workshop, Conference	113,349,00				11,176.64
	Grand total	1,776,484.00				816,927.83

## Table II: Budget breakdown by Atlas Code

The budget allocated according to the relevant codes and their corresponding expenditure statuses are found in Table 11.

## Table 12: Status of ongoing contract and budget released (as of Aug 31, 2023)

Sn	Agency	Task	Amount	Contract date	Duration	Status
1	Ocean Climate	Design and	90988	7/11/2023	6 months	Ongoing
	Energy	Installation of				
	Advisors	EMRS				
	(Ocea)					
2	RJ Electrical	Goods: Hybrid	788304	05/24/2023		Ongoing
	and	Solar AC, Inverter				
	refrigerators	type AC, Solar				
	Services	water heaters				
3	Steady Palms	Inverter type AC	326999	03/05/2023		Ongoing
		for Pohnpei and				
		Chuuk States				

## Annex-6: Details of result framework

Using the project's results framework, the TE consultant conducted a thorough evaluation of the project's advancement with respect to the set indicators and targets. The project initially outlined 70 activities spread across 16 outputs, with four outputs allocated to each component or outcome. These were to be accomplished within a 36-month timeframe. However, due to initial delays in activity implementation and the substantial postponement in attaining most targets throughout 2021 and the first half of 2022, the project was forced to adopt corrective measures. Even so, the delays did have a discernible impact on the project's overall progress toward its ultimate goal and objectives.

#### Achievement of the project's goal

The primary aim of the project was to enhance energy efficiency in the country's building sector while concurrently reducing the total volume of GHG emissions. To gauge progress towards this objective, the project established two key performance indicators: (i) specific energy consumption in the building sector (measured in  $kWh/m^2/yr$ ) and (ii) the cumulative reduction in GHG emissions from the building sector (measured in tons of  $CO_2e$ ). The project adopted a continuous monitoring process to assess its achievement of the annual targets for each key indicator and used PIRs to report on that progress.

The low rate of initial progress can be attributed to several factors, as outlined by project stakeholders: (i) delays in the management of the human resources needed to establish a PMU), (ii) the imposition of public health restrictions in response to the emergence of the pandemic, (iii) limited familiarity among state government and other relevant agencies with the project's nature and the mandatory co-financing requirements outlined in the GEF protocol.

Progress during the third and fourth quarters of 2022 and the first and second quarters of 2023, in contrast, exhibited a positive trend, a direct outcome of the PMU's development and execution of a project acceleration plan. The project monitoring plan was revised, too, and put into action, with the PMU playing a central role in coordinating efforts with other relevant stakeholders. Furthermore, AWPs were adjusted to align with the modified monitoring plan and facilitate the tracking of implemented project activities and their outcomes in accordance with the set indicators. Particular emphasis was placed on monitoring the results of project activities, both baseline and incremental, as well as on the utilization of project funds (including the originally planned GEF funds and co-financing contributions from various agencies). Special attention was dedicated to addressing the challenge of securing committed co-financing in order to establish demonstrations. Throughout the project duration, the DoR&D maintained close collaboration with the UNDP Pacific Office in Pohnpei and actively engaged all IPs, especially demonstration hosts such as Solomon Power. This collaborative approach was integral to the successful implementation of the planned project activities.

The project encountered several challenges right from its inception. Progress was sluggish initially as a PMU had to be established and human resources recruited. The recruitment process proved to be both time-consuming and complex. The project document was approved in December 2020, but the project team was not hired and implementation did not commence until the beginning of the second quarter of 2021, meaning that at its outset the project was already five months behind schedule. Hiring short-term consultants saw further delays. For instance, bringing on board ESIA and Building Energy Efficient (BEE) specialists took several months, so they joined the team only in early December 2022. Once they had joined, however, the pace at which the remaining project activities were implemented accelerated markedly.

The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated these challenges. Restrictions on the movement of staff and consultants impeded various activities as they were unable to conduct the required assessments and feasibility studies. The FSM's borders were closed from March 2020 until XX (a total of XX months), a fact making inter-state travel and travel to the outer islands difficult. In addition, the fact that flights to outer islands relied on the limited and unpredictable services provided by small airlines compounded travel difficulties. Furthermore, the pandemic delayed the conduction of preliminary energy audits as the requisite experts were lack. These delays in turn impacted the procurement and systematic installation of energy-efficient equipment and fixtures.

The project's innovative and adaptive strategy enabled it to successfully make up for early the gaps in project progress during the last two quarters of 2022 and the first three quarters of 2023. The marked increase in the rate of achievement was made possible by having all the necessary staff and short-term consultants in place, ready to fulfill their respective roles and responsibilities. The project's decision to hire international consultants (who worked remotely until travel restrictions were lifted) and national consultants collaborate on collecting preliminary data, engaging with stakeholders, and organizing workshops proved to be instrumental in overcoming various challenges. Project stakeholders praised this approach as it both expedited project tasks and developed the capacity of local and national consultants in energy-related matters. The increase in their capacity in turn enhanced the project's sustainability by ensuring that there will be ongoing support for meeting specific needs even after the project comes to an end.

All energy audits held thus far were successfully conducted and, after securing approval, all the required energyefficient equipment and fixtures were purchased, and the work of installation initiated. Project records and feedback from project stakeholders indicate that, as of August 31, 2023, approximately XX% of the installation work had been finished and that the project had embraced a flexible approach to advance its activities. For instance, when an opportunity arose to share the ship charter costs of materials, the project swiftly mobilized a team to conduct preliminary energy audits in Yap and Chuuk states. Co-financing arrangements with stakeholders were reaffirmed once cost estimates were finalized, enabling retrofitting to progress smoothly as called for in the preliminary energy audits (PEAs).

Description of indicator	Baseline	Mid-term	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project
	level	target level	-	target level
Specific energy consumption in the buildings sector, kWh/m <sup>2</sup> /yr.	150	145	144	140
Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023				

The current energy consumption per square meter per year in the buildings sector stands at 144 kWh/m2/yr, while the end-of-project goal is to achieve a target of 140 kWh/m2/yr. This reduction was made achievable through the widespread adoption of EE and environmentally friendly equipment such as cooling systems, solar water heaters, LED lighting, and similar technologies. Consequently, there has been a gradual decrease in energy consumption within the buildings sector over time.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target	As of Aug 31,	End-of-project
		level	2023	target level
Cumulative incremental GHG emission reduction	0	2,160	3500	3,974
from the building sector, tons CO2e				
Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023				

The total cumulative reduction in GHG emissions from the building sector, measured in tons of CO2e, currently stands at 3500, while the end-of-project objective was 3974. This advancement has been made possible through collaborative investments from various development partners such as the World Bank (WB), Asian Development Bank (ADB), European Union (EU), and Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA). These investments have been directed towards low-carbon power generation for all utility authorities and the promotion of renewable and sustainable energy sources. These combined efforts, in conjunction with the project's initiatives, have significantly contributed to the reduction of GHG emissions.

FSM's rate for 1 unit of electricity is approximately 0.456 US\$. As called for in the project's plan, work was initiated in the state hospital and the state administrative building in Pohnpei. In Chuuk, the project focused on the state hospital and the state high school. In Yap, the administration building and radio stations were first to get attention.

The project deliberately selected government administration buildings, radio stations, hospitals, and schools for its first audits because it hoped to disseminate knowledge about energy-efficient technology widely and thereby boost its replication.

An Energy Monitoring and Reporting System (EMRS) is scheduled to be implemented by Sepember 2023. It will provide data on the specific energy consumption in each demonstration building. The project offered both technical and financial assistance to design and execute demonstrations of energy conservation and energy efficiency technologies aimed at reaping electricity savings in AC (40-60%), lighting (50-70%), and hot water (50-75%). According to the ProDoc, the estimated total annual energy savings will amount to 2,324.5 megawatthours (MWh).

The project's target is to reduce the specific energy consumption in the 25 demonstration buildings from 150  $kWh/m^2/yr$  to 140  $kWh/m^2/yr$  by the end of the project. It projects that it will indeed realize this reduction by the conclusion of the project. The project's direct GHG emission reductions are primarily attributed to the demonstrations and to the replication of projects.

The project faces several challenges. First, it lacks a well-defined strategy for monitoring progress toward its targets related to energy consumption and GHG emissions. The project was, however, able to obtain billing information in collaboration with state utility offices after it installed AC units. The project is making strides: it is in removing barriers and making progress toward the national goal of achieving a 50% improvement in energy efficiency in a gradual and consistent manner.

According to the contractor's timeline, the remaining installation work was scheduled to commence in September 2023. Other interventions, such as those facilitated by government initiatives and contributions from various donors also played a significant role in reducing energy consumption. The planned installation of an EMRS in September 2023 will enhance data collection on specific energy consumption in the demonstration buildings.

The project's development partners allocated substantial resources to promote EE, solar energy, and battery EE systems as well as to install power generation sets that emit less  $CO_2$  than is currently emitted. For example, the World Bank's investment portfolio in FMS totals US\$ 20.5 million and supports the Sustainable Energy Development and Access Project (SEDAP) across all four states. SEDAP contributes to the adoption of efficient independent power generation sets that are more environmentally friendly and produce fewer  $CO_2$  emissions than is ordinarily the case. The Asian Development Bank has an investment portfolio of US\$ 15 million and actively supports the GoFSM in the energy sector through the implementation of the Renewable Energy Development Program (REDP) in all four states. This program was instrumental in the implementation of solar battery energy systems, systems which significantly reduced  $CO_2$  emissions. The European Union, through the Secretariat of Pacific Communities (SPC), has an investment portfolio of Euro 30 million in FSM. Its assistance focuses on sustainable energy initiatives designed to facilitate the transition from fossil-based to renewable solar energy production. Japan International Cooperation Agency funded and installed an eco-friendly power generation set valued at over US\$ 1.5 million US\$ in Kosrae State. These concurrent initiatives in the FSM's energy sector made a substantial contribution toward reducing specific energy consumption in the building sector.

## Achievement of the project's objectives

The overarching aim of the project was to enhance the utilization of energy-conserving and energy-efficient methodologies and practices in the planning, retrofitting, operation, and maintenance of public-sector buildings in the FSM by addressing five specific barriers: (i) policy, regulatory, and institutional (see Box 2), (ii) information, specifically reporting on the results of energy monitoring, (iii) technical, (iv) capacity, (v) and financial.

To gauge the project's progress toward its objective, two key indicators were established: (i) the cumulative incremental fossil fuel savings resulting from the implementation of sustainable energy efficiency and low-carbon interventions, measured in tons of diesel equivalent (toe diesel), and (ii) the number of new employment opportunities created through the application of EC and EE technologies and techniques in the country's building sector.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
Cumulative incremental fossil fuel savings due to	0	566.4	950	1,042.1
sustainable energy efficiency and low-carbon interventions				
implemented, toe diesel				
Source Project record Aug 21 2022		•		

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

The cumulative incremental savings in fossil fuels resulting from the implementation of sustainable EE and lowcarbon initiatives, measured in tons of oil equivalent (toe) diesel, currently stands at 950. The project's end-ofterm target is set at 1042.1 toe diesel. Thanks to the support and investment from other development partners such as the World Bank (WB), Asian Development Bank (ADB), European Union (EU), and Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) in low-carbon power generation for utility authorities, the project's goals have already been met well before the expected timeline.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
No. of new jobs created in the application of EC & EE technologies and techniques in the country's building sector	0	4	12	4

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

The application of EC&EE technologies and techniques in the country's building sector has resulted in the creation of 12 new jobs, surpassing the initial target of 4 jobs. This achievement is attributed to the awarding of all procurement and installation contracts for the equipment to five local contractors. Each of these contractors has contributed to job creation by hiring two personnel each to carry out the required work. Additionally, there has been job creation on the supply side of EC&EE equipment as well.

The project's original timeline aims to complete the remaining installations by the end of October 2023, which is 45 days prior to the project's closure. In pursuit of this goal, the project has successfully procured the necessary equipment and entered into contracts with contractors that install EE solar-hybrid AC systems. Notably, in Yap State, all installation except that of solar water heaters in Yap State Hospital is complete. In addition, the EMRS
is to be installed by September 2023. This system will play a crucial role in collecting specific data on energy consumption by the demonstration buildings and enhance the project's monitoring and evaluation efforts.

The project successfully trained four individuals in EE technologies and recruited and contracted five technicians, four men and one woman, to install equipment at the demonstration buildings, particular the state administrative building and state radio station of Yap. As the project progresses and fully implements its activities under Outcome 2, which pertains to the enhanced management and monitoring of the energy performance of public sector buildings, additional employment opportunities will be generated. These opportunities will benefit both men and women in the country's building sector, particularly in the realm of EC&EE applications. In addition, the project contracted local contractors from the four states, agreeing to spend a total of 1 million US\$ for the comprehensive procurement and installation of EC&EE equipment..

The procurement and installation of both hardware and software equipment for the entire project were entrusted to local contractors, a decision generating employment opportunities within the FSM. This initiative directly employed five contractors based in Pohnpei. These contractors recruited an additional four local technicians to carry out project activities in each of the four states. As the adoption of energy-efficient equipment continues to expand on the demand side within FSM, more employment opportunities are expected to emerge on the supply side in the near future. The potential for local job creation is broadening thanks to the initiatives of the project's development partners. By the conclusion of the project's tenure, it is anticipated that over 20 local technicians will secure ongoing employment in the energy-efficient sector within the FSM.

#### Procurement of energy efficient equipment and fixtures

In Yap State, approximately 98% of the planned work is complete, and the remaining 2% comprises installing solar heaters at the Yap state hospital. In Pohnpei State, around 80% of the work is complete, and the remaining 20% is scheduled for completion by September 15, 2023. Vendors have been chosen, contracts have been awarded, and equipment and fixtures are in place; only the actual installation work remains. In Chuuk State, about 75% of the work is complete, and installation has commenced. The same local contractor who is working in Pohnpei State predicts that the remaining work will be finished by September 2023. In Kosrae State, progress stands at a 60% completion rate. The vendor was awarded a contract in lune 2023. The first payment was made in accordance with the contractual terms, and the second payment is currently being processed. The required equipment and fixtures have been shipped from the Philippines. The installation work is expected to be finished by mid-October 2023. The delays incurred are attributable to the limited numbers of vendors and trained technicians available in Pohnpei.

#### **AC** installation work

In Kosrae State, just 40% of the AC installation work is complete, but the remaining work is scheduled to be completed by October.

## Achievement of project's anticipated outcomes

## Outcome 1: Enforcement of policies and guidance on the energy efficient and energy conserving design, retrofit, operation and maintenance of public sector buildings

Since there were no specific policies or clear guidelines and since existing energy-related policies and guidelines were only enforced, this project focused on addressing the obstacles to promoting and supporting the adoption of cost-effective EC&EE technologies in public-sector buildings in the FSM. The project aimed to assist in the development, approval, and enforcement of new policies and regulatory instruments that would govern the use of and strongly emphasize the careful monitoring of EC&EE technologies. The ProDoc outlines four key outcomes to achieve this goal and adopts a three-year timeline for the development, documentation, testing, and dissemination of these new policies. However, since policy support work tends to be time-intensive and implementation in the initial year was slow, the project's advocacy for policy works made only limited advancements. Given that little times remains for implementation, it may be challenging to fully engage stakeholders, particularly authorities, and ensure new EC&EE policies and guidelines will be completed before the project's end. To streamline and organize these policy initiatives, specific roles and responsibilities were allocated among the key consultants involved in the project. For instance, the was tasked with contributing to activities related to outputs 1.1.6, 1.1.7, 1.2.1a, and 1.2.1c, while the technical advisor, an expert in energy efficiency policy and regulation, was assigned outputs 1.2.2 through 1.2.4 and 1.3.1 and 1.3.2 to facilitate policyrelated work.

Before formulating new policies, the project wisely followed a series of steps to engage stakeholders, including conducting a survey to assess the effectiveness of existing building-sector policies and regulations. These steps included (i) analyzing the results of a survey on the effectiveness of current building-sector policies and regulations, (ii) conducting a comparative evaluation of domestic and international EC&EE-related policies and regulations for the building sector, (iii) assessing the impact of policies and regulation on the practical application of EC in the public sector, (iv) evaluating policies concerning designed to increase the participation of qualified women in promoting and implementing EC&EE technology designs and applications in public-sector buildings, (v) reviewing institutional and financial policies related to the savings and revenue generated by public-sector buildings, and (vi) providing recommendations for incorporating international EC&EE policies and regulations into the FSM context.

The project actively engages with state governments to discuss how they can adopt, modify, or amend the draft policies and regulations. These policies will become law within their respective states after they are approved by national legislature as the FSM operates under a federal system of government. The goal is to have all states approve the draft policies and regulations and associated guidance before the project's end in December 2030. To expedite the policy development process, the project has devised an action plan that includes: (a) designing and developing an energy management system, (b) providing training for focal points and public-sector staff involved in the operation and maintenance of EC&EE initiatives and equipment by January 2023, and (c) developing EC&EE policies and regulations by December 2022. Despite these action plans and ongoing support for them, progress remains slow. Stakeholders have cited several reasons for the sluggish advancement of policy initiatives, including the following: (i) challenges in recruiting qualified policy specialists with expertise in energy and law, (ii) the late addition of the EE policy expert to the project team, which delayed the elaboration of the scope of work, generation of deliverables, and refinement of methodologies, including engagement strategies, and (iii) disruptions caused by the lockdowns and travel restrictions associated with the COVID-19 pandemic, which hindered the policy development process as the numerous meetings, consultations, reviews, and reflections involving relevant public and private sector stakeholders that needed to happen did not or were forced online, a less effective forum than face-to-face meetings

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
Number of approved and followed building EC&EE policies and associated guidance and implementing rules and regulations.	0	3	0	3

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

As of August 31, the project has formulated three policies, regulations, and guidelines related to EC&EE and is currently progressing towards obtaining final approval from Congress.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of- project target level
Number of public-sector buildings that are compliant with energy standards stipulated in building EC&EE policies and associated guidance and implementing rules and regulations.	0	4	7	14

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

Currently, there are seven public-sector buildings that adhere to the energy standards specified in the building EC&EE policies, along with the corresponding guidance and implementing rules and regulations. However, the project's ultimate target by the end of its term is to have 14 such compliant buildings. For instance, all the structures within the College of Micronesia are in accordance with the standards outlined in the draft EC&EE policies and the accompanying guidance and regulations.

The project assisted the GoFSM in the development and modification of policies related to EC&EE. Currently, three documents, namely, (i) the EC&EE policy, (ii) EC&EE regulations and rules, and (iii) EC&EE guidelines have reached the draft stage and are currently being considered for approval by FSM's national congress and the legislative bodies of the four states. Following the lengthy approval process, the policy regulations and rules, and guidelines will become legally binding. The DoR&D, acting as a technical agency, is facilitating the advance of these policy initiatives. At the state level, approval of these policies is expected to encounter minimal challenges. Once they are endorsed at the national level, the documents are likely to be adopted by the four states through a relatively straightforward approval process. The fact that adoption will be so smooth is attributed to the fact that state governments were actively involved in their initial formulation. The contributions of Chiara Franco,

the Environmental and Social Impact Assessment Specialist, and Franco D'Amore, the EC&EE Policy, Regulation, and Guidance Expert, played a significant role in advancing these initiatives.

#### Outcome 2: Enhanced management and monitoring of the energy performance of public-sector buildings

To accomplish this outcome, the project initiated energy audits, identified appropriate EE solutions, and implemented regular reporting and feedback mechanisms for energy usage. The project planned four outputs to attain this outcome, which focused primarily on overcoming information barriers by researching and gathering data and information related to EC&EE. The project also played a part in formulating and enforcing an action plan.

The project aimed to identify the most commercially viable EE equipment, conduct EE demonstrations, and replicating renovations. To facilitate these goals, the project initiated a competitive bidding process to procure an EMRS and eventually awarded the contract to a consultant based in Pohnpei. This step allowed for the execution of preliminary energy audits and feasibility studies. Later the project identified requirements to support the design and development of the public-sector EMRS. Under the direction of the EMRS consultant, the installation of the EMRS software has been in progress since July 2023. The consultant is currently revising the software system so it can store a large amount data in the cloud and is expected to complete the task by the end of September 2023.

The recruitment of a BEE specialist was delayed as several tasks needed to be customized to ensure the project's smooth progress. To achieve this target, the project has plan to conduct training sessions and workshops after carrying out feasibility studies and in-depth energy audits to determine the requirements for capacity-building. Stakeholders have indicated that by November 2023, quarterly reports on the energy usage of public-sector buildings will be created using data collected from the EMRS. The consultant has already begun to analyze the data obtained from energy audits with the goal of designing an appropriate EMRS for public-sector buildings and developing the framework and mechanisms necessary for its implementation.

The project was tasked with creating and submitting annual reports at both the building and sectoral levels, following an ISO50001 style framework, to the FSM Energy Group, with an initial target of producing 14 such reports. The development and design of these annual reports were scheduled to take place after feasibility studies and comprehensive energy audits were conducted. These reports and studies played a critical role in identifying what needed to be done to align the EMRS in public-sector buildings with ISO50001 standards.

It is noteworthy that the project has already commenced carrying out preliminary reviews, analyses, and data compilation for each of the project's outputs. This process can be expanded once retrofitting is complete and the EMRS is fully implemented as the latter will enable the project to collect empirical data for reporting purposes. The first annual report is expected to be submitted to the FSM Energy Group by December 2023, coinciding with the project's conclusion.

Overall, the delays in achieving the objectives of Outcome 2 were attributed to various factors, including the delayed recruitment of a BEE specialist, state energy efficiency officers, slow communication between different government levels (national and state), and challenges to travel. These delays meant that many internal studies and assessments were not completed. For example, the project could not implement a BEAS evaluation because there was no EMRS and no sustainable follow-up plan was developed for BEAS due to the lack of training in monitoring and reporting. The evaluation of EMRS results and impacts faced obstacles due to the absence of energy use. Since the project was uncertain about how to retrieve data from the EMRS and compile it into a report, the development of a sustainable follow-up plan for EMRS was also delayed.

Description of indicator	Baseline	Mid-term	As of Aug 31,	End-of-project
	level	target	2023	target level
		level		
Review buildings under the established and operational energy audit	0	12	14	30
system to discover the most comprehensive and best commercially				
available EE equipment, conduct EE demonstration and replicate				
renovations.				

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

A total of 14 buildings have undergone evaluation within the established and operational energy audit system to identify the most comprehensive and commercially superior EE equipment. It's worth noting that the project's original target was to review 30 buildings by its conclusion.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
According to the EMRS, number of state/national level quarterly	0	4	0	4
reports on the energy use of public-sector buildings from state power utilities and consumption reports				

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

At present, there is no Energy Management and Reporting System (EMRS) report accessible. However, the project anticipates having one by November 2023, as the EMRS equipment is currently installed in the buildings.

Two PEAs have already been finished, and the remaining five are scheduled to be completed by September 15, 2023. The delays were caused by a sudden change in the plans of the Pohnpei state government, which required that a dilapidated administrative building be renovated before the installation of solar panels and air conditioning could be deemed practical.

## Energy monitoring and reporting systems in 30 buildings

The project awarded a contract for developing an energy monitoring and reporting system (EMRS) to the Oceanic Company of Pohnpei. Oceanic is currently enhancing its software to handle a larger volume of data by modifying its systems and expanding its data storage capacity. The EMRS should fully installed by the end of September 2023. Once the EMRS is prepared, it will require just one day per State to install, operate, and provide guidance to the respective government technicians and energy efficiency officers. Once the EMRS is operational, data collection must commence promptly.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
Number of building/sectoral level ISO50001 style annual reports	0	8	0	14
submitted to the FSM Energy Group				
Source Project record Aug 31 2023				

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

As of August 31, there is no available EMRS report. However, the project anticipates having these reports by November 2023, as the EMRS equipment is presently installed in the buildings. Once the EMRS is operational, it will provide data at both the building and sectoral levels in an ISO50001 style, facilitating the preparation and submission of annual reports to the FSM Energy Group.

Delays in installing the EMRS have affected the following internal studies and assessments: (i) Assessment of the Building Energy Audit System (BEAS) was postponed because this evaluation is contingent on the EMRS system's being operational, (ii) The development of a sustainable follow-up plan for the BEAS has also been impacted as training on how to monitor and report based on the EMRS has not yet been organized yet since the EMRS itself has not been fully installed, (iii) Evaluation of the results and impacts of the EMRS cannot take place until data on energy consumption in the building sector has been collected. Only after collection has begun can the monitoring of, reporting on, and evaluation of energy usage occur, and (iv) the development of a sustainable follow-up plan for the EMRS is pending until the system is operational and it is possible to retrieve data from the EMRS and generate energy usage reports.

Under component 2, an EC&EE assessment survey was successfully conducted, and the consultant developed training materials for government officials. Given the current level of preparation and the completion of various preliminary tasks, the installation of the EMRS is expected to be complete by September 2023. Training in using the EMRS is to be complete by October 2023. To illustrate, the World Bank actively installs energy-efficient power generation sets that emit less  $CO_2$  and are more environmentally friendly than is ordinarily the case. As of September 2023, the project had already achieved a reduced  $CO_2$  emissions for the building sector by 4,000  $CO_2e$ . By the end of October, once all the planned solar ACs have been installed, this figure is projected to reach 4,200  $CO_2e$ .

# Outcome 3: Increased understanding of the viability and benefits of applying EC&EE technologies to public-sector buildings and facilities

This aspect of the project focused on overcoming technical obstacles. It was the central component, constituting as it did nearly 75% of the direct costs (excluding project management expenses) associated with this outcome The project's primary objective was to provide technical support to enhance the adoption of EC&EE technologies in public-sector buildings. The ProDoc outlines four planned outputs aimed at achieving this outcome.

As previously mentioned, the installation of the EMRS is set to be finalized by September 2023, and all the preparatory work and associated activities are progressing smoothly. Once the system is fully installed and operational, it is anticipated that it will collect specific data on energy consumption within the demonstration buildings. The project's objective is to implement the EMRS in 30 buildings. During the third PAB meeting in May 2022, it was reported that activities within this component had been delayed due to the late hiring of relevant consultants. In addition, since the travel and resource challenges posed by the pandemic had a detrimental impact on the project's pace, it was not feasible for the project to conduct rotational PAB meetings in each state.

Reasons for not organizing a rotational PAB in each state

- As reported during the third PAB meeting in May 2022, activities were delayed due to challenges in hiring the necessary human resources. The pandemic also caused significant delays.
- It was not possible to conduct a PAB in each state in rotation due to pandemic-related restrictions and the substantial travel costs associated with such an arrangement.
- In addition, since each PAB member had pressing commitments and a heavy workload, mainly because government offices had limited staff, their traveling to other states for meetings was difficult. Delegating someone to attend in their stead proved unfeasible, too.

Government personnel were limited in number, and managing the substantial workload made it difficult for them to take time away for several days. There were not always people to whom they could delegate their responsibilities. To address this hurdle, the project organized online PAB meetings where detailed discussions were held on each agenda item before any decisions were made. Moreover, data from a fully implemented application of EC&EE technology in Yap State showed highly positive results, results which can serve as a compelling reason for adopting EC&EE technologies in other public-sector buildings.

Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
n 0	8	14	14
IS			
0	Baseline level on 0 as	Baseline     Mid-term       level     target level       on     0       as     8	Baseline level     Mid-term target level     As of Aug 31, 2023       on as     0     8     14

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

The number of EE technology application projects designed and funded for implementation as demonstrations in public-sector buildings currently stands at 14, which matches the end-of-project target of 14 as well. Furthermore, there is an expectation of additional sub-projects in the pipeline, thanks to the Chuuk state government's investment in EC&EE equipment at the state hospital before the project's installation at the same facility.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
Number of EC&EE projects implemented in public-sector buildings influenced by the results and outcomes of the implemented demonstration of applying technology	0	4	7	16

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

The number of EC&EE projects that have been carried out in public-sector buildings, influenced by the results and outcomes of the technology application demonstrations, currently stands at 7. This falls short of the initial target of 16 projects. Notably, during the project's implementation, 7 buildings within the College of Micronesia integrated EC&EE technology. Additionally, other buildings, including the Micronesia Conservation Trust, Pohnpei Public Library, Pohnpei Agricultural Services, Pohnpei Women's Council Resource Center, Gonzaga Catholic Mission Hall, and the High School Building for the Central Union for Young Adults, underwent retrofitting with EE and environmentally friendly technologies.

In Chuuk State, the project acquired 45 inverter-AC units for installation in the Chuuk state hospital. Following the recommendations of the project's 2022 PEA, the state government independently procured and installed some of the ACs and inverters. Any surplus AC units will be installed in other public buildings after the Chuuk state government conducts energy audits and makes recommendations. The total number of projects designed and funded to demonstrate the implementation of EE technology in public-sector buildings has now reached 20. All public buildings in the national capital, Palikir, have upgraded their lighting systems using EE/ EC measures.

#### Latest progress

- The administration buildings are currently being retrofitted with EE equipment. It is anticipated that the work will be finished in all states but Kosrae by September 2023. In Kosrae, completion is expected by October 2023.
- In Pohnpei State, the installation of solar panels and AC units in public buildings is advancing smoothly. The
  project plans to provide support for AC units in the office buildings of both the Department of Land Survey
  and the Fishery and Aquaculture Office. The work at the Department of Education and the Department of
  Public Safety is to be complete by September 15, 2023. The same technicians are working in different
  locations, thereby increasing efficiency and conserving resources.
- Contracts have been granted for the hospitals in various states, and the remaining activities, including the installation of EC&EE ACs are expected to be complete by October 2023. The pending tasks include installing eight solar water heaters at Pohnpei State Hospital, six heaters at Chuuk State Hospital, and four heaters at Yap State Hospital. In Chuuk State, the hospital itself purchased AC units based on the results of the project's PEA as the project's procurement of ACs had been significantly delayed. As requested by the state government the ACs allocated for Chuuk State Hospital will be utilized in other administrative public buildings. The project also has plans to retrofit buildings, meaning replacing less EE equipment with more EE alternatives.
- Installation contracts for schools, which are planned for Chuuk and Kosrae states only, were awarded in June 2023 and are scheduled to be completed by October.
- The work at radio stations, planned for only Yap and Pohnpei states, is complete.

#### Outcome 4: Enhanced awareness and knowledge on the cost-effective application of EC&EE technologies to publicsector buildings

This particular outcome was dedicated to addressing the challenges associated with limited technical capacity and awareness. To attain this objective, the ProDoc outlines four planned outcomes. Since there was no EMRS, it was not possible to enhance the capacity of individuals working within public-sector buildings to effectively oversee the planning, implementation, and evaluation of EC&EE projects. The project has a plan in place to develop training materials based on the EMRS. To accelerate this process, an action plan was formulated; it which involves three key measures: (i) designing and developing and EMRS by September 2022, (ii) creating a training program, and (iii) selecting focal points or public sector staff for training by October 2023.

Initially, there was a plan to collaborate with the SPC on a capacity-building initiative, but this partnership was later discontinued due to the limited time remaining in the project's timeline and establishing an agreement would require too much time. However, as part of preparation for installing an EMRS preparation, the PMU lead site visits to assess practical aspects and ensure corrective measures are taken. In light of these changes, the decision was made to integrate the training components of outcomes 2 and 4 and then conduct it. The project plans to complete the training by October as long as an EMRS and training package are finalized by September. The training will involve more than 10 men and women from public buildings, state energy officers, and staff from the national Energy Division. It will focus on how to design, implement, and evaluate EC&EE applications within public buildings.

The project's objective is to establish energy management programs in 30 public buildings. Some delays occurred due to challenges in hiring suitable consultants. Given the interconnected nature of these activities, the execution of the second set of activities depends on the completion of the first. Contractual agreements with consultants and contractors, the enthusiasm of government stakeholders, stock of equipment in place or dispatched form suppliers make it highly likely that most major tasks will be accomplished by the end of October. This will leave the months of November and December for consolidating and institutionalizing project activities enough to generate more significant impacts.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
Number of trained public-sector building personnel that can ably manage to design, implement and evaluate buildings that apply EC&EE technologies.	0	6	4	10

Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023

The current number of trained public-sector building personnel capable of proficiently designing, implementing, and evaluating buildings that incorporate EC&EE technologies is 4, falling short of the project's end-of-term target of 10. However, it's noteworthy that as of now, four individuals within the public sector have acquired the skills to manage the design and implementation of EC&EE technologies. There are also expectations for additional personnel to receive training by October 2023.

Description of indicator	Baseline level	Mid-term target level	As of Aug 31, 2023	End-of-project target level
Number of public-sector buildings with established energy management programs and implemented EC&EE projects.	0	8	8	32
Source, Project record, Aug 31, 2023				•

The current count of public-sector buildings that have initiated energy management programs and executed EC&EE projects stands at 8, which falls short of the project's original target of 32. As of the current status, 8 public buildings have successfully established EMRS (Energy Management and Reporting Systems), and it is anticipated that additional buildings will complete this process by the third week of September.

A contract for this component was granted in July 2023 and work recently commenced. An EC&EE assessment survey was successfully concluded, and the consultant developed training materials for public personnel. The installation of the EMRS is currently underway and is projected to be complete by September. Training on EMRS data management is scheduled to be complete by October.

## Annex-7: Planned stakeholders

Stakeholders expressed concerns regarding the limited involvement and impact of the private sector, whose planned roles were to (i) assist in identifying and analyzing barriers, (ii) provide equipment and warranties, and (iii) maintain equipment as called for in service contracts. This limitation was attributed to the restricted participation of the private sector in the equipment bidding and procurement processes. According to the ProDoc, the managers and administrators of the designated pilot public-sector buildings were expected to identify the need for and carry out energy audits through a series of capacity development activities. They were also meant to actively participate in the design and implementation of technical assistance while leveraging co-funding. Although they did provide equipment and fixtures, there were several delays in this regard. The role of CSOs was pivotal during project implementation. However, apart from school competitions, there was little evidence of their comprehensive engagement in project initiatives despite the fact that the project originally planned to involve CSOs in activities under Outcome 4.

## c. Visible changes as a result of stakeholders' engagement

As planned, the project successfully forged partnerships with key stakeholders, both governmental and nongovernmental organizations, through various contractual agreements. The project received the expected technical support and even integrated a few additional partners to address requirements unforeseen in the initial ProDoc. Through meticulous planning and allocation of resources, the project effectively engaged stakeholders at appropriate junctures and mobilized their contributions at appropriate times. The project's dedication and effort and the timely involvement of stakeholders led to the attainment of the anticipated results. Notably, the absence of complaints by stakeholders about their own and others' roles during interviews suggests that a spirit of unity and collaboration prevailed.

Stakeholders acknowledged that the majority of partnership arrangements were appropriate and that roles and responsibilities were well-defined. In later stages of the project, stakeholder engagement expanded, aided by the active roles of the project's EE officers in all four states. Communication among project stakeholders also improved significantly, again with the EE officer playing a crucial role in facilitating this enhancement.

#### d. Challenges that undermine the effective engagement of stakeholders

The project encountered difficulties in expanding its partnership approach and fully optimizing stakeholder engagement, primarily as a result of the repercussions of the pandemic and the staff turnover within UNDP Multi Country Office (MCO). In fact, a total of two UNDP Country Programme Officer/Project Analysts were working for this project. These delays had adverse repercussions on various interconnected activities, including the formulation of integrated management plans. The onset of the pandemic had a substantial detrimental impact on the establishment of authentic partnerships and the subsequent execution of the processes of supply and equipment management. Shipping times for essential items were, however, extended to accommodate various restrictions, such as border closures and mandatory quarantine procedures.

## Annex-8: Adaptive project management

#### c. Practiced regular oversight, monitoring and follow-up

In terms of project oversight and ownership, the PAB assumed the role of offering strategic guidance and overseeing operations. Project stakeholders praised the composition of the PAB; they appreciated that it was thoughtfully constructed to encompass pertinent agencies at the national and state levels and that all four project states were included. The PAB was supposed to hold two meetings annually, but in total it has held just three (in December 2021, January 2022, and May 2022), fewer than intended. At these meeting, PAB members reviewed project progress and approved AWPs. The January 2022 meeting also revisited the annual work plan (AWP) for 2022 in order to expedite project processes. Owing to some states' delay in appointing members, the first PAB meeting was not held until an entire year after the project's initiation. This lengthy delay impeded the project's ability to make strategic decisions and start implementation during the initial project months.

The PAB meetings facilitated discourse on key implementation bottlenecks and led to consensus on measures to mitigate them. For instance, during the most recent PAB meeting in May 2022, after concerns were raised about sluggish progress and delays, several measures to accelerate implementation and enhance delivery rates were proposed. In addition, a suggestion by the PMU to commence procurement procedures for 50% of the equipment before finalizing energy audits was deemed unsuitable due to logistical challenges. Instead, the PAB requested UNDP's assistance in procuring 50% of the equipment, even though, according to the NIM, all procurement should have been undertaken by the IP/PMU itself, without UNDP involvement. This decision itself was noteworthy in its adaptive effort to bridge gaps resulting from delays in staff recruitment. Reflecting on the procurement plan, stakeholders opined:

"While a procurement plan was established early on in the project, it had to undergo multiple revisions due to various internal and external challenges. The crucial support provided by UNDP MCO Fiji played a pivotal role in expediting procurement activities. This support involved enhancing the capacities of PMU staff and local contractors. In addition, owing to the delayed establishment of the government after the 2018 elections, the project decided to have UNDP manage procurement during the first year to prevent potential implementation delays. Leveraging the UNDP procurement system, the project initiated tenders for consulting services to cover several years of implementation, thereby saving valuable time and effort."

Over time, with insights gathered from the field, the PAB incorporated new members to expedite the pace of implementation. In May 2022, a recommendation was made to invite a relevant official from the Ministry of Finance to PAB meetings in an effort to alleviate the finance and payment difficulties faced by the project. However, thoughts about involving state planning commissions and state utilities in PAB meetings have not materialized, despite the fact that these organizations play crucial roles during implementation in promoting the sustainability of the project's best practices. As called for under the NIM, UNDP served a quality assurance role by supporting the PAB and PMU through objective and independent project oversight and monitoring, both achieved in part through regular meetings with the PMU.

Despite this effort, in January 2022, the PMU was urged to enhance the M&E of project results by reviewing the results framework to track project targets against baselines. UNDP also extended substantive and tangible support to implement specific activities, including procurement and planning. For instance, towards the end of 2022, a mixed remote and physical mission was organized to guide the PMU in formulating its AWP for 2023 as well as gender action, procurement, and monitoring plans. These instances demonstrate the project's commitment to practicing adaptive management tailored to local needs and contextual nuances throughout the implementation process.

## Annex-9: Risk management

The risk associated with the non-realization of committed co-financing, especially for demonstrations, was effectively resolved through regular meetings and review sessions involving the PMU and IPs, specifically the DoR&D. This collaborative effort generated co-financing for the demonstration hosts. Given that many of the demonstrations represent improvements on the demonstration hosts' own budgeted energy efficiency projects, a certain degree of assurance regarding cost sharing for the demonstrations was in place. While challenges concerning the timing of the implementation of the baseline demonstrations and incremental features did arise, they were successfully resolved through consistent coordination between the PMU and the demonstration hosts. Delays were also attributed to public health regulations and restrictions, primarily those stemming from the COVID-19 pandemic, which had not been identified as a social and environmental risk during project design. The pandemic's impact led to delays in the project's timeline due to government shutdowns and emergency border closures. In response, the project adopted an acceleration plan and expedited the implementation of activities that were postponed due to border closures. A draft version of the Environmental and Social Management Framework was developed by the Environmental and Social Impact Assessment (ESIA) Specialist.

During the design phase, the project adhered strictly to UNDP's social and environmental safeguard requirements and implemented the UNDP Social and Environmental Screening Procedure sincerely. After a comprehensive assessment, the project was categorized as "low risk," indicating that it was not anticipated to yield significant adverse environmental or social impacts that couldn't be effectively managed through simple risk management measures. This low-risk categorization implies that the impacts and risks associated with the project were of limited scale and could be reasonably well identified and managed. Standard best practices were typically sufficient for addressing these risks, although the project predicted that further review of a minimal or targeted nature would be required periodically to address the dynamic nature of the risks, which could change unpredictably under various circumstances. As of August 2023, however, project stakeholders state that no significant negative social or environmental impacts had been foreseen. In fact, the project had actually enhanced environmental integrity and social wellbeing. Through the careful implementation of project activities, it advanced gender equality and participatory decision-making and reduced environmental degradation.

During implementation, the project identified additional risks relevant to the SESP and then, with advice from an international consultant, those risks were managed. There was also a financial risk associated with project delivery as the expenditure trajectory lagged significantly behind the planned expenditures outlined in the ProDoc. This delay was primarily attributed to the impact of COVID-19 but was exacerbated by the slow recruitment of human resources and delays in procurement. Responses to the financial risk were identified, such as the clustering of procurement activities, but these responses did not comprehensively mitigate the financial risks.

To address the programmatic gaps resulting from travel restrictions, the PMU and PAB found alternative solutions to securing the technical resources needed for the project demonstrations. The risk that relevant GoFSM agencies would fail to approve or enforce formulated policies and regulations will manage through a series of review-and-reflection sessions and advocacy efforts. These actions will help garner adequate support from the parliament for the adoption of the formulated policies and regulations. This risk will manage through a careful assessment of various aspects of the policy and regulatory measures. Then proper communication and negotiation will use to adjust them to meet the requirements and limitations of public building managers and administrators. Furthermore, the PMU used the diligent documentation of the results of the project's activities to mitigate residual issues stemming from the aforementioned risks.

## Annex-10: Relevance

## a. The project's objectives are aligned with the priorities of the government of FSM and of local communities.

The project aligns with FSM's national strategies and plans due to the strong correlation between its outcomes and outputs. This alignment is particularly evident in the context of national priorities. FSM's commitment, as outlined in its NDC report, involves achieving an unconditional 28% reduction in GHG emissions from 2000 levels by 2025. This reduction is to be achieved by implementing energy EC&EE measures that will in turn decrease annual power generation. The project was thoughtfully designed to incorporate elements that effectively lower GHG emissions, thus contributing to FSM's 2025 national commitments. In addition, the project played a significant role in enhancing understanding and recognition of the importance and advantages of EC&EE measures, and, through its activities, outputs, and outcomes, succeeded in deepening awareness of EC&EE measures. Notably, the building energy audits conducted as part of the project together fostered a better grasp of the value and benefits of EC&EE measures, particularly among public building authorities. These efforts, secured by efficiently

#### managing financial, human, and technical resources, played a pivotal role in influencing national plans and programs. Regarding the timeliness of energy audits, stakeholders expressed:

"Given that the majority of energy audits were conducted before the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, retrofitting construction work had to proceed during the pandemic, a fact which led to delays and difficulties in procuring necessary equipment and construction materials."

One of the key achievements of the project was its contribution to enhancing the capacities to secure funding for EC&EE measures among public building managers and administrators, who, prior to the project's initiation, had inadequate awareness and skills in this area. By focusing on capacity-building, the project empowered officials to secure funding for EC&EE measures through the meticulous implementation of project activities. This initiative also provided a structured approach to planning and implementing EC&EE measures: it started no- or low-cost measures before subsequently investing the savings from these measures in medium-cost measures, and then further utilizing the savings generated from the medium-cost measures for capital-intensive measures. This stepwise approach offers a comprehensive and effective method for progressing from simple to complex EC&EE measures.

#### b. The project's objective fits the development priorities of FSM and its overall environment.

Recognizing that one of FSM's development approaches is to encourage public-private partnerships (PPP) aimed at enhancing the renewable energy sector, the project assumed a structure carefully calculated to contribute to the establishment of institutional frameworks and arrangements for EC&EE within both public and private buildings. This objective was achieved through a series of interventions designed to increase the likelihood of success. The first was (i) a targeted assessment of capacity requirements in the banking and finance sector, followed up by (ii) the development and execution of a specialized capacity-building program and associated training manuals tailored specifically to the needs of the banking and finance sector as identified in the first intervention. Next, the project (iii) conducted studies focused on reducing the risks associated with investing in projects involving the application of low-carbon technologies to the building sector and developed viable financing models to support such projects. In the final intervention of the series, the project (iv) compiled and sharing knowledge resources comprising successful strategies for designing, financing, and implementing EC&EE technologies and methods in the context of public buildings.

## c. The project's concept originated with the ideas of local and national stakeholders and was developed with their involvement.

The project effectively tackled financial obstacles and promoted capacity development through a series of actions and strategies galvanized by stakeholder input. Two notable ideas introduced by local and national stakeholders was that there was a "lack of comprehension regarding the design and implementation of EC&EE projects" and that the challenge of "overcoming financial barriers" could be accomplished by adopting a PPP approach. An illustrative instance of the importance of stakeholder input is the modification made to Component 4 within the project identification form (PIF) report after acknowledging the value of stakeholder feedback. The project's strategy was carefully designed to respond to the critical requirements of stakeholders and involved enhancing capacity and raising awareness among energy consumers, particularly those within the banking and finance sector. By focusing on this approach, the project aimed to enhance understanding of the benefits of energy projects, provide guidance on assessing project viability, and educate stakeholders about optimal ways to extend financial services to energy end-users across the residential, commercial/industrial, and government sectors. In addition, the project actively promoted the financing of EC&EE initiatives within public buildings through integrating PPP and engaging CSOs. These approaches, combined with other viable models, were collectively introduced to energy end-users in the public building sector, thereby effectively dismantling financial barriers to investment.

#### d. The project's objective dovetails with GEF strategic priorities, particularly GEF 5.

The foundation of this project is in harmony with pertinent GEF strategic goals and outcomes structure, notably CCM | Program I. The PIF appropriately highlighted the factors driving global environmental deterioration, concerns regarding sustainability, market alterations and expansion, and novel approaches.

#### e. The project is linked to and in line with UNDP priorities and strategies for FSM.

The project contributed to several UNDP priorities, including the (i) UNDAF/Country Programme Outcome, (ii) Sub-Regional Programme Document, and (iii) UNDP Strategic Plan Output. In addition, it advanced the (i) UN Pacific Strategy (2018-2022) and its first outcome, which focuses on 'climate change, disaster resilience, and environmental protection' and (ii) UNDP Sub-Regional Programme Document (2018-2022), particularly its first outcome, which aims to enhance the resilience of both people and ecosystems in the Pacific to climate change, climate variability, and disasters, while at the same time bolstering environmental protection efforts. Furthermore,

the project supported the realization of UNDP Strategic Plan Output (1.5.1), which underscores the need to adopt measures to achieve widespread access to clean, affordable, and sustainable energy.

#### f. The project's objective supports the implementation of FSM's policy in the renewable energy sector.

The project explored various avenues aimed at increasing investments in introducing EC&EE practices to public buildings. The fundamental concept underlying this project was rooted in the idea that the lack of such investment stemmed from a lack of understanding and knowledge about how to execute such initiatives. It also assumed that the weak institutional framework for the government, private, and civil society sectors had hindered the sustained promotion and implementation of EC&EE practices in both public and private buildings. In response, the project devised effective strategies to tackle these challenges, primarily through capacity development and raising awareness, particularly among stakeholders in public buildings and energy consumers. Notably, Component 4 (outputs 4.a, 4.b, and 4.d) and Output 2.b (the EMRS pilot program) within Component 2 were designed to encourage the managers and administrators of pilot public buildings to uphold the policies and regulations governing EC&EE applications. These efforts aimed to see budget allocated for EC&EE projects. About the project strategy and its four components, stakeholders opined:

"On the whole, the project's strategy, along with its four components, is highly relevant as it addresses key barriers to improving EC&EE in public-sector buildings. The project deliberately selected a limited but strategically important set of public buildings and critical sections within these buildings to disseminate information about EC&EE technologies to a wide audience, a concept that is in itself innovative."

The project also embraced a PPP model in alignment with FSM's renewable energy sector policy. Recognizing the substantial potential of the private sector in realizing sustainable renewable energy initiatives, the project strategically engaged private entities. For instance, during the execution of activities under Component 3, the involvement of private-sector entities such as engineering firms and suppliers of building materials was essential. Thus, these entities contributed to the design, planning, and engineering aspects of the project's building of demonstrations of the application of EC&EE technology. The project facilitated an environment for private entities to partake in the installation, operation, and monitoring of systems in demonstration buildings. In doing so, the project found that the establishment of connections with private commercial banks emerged as a source of financing for certain demonstrations. Moreover, private sector entities contributed to the replication and scaling up of demonstrations in other regions. Acknowledging the relatively limited involvement of FSM's private sector in EC&EE matters, the project effectively addressed this gap within the design of Component 4. By incorporating a capacity-development component, the project bridged the capacity and confidence gaps, empowering private entities to become pivotal participants in project design and implementation. In addition, this initiative encouraged the active entry of the private sector into the EC&EE sector.

## **Annex-II: Effectiveness**

## a. Extent of fulfilment of project objectives

The project's design and execution center around three notions: reducing GHG emissions, demonstrating and replicating technology, and enhancing FMS's policy and regulatory framework. In pursuit of these objectives, the project facilitated the installation of 73 solar hybrid AC units in 3 demo buildings and 50 units of inverter AC. 40 more solar hybrid are expected to be installed in other demo buildings by Oct, 2023 and 35 units of inverter AC are expected to be installed by Sep 30, 2023. It also introduced three distinct policy initiatives, and conducted a series of capacity-building activities for stakeholders involved in the development of policies, regulations, and guidelines.

The initial project outcomes and achievements were extracted from the project's PIRs and subsequently verified and updated during the evaluation mission. Other pertinent project-related information was obtained from the PMU. The current state of progress indicates that the project is on track to meet its objectives. Its success is largely due to the competition of the majority of project activities and the utilization of approximately 80% of the allocated funds. Furthermore, the project's ToC was effectively employed to support the attainment of project results, and outputs were closely aligned with the intended outcomes.

The cumulative incremental savings in fossil fuels resulting from the implementation of sustainable EE and lowcarbon initiatives, measured in tons of oil equivalent (toe) diesel, currently stands at 950. The project's end-ofterm target is set at 1042. I toe diesel. Thanks to the support and investment from other development partners such as the WB, ADB, EU, and JICA in low-carbon power generation for utility authorities, the project's goals have already been met well before the expected timeline. The application of EC&EE technologies and techniques in the country's building sector has resulted in the creation of I2 new jobs, surpassing the initial target of 4 jobs. This achievement is attributed to the awarding of all procurement and installation contracts for the equipment to five local contractors. Each of these contractors has contributed to job creation by hiring two personnel each to carry out the required work. Additionally, there has been job creation on the supply side of EC&EE equipment as well (see Annex-4).

In addition, the project has already surpassed its target for job creation in the application of EC&EE technologies, with five jobs created. Preliminary data gathered from public buildings indicate that the project has helped save money on electricity bills. It is worth noting that policy development is a time-consuming and intricate process, but that, thanks to the project's efforts, three distinct policies have been drafted and are currently in the process of being approved by the national congress and state legislatures. The PMU continues to collaborate with relevant stakeholders to secure approval for these policies. Notably, government officials involved in this policy process display a high level of commitment to enacting these policies as they recognize their significance in advancing sustainable energy conservation and efficiency initiatives. For this reason, there is a strong likelihood that the policy work will gain momentum and the project will successfully achieve its intended objectives.

#### c. Key risks that undermine to achieve the project objective and global environmental benefits

Several challenges have hindered the achievement of the project's objectives and realization of global environmental benefits. The vast distances between states have made it challenging, expensive, and timeconsuming to mobilize expertise across states for immediate technical support. The remoteness of the islands also complicated logistics and increased overall management costs. The project's relatively short duration of 36 months, coupled with delays in human resource management, the pandemic, and sluggish processes for the procurement of equipment and fixtures, also slowed down its progress. In addition, the geographical remoteness of the islands delayed the delivery of equipment and air travel within the country proved costly.

According to project stakeholders, certain risks still persist. Local government support remains minimal, and policies and regulations have yet to be enacted as binding laws. That said, stakeholders displayed significant interest in and commitment to ensuring the ongoing O&M of equipment and the practice of EC&EE. This dedication has helped mitigate risks and propel the project forward.

In terms of challenges, Yap State officials noted that prior to the project's implementation, alternative energy sources such as solar or wind power were difficult to deploy as standalone systems due to the size and power demands of office buildings. Yap State Public Service Corporation, the sole provider of electricity in Yap State, operated independently under the state government with oversight from a board of directors. The government of Yap State was the sole shareholder, and the state governor nominated most of the board members with approval from the state legislature. Under the project's scope of work, it replaced energy-inefficient and broken units, thereby contributing to the reliable supply and conservation of energy.

The project effectively employed various strategies and approaches to mitigate and manage constraints and bottlenecks. To tackle the challenge of there not being enough qualified vendors and suppliers within the country as well as the shortage of qualified contractors and laborers, the project leveraged UNDP's networks and years of experience and filled the gaps. Challenges involving political influence on the hiring of human resource were adeptly addressed through mutual agreement. For instance, when the recruitment of an EE Officer in Kosrae State was delayed due to political influence, the project management applied UNDP's transparent guidelines to reach a resolution using a win-win approach.

The project also successfully managed the logistical and communication challenges posed by the fact that demonstration sites were scattered across four different states. Technology was harnessed to enhance communication: frequent virtual meetings were held to keep in touch. There were some discrepancies between the planned and actual dates of key human resource management activities. For example, the project was to hire an energy efficiency officer for Yap in December 2020 but only did so in November 2021, thereby incurring a delay of approximately 10 months in project implementation. State-wise lockdowns in the FSM made it challenging to recruit candidates for essential project positions and restricted the project's forward momentum.

In addition, a turnover rate among PAB members, though limited in number, resulted in delays in organizing PAB meetings, which in turn delayed the making and operationalization of decisions. For example, Director of the Office of Planning and Budget in Yap State, left his position in November 2021 when he was nominated as a state senator. The position remained vacant for almost three months until, with the approval of the current governor, Chief of Planning, assumed the role of acting director in January 2022. Fortunately, these changes had no major impact on the continuity of the project's approach and implementation methodology.

#### d. Key assumptions and impact drivers relevant to the achievement of global environmental benefits

The primary drivers impacting the achievement of global environmental benefits are the reduction of GHG emissions and the enhancement of air quality. The fundamental assumption underlying their achievement is the effectiveness of solar power in reducing energy consumption and improving EE. To attain its desired outcomes, the project made minor adjustments to its activities. For instance, the original plan to focus on public buildings such as Yap Fishery Authority and Yap Airport was extended by include the state administration building and radio station in December 2022. These changes were not arbitrary; they were driven by valid reasons. For instance, renovations were underway at the airport, and the hospital independently procured new AC units and an ice machine when the re-evaluation of new demonstration sites was delayed. As a result of these adjustments, the project increased the EE of the administration building and improved the radio station with more efficient AC units. This reallocation of funds also enabled the station to secure the resources it needed to activate an AM transmitter, thereby expanding its broadcasting reach.

In order to ensure transparency and accountability, the project organized various events and disseminated informational materials. For example, in Yap State, the project conducted two public hearings, established two feedback mechanisms for stakeholders, and presented key project highlights to executives and legislators. While the installation of project-related information boards in strategic locations, the provision of feedback boxes for stakeholders, and initiatives like radio announcements, campaign materials, and workshops, were not explicitly outlined in the project plan to promote accountability and transparency, the project proactively developed three radio announcements, utilized social media outlets, and conducted public hearings. The project also prepared mass text messages and leveraged social media platforms to disseminate project information. According to building managers, the project's overall success, despite the numerous challenges it faced, can be attributed to the valuable technical support received from various entities, including UNDP MCO in Suva, Fiji; UNDP Pacific Office; as well as the national and four state governments. For example, during a visit to the project's model building and radio station in July 2022, authorities from Yap State verified data indicating that they were paying too much for their cooling system and identified specific areas for improving it.

## Annex-12: Before and after data in Yap

			Radio Station				Administration Building												
Read Date	V6A	I	KW/h Monthly	АМ	Room	KW/h Monthly	Cor	np Rm	Bld	g A	Bld	g B		Bldg C		Bldg D	Total		
8/31/2023	\$	1,030.68	1393	\$	1,626.11	2168.15	\$	1,281.15	\$	599.66	\$	519.76	\$	426.80	\$	438.32	\$	3,265.69	4354
7/31/2023	\$	1,044.51	1393	\$	2,293.77	3058.36	\$	1,621.50	\$	598.90	\$	600.43	\$	459.07	\$	585.83	\$	3,865.73	5154
6/30/2023	\$	1,209.69	1613	\$	1,543.90	2058.53	\$	1,477.06	\$	913.13	\$	698.77	\$	644.99	\$	630.40	\$	4,364.35	5819
5/31/2023	\$	1,386.40	1849	\$	81.06	108.08	\$	2,060.20	\$	1,092.91	\$	1,585.39	\$	1,043.74	\$	1,314.95	\$	7,097.19	9463
4/30/2023	\$	1,665.30	2220	\$	5.00	6.67	\$	2,169.30	\$	1,198.17	\$	1,300.35	\$	1,108.28	\$	1,273.46	\$	7,049.56	9399
3/31/2023	\$	1,364.89	1820	\$	5.00	6.67	\$	1,881.19	\$	843.22	\$	1,095.99	\$	963.84	\$	1,249.65	\$	6,033.89	8045
2/28/2023	\$	1,663.76	2218	\$	5.77	7.69	\$	2,050.98	\$	992.27	\$	1,032.99	\$	1,133.63	\$	1,354.90	\$	6,564.77	8753
1/31/2023	\$	1,459.39	1946	\$	5.00	6.67	\$	2,153.17	\$	975.36	\$	1,071.40	\$	918.51	\$	939.25	\$	6,057.69	8077
12/31/2022	\$	1,660.69	2214	\$	5.77	7.69	\$	2,227.69	\$	931.57	\$	1,237.35	\$	1,016.08	\$	1,106.74	\$	6.519.43	8693
11/30/2022	\$	1,888.10	2517			0.00	\$	2,283.78	\$	827.85	\$	1,235.82	\$	885.47	\$	1,071.40	\$	6.304.32	8406
10/31/2022	\$	1,984.14	2646			0.00	\$	2,377.51	\$	1,215.07	\$	1,049.12	\$	995.34	\$	1,011.47	\$	6.648.51	8865
9/30/2022	\$	2,063.28	2751			0.00	\$	2,782.40	\$	1,114.43	\$	1,034.52	\$	1,168.21	\$	1,450.17	\$	7 549 73	10066
8/31/2022	\$	1,655.31	2207			0.00	\$	2,586.49	\$	1,275.00	\$	1,016.08	\$	936.95	\$	1,304.96	\$	7   19 48	9493
7/31/2022	\$	1,680.66	2201			0.00	\$	2,877.67	\$	1,132.10	\$	852.43	\$	1,096.75	\$	I,467.84	* «	7 426 79	9902
6/30/2022	\$	1,908.08	2544			0.00	\$	2,601.09	\$	1,129.79	\$	830.15	\$	1,086.00	\$	2,021.02	* «	7 668 05	10224
5/31/2022	\$	1,765.18	2354			0.00	\$	2,753.21	\$	976.90	\$	1,083.69	\$	1,069.86	\$	1,650.70	¢	7 5 3 4 3 6	10224
4/30/2022	\$	1,987.21	2554			0.00	\$	2,430.52	\$	1,138.24	\$	915.44	\$	1,203.55	\$	1,752.11	¢	7 439 86	9970
3/31/2022	\$	1,822.80	2030			0.00	\$	2,354.46	\$	961.53	\$	787.13	\$	930.03	\$	1,755.19	ф Ф	4 700 24	0051
2/28/2022	\$	1,669.91	2430			0.00	\$	2,318.35	\$	840.91	\$	1,261.94	\$	871.64	\$	1,849.69	ф 6	7 1 42 52	0522
1/31/2022	\$	1,787.46	2227			0.00	\$	2,204.64	\$	774.07	\$	1,384.87	\$	802.50	\$	1,513.94	Ф	7,142.55	7525
12/31/2021	\$	2,034.85	2363			0.00	\$	2,120.13	\$	1,113.66	\$	1,102.13	\$	923.89	\$	1,418.67	э ¢	6,660.02	0707
11/30/2021	\$	1,958.02	2/13			0.00	\$	2,379.05	\$	1,172.05	\$	1,215.07	\$	993.03	\$	1,879.65	<u>ې</u>	6,6/8.48	8905
10/31/2021	\$	1,934.97	2611			0.00	\$	2,138.57	\$	1,029.91	\$	1,288.06	\$	1,004.56	\$	1,821.26	¢	7,638.85	10185
9/30/2021	\$	1,912.69	2580			0.00	\$	2,072.50	\$	995.34	\$	1,347.99	\$	1,008.40	\$	1,946.49	\$	/,282.36	9710
8/31/2021	\$	1,769.79	2550			0.00	\$	1,939.58	\$	943.86	\$	1,249.65	\$	986.12	\$	1,981.07	\$	7,370.72	9828
7/31/2021	\$	1,738.28	2360			0.00	\$	1,938.81	\$	1,073.71	\$	1,347.99	\$	839.37	\$	2,104.76	\$	7,100.28	9467
	·	,	2318			0.00		,		,					•	,	\$	7,304.64	9740

6/30/2021	\$ 1,497.81	1997		0.00	\$ 2,108.61	\$ 1,109.82	\$ 1,523.16	\$ 793.28	\$ 1,982.60	\$ 7,517,47	10023
5/31/2021	\$ 2,056.36	2742	\$ 5.00	6.67	\$ 2,090.17	\$ 1,221.99	\$ 1,428.66	\$ 710.30	\$ 1,755.96	\$ 7,207.08	9609
4/30/2021	\$ 1,524.70	2033	\$ 593.52	791.36	\$ 2,293.77	\$ 973.06	\$ 1,477.06	\$ 538.20	\$ 1,704.48	\$ 6,986.57	9315
3/31/2021	\$ 1,410.99	1881	\$ 1,712.93	2283.91	\$ 2,122.43	\$ 933.87	\$ 1,352.60	\$ 863.96	\$ 1,692.96	\$ 6,965.82	9288
2/28/2021	\$ 1,742.13	2323	\$ 3,180.38	4240.51	\$ 2,101.69	\$ 1,011.47	\$ 1,425.59	\$ 784.82	\$ 1,893.48	\$ 7,217.05	9623
1/31/2021	\$ 1,211.23	1615	\$ 2,825.43	3767.24	\$ 1,833.55	\$ 836.30	\$ 981.51	\$ 551.26	\$ 1,550.82	\$ 5,753.44	7671
12/31/2020	\$ 1,929.59	2573	\$ 3,516.90	4689.20	\$ 2,252.28	\$ 1,135.17	\$ 1,394.09	\$ 853.20	\$ 1,971.85	\$ 7,606.59	10142
11/30/2020	\$ 1,738.28	2318	\$ 3,097.41	4129.88	\$ 1,823.57	\$ 1,052.19	\$ 1,352.60	\$ 754.86	\$ 1,709.09	\$ 6,692.31	8923
10/31/2020	\$ 1,714.47	2286	\$ 3,324.06	4432.08	\$ 1,897.32	\$ 1,169.74	\$ 1,470.15	\$ 824.78	\$ 1,822.03	\$ 7,184.02	9579
9/30/2020	\$ 1,632.26	2176	\$ 3,073.59	4098.12	\$ 2,132.42	\$ 1,252.72	\$ 1,344.15	\$ 947.70	\$ 2,409.01	\$ 8,086.00	10781
8/31/2020	\$ 1,323.40	1765	\$ 3,089.72	4119.63	\$ 1,961.09	\$ 1,228.90	\$ 1,258.87	\$ 837.84	\$ 2,094.78	\$ 7,381.48	9842
7/31/2020	\$ 1,583.86	2112	\$ 3,378.61	4504.81	\$ 1,868.13	\$ 1,312.65	\$ 1,231.21	\$ 866.26	\$ 2,018.71	\$ 7,296.96	9729
6/30/2020	\$ 1,568.49	2091	\$ 3,219.57	4292.76	\$ 1,765.18	\$ 1,328.01	\$ 1,312.65	\$ 820.17	\$ 2,011.80	\$ 7,237.81	9650
5/31/2020	\$ 1,682.20	2243	\$ 3,685.93	4914.57	\$ 1,592.31	\$ 1,164.36	\$ 1,378.72	\$ 857.04	\$ 1,788.22	\$ 6,780.65	9041
4/30/2020	\$ 1,627.65	2170	\$ 3,384.75	4513.00	\$ 1,599.22	\$ 1,388.71	\$ 1,621.50	\$ 868.57	\$ 1,902.70	\$ 7,380.70	9841
3/31/2020	\$ 1,390.24	1854	\$ 3,297.17	4396.23	\$ 1,461.70	\$ 1,199.71	\$ 1,379.49	\$ 675.73	\$ 1,474.76	\$ 6,191.39	8255
2/29/2020	\$ 1,422.51	1897	\$ 3,537.64	4716.85	\$ 1,471.68	\$ 1,251.18	\$ 1,534.69	\$ 761.01	\$ 1,584.62	\$ 6,603.18	8804
1/31/2020	\$ 1,258.87	1678	\$ 3,077.43	4103.24	\$ 1,221.22	\$ 1,016.08	\$ 1,364.12	\$ 638.85	\$ 1,331.85	\$ 5,572.12	7429
12/31/2019	\$ 1,422.51	1897	\$ 3,301.78	4402.37	\$ 1,256.56	\$ 1,153.61	\$ 1,392.55	\$ 794.81	\$ 1,437.88	\$ 6,035.41	8047
1/30/2019	\$ 1,246.57	1662	\$ 3,044.39	4059.19	\$ 1,524.70	\$ 1,194.33	\$ 1,367.96	\$ 850.90	\$ 1,586.93	\$ 6,524.82	8700
10/31/2019	\$ 1,395.62	1861	\$ 3,017.50	4023.33	\$ 1,483.21	\$ 1,225.83	\$ 1,285.76	\$ 805.57	\$ 1,685.27	\$ 6,485.64	8648

## Annex-13: Evaluation Question Matrix

Evaluative Criteria Questions	Indicators	Sources Methodology							
I. Relevance: How does the project relate to the main	objectives of the GEF Focal area, and to the environment and developm	ent priorities at the local, regional and national level?							
I.I Does the project's objective align with the priorities of the government of FSM and local communities?	Level of coherence between project objective and stated priorities of local stakeholders	<ul> <li>Local stakeholders</li> <li>Document review of local development</li> <li>Strategies, environmental policies</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>						
1.2 Does the project's objective fit within the national environment and development priorities of FSM?	<ul> <li>Level of coherence between project objective and national policy priorities and strategies, as stated in project document</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>National policy documents, such as National Biodiversity Strategy and Action Plan,</li> <li>National Capacity Self-Assessment, etc.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews with government's stakeholders</li> </ul>						
1.3 Did the project concept originate from local or national stakeholders, and/or were relevant stakeholders sufficiently involved in project development?	<ul> <li>Level of involvement of local and national stakeholders in project development (number of meetings held, project development processes incorporating stakeholder input, etc.)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Local and national stakeholders</li> <li>Project documents</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Field visit interviews</li> <li>Desk review</li> </ul>						
1.4 Does the project objective fit GEF strategic priorities? (GEF strategic priority documents for period when project was approved would simply be GEF 5 strategic priority)	<ul> <li>Level of coherence between project objective and GEF strategic priorities (including alignment of relevant focal area indicators)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>GEF strategic priority documents (when project was approved)</li> <li>Current GEF strategic priority documents</li> </ul>	Desk review						
1.5 Was the project linked with and in line with UNDP priorities and strategies for the country?	Level of coherence between project objective and design     with UNDAF, CPD	UNDP strategic priority documents	Desk review						
1.6 Does the project's objective support implementation of relevant policy provisions?	• Linkages between project objective and elements of the CBD, such as key articles and programs of work	<ul> <li>CBD website</li> <li>National Biodiversity Strategy and Action Plan</li> </ul>	Desk review						
2. Effectiveness: To what extent have the expected out	tcomes and objectives of the project been achieved?	·							
2.1 Are the project objectives likely to be met? To what extent are they likely to be met?	Level of progress toward project indicator targets relative to expected level at current point of implementation	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Field visit interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>						
2.2 What are the key factors contributing to project success (achievement) or underachievement?	Level of documentation of and preparation for project risks, assumptions and impact drivers	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Field visit interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>						
2.3 What are the key risks and barriers that remain to achieve the project objective and generate global environmental benefits?	<ul> <li>Presence, assessment of, and preparation for expected risks, assumptions and impact drivers</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Field visit interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>						
2.4 Are the key assumptions and impact drivers relevant to the achievement of Global Environmental benefits likely to be met?	Actions undertaken to address key assumptions and target impact drivers	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Field visit interviews</li> <li>Desk review</li> </ul>						
3. Efficiency: Was the project implemented efficiently, i	in line with international and national norms and standards?								
3.1 is the project cost-effective?	<ul> <li>Quality and adequacy of financial management procedures (in line with UNDP and national policies, legislation, and procedures)</li> <li>Financial delivery rate vs. expected rate</li> <li>Management costs as a percentage of total costs</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews with project staff</li> </ul>						
3.2 Are expenditures in line with international standards and norms?	Cost of project inputs and outputs relative to norms and standards for GEF projects in the country or region	<ul><li> Project documents</li><li> Project staff</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews with project staff</li> </ul>						

<ul> <li>3.3 Is the project implementation approach efficient for delivering the planned project results?</li> <li>3.4 Is the project implementation delayed? If so, has that affected cost-effectiveness?</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Adequacy of implementation structure and mechanisms for coordination and communication</li> <li>Planned and actual level of human resources available</li> <li>Extent and quality of engagement with relevant partners/partnerships</li> <li>Quality and adequacy of project monitoring mechanisms (oversight bodies' input, quality and timeliness of reporting, etc.)</li> <li>Project milestones in time</li> <li>Planned results affected by delays</li> <li>Required project adaptive management measures related</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>National and local stakeholders</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews with project staff</li> <li>Interviews with national and local stakeholders</li> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews with project staff</li> </ul>
<ul><li>3.5 What is the contribution of cash and in-kind co-financing to project implementation?</li><li>3.6 To what extent is the project leveraging additional resources?</li></ul>	<ul> <li>to delays</li> <li>Level of cash and in-kind co-financing relative to expected level</li> <li>Amount of resources leveraged relative to project budget</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews with project staff</li> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews with project staff</li> </ul>
4. Sustainability: To what extent are there financial, in	stitutional, socio-political, and/or environmental risks to sustaining long-t	erm project results?	
<ul> <li>4.1 To what extent are project results likely to be dependent on continued financial support? What is the likelihood that any required financial resources will be available to sustain the project results once the GEF assistance ends?</li> <li>4.2 De relevant stakebolders have or are likely to be available to sustain the project results once the GEF assistance ends?</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Financial requirements for maintenance of project benefits</li> <li>Level of expected financial resources available to support maintenance of project benefits</li> <li>Potential for additional financial resources to support maintenance of project benefits</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	Field visit interviews     Desk review
achieve an adequate level of "ownership" of results, to have the interest in ensuring that project benefits are maintained?	• Level of initiative and engagement of relevant stakeholders in project activities and results	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	Desk review
<b>4.3</b> Do relevant stakeholders have the necessary technical capacity to ensure that project benefits are maintained?	<ul> <li>Level of technical capacity of relevant stakeholders relative to level required to sustain project benefits</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Field visit interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>
4.4 To what extent are the project results dependent on socio-political factors?	Existence of socio-political risks to project benefits	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Field visit interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>
4.5 To what extent are the project results dependent on issues relating to institutional frameworks and governance?	Existence of institutional and governance risks to project benefits	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Field visit interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>
4.6 Are there any environmental risks that can undermine the future flow of project impacts and Global Environmental benefits?	Existence of environmental risks to project benefits	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Field visit interviews</li><li>Desk review</li></ul>
5. Gender equality and women's empowermen	t: How did the project contribute to gender equality and women's empo	owerment?	
5.1 How did the project contribute to gender equality and women's empowerment?	<ul> <li>Level of progress of gender action plan and gender indicators in results framework</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews</li> <li>Field visits</li> </ul>

<ul><li>5.2 In what ways did the project's gender results advance or contribute to the project's outcomes?</li><li>6 Impact: Are there indications that the broiect has contributed and the project has contributed as a set of the project has contributed as a set of the project has been been been been been been been bee</li></ul>	Existence of logical linkages between gender results and project outcomes and impacts tibuted to or enabled brogress toward reduced environmental stress or	Project documents     Project staff     Project stakeholders	<ul> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Interviews</li> <li>Field visits</li> </ul>
6.1 Have the planned outputs been produced? Have they contributed to the project outcomes and objectives?	<ul> <li>Level of project implementation progress relative to expected level at current stage of implementation</li> <li>Existence of logical linkages between project outputs and outcomes/impacts</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project documents</li> <li>Project staff</li> <li>Project stakeholders</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Field visit interviews</li> <li>Desk review</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>6.2 Are the anticipated outcomes likely to be achieved? Are the outcomes likely to contribute to the achievement of the project objective?</li> <li>6.3 Are impact level results likely to be achieved? Are the likely to be at the scale sufficient to be considered Global Environmental benefits?</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Existence of logical linkages between project outcomes and impacts</li> <li>Environmental indicators</li> <li>Level of progress through the project's Theory of Change</li> </ul>	Project documents     Project staff     Project stakeholders     Project documents     Project staff     Project staff	<ul> <li>Field visit interviews</li> <li>Desk review</li> <li>Field visit interviews</li> <li>Desk review</li> </ul>
7. Cross-cutting and UNDP mainstreaming issues		• Froject stakeholders	
7.1 How were effects on local populations considered in project design and implementation?	• Positive or negative effects of the project on local populations	<ul> <li>Project document</li> <li>Progress reports</li> <li>Monitoring reports</li> </ul>	Desk review     Interviews     Field visits
<ul> <li>Partnership:</li> <li>How the partnerships affected in the project achievement, and how might this be built upon in the future?</li> <li>Have the ways of working with the partner and the support to the partner been effective and did they contribute to the project's achievements?</li> <li>How does partnership with local government work? Does it create synergies or difficulties? What type of partnership building mechanism is necessary for future partnership?</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Level of achievement (as laid out in the log-frame, target vs. achievements)</li> <li>Achievement of outputs (qualitative, quantitative) and description of activities</li> <li>Achievements on partnership, GESI and human rights</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project document</li> <li>Review of fund flow and management cost at project level</li> <li>MIS and GESI data</li> <li>Review of project's generated case studies</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Interviews</li> <li>Pros and cons analysis-partnership with government</li> <li>Document and report analysis (including partnership guideline)</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Gender equality and Social Inclusion</li> <li>To what extent have issues of gender and marginalized groups been addressed in the design, implementation and monitoring of the project?</li> <li>To what extent the project approach was effective in promoting gender equality and social inclusion - particularly focusing on the marginalized and the poor through livelihood interventions?</li> <li>To what extent has the project promoted positive changes of women, differently abled people and marginalized group? Were there any unintended effects?</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Level of achievement (as laid out in the log-frame, target vs. achievements)</li> <li>Achievement of outputs (qualitative, quantitative) and description of activities</li> <li>Achievements on partnership, GESI and human rights</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project document</li> <li>Review of fund flow and management cost at project level</li> <li>MIS and GESI data</li> <li>Review of project's generated case studies</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Interviews</li> <li>Pros and cons analysis- partnership with government</li> <li>Document and report analysis (including partnership guideline)</li> </ul>
Human rights	Level of achievement (as laid out in the log-frame, target vs. achievements)	Project document	Interviews

•	To what extent have ethnic minorities, physically challenged, women and other disadvantaged and marginalized groups hencefitted from the work of the preject and	•	Achievement of outputs (qualitative, quantitative) and description of activities Achievements on partnership, GESI and human rights	•	Review of fund flow and management cost at project level MIS and GESI data	•	Pros and cons analysis- partnership with government
	with what impact?			•	Review of project's generated case studies	•	analysis (including
•	To what extent have project integrated "human rights based approach" in the design, implementation and monitoring of the project?						partnership guideline)
•	Have the resources been used in an efficient way to address human rights in the implementation (e.g. participation of targeted stakeholders, collection of disaggregated data, etc.)?						

## Annex-14: Questionnaire used and summary of results

This is a comprehensive list serving the TE team to gather the required information for all criteria to be evaluated. The questions will be selected and adjusted to the context of the interview/discussion.

## **Introductory questions**

- What is your involvement, role and responsibility with the project?
- How long have you been involved? Were you involved in the design process?
- From your perspective, what are key achievements, and key challenges for implementation and sustainability?

## I. Project strategy

## I.I. Project design

- How relevant were the overall design and approaches of the project?
- Were lessons from other relevant projects properly incorporated into the project design?
- Have the ways of working with the partner and the support to the partner been effective and did they contribute to the project's achievements?
- To what extent was the project able to address the needs and priorities of the target groups, watersheds, and communities?
- How the project does addresses country priorities? Was the project concept in line with the national sector development priorities and plans of the country?
- To what extend is project ownership realized at government of FSM level?
- Are the assumptions underlying the project design valid and unchanged? If not, what was/is the effect on achieving project results?
- Has the context changed?
- To what extent were gender issues addressed in project design?
- To what extent were relevant gender issues (e.g. the impact of the project on gender equality in the country, involvement of women's groups, engaging women in project activities) raised in the Project Document?
- To what extent were perspectives of those who would be affected by project decisions, those who could affect the outcomes, and those who could contribute information or other resources to the process, taken into account during project design processes?
- To what extent is the project the best route towards expected results?

## I.2. Project results framework/log-frame

- To what extent are how the end-of-project targets are (Specific, Measurable, Attainable, Relevant, Time-bound) "SMART"?
- Are the project's objectives and outcomes or components clear, practical, and feasible within its time frame?
- Are broader development and gender aspects of the project being monitored effectively?
- Do M&E procedures include sex-disaggregated indicators and indicators that capture development benefits?
- Has progress so far led to or could in the future catalyze beneficial development effects (i.e. income generation, gender equality and women's empowerment, improved governance etc...) that should be included in the project results framework and monitored on an annual basis?

## 2. Progress towards results

- To what extent have the expected outcomes and objectives of the project been achieved thus far? against end of project targets?
- To what extent did the intervention bring benefits to climate vulnerable people, ultra poor, women, and people from marginalized community?
- How/does the project contribute its three outcome?
- To what extent have issues of gender and marginalised groups been addressed in the design, implementation and monitoring of the project?
- How effective has the project been in responding to the needs of the beneficiaries, and what results were achieved?

- Are Core Indicators (GEF Tracking Tool) measured/recorded? What is the progress/change?
- Are there significant barriers in achieving the project objectives? How/can they be overcome?
- What aspects of the project have already been successful? How/can they be further expanded?

## 3. Assessment of M&E and learning system

- Was the information provided by the M&E system was used to improve performance and to adapt to changing needs; Are there any annual work plans?
- To what extent the M&E and learning system captures GESI related information?
- Was M&E was sufficiently budgeted for at the project planning stage and whether M&E was adequately funded and in a timely manner during implementation?
- Was the information provided by the M&E system (annual work plans, other) was used to improve performance and to adapt to changing needs?

## 4. Project implementation and adaptive management

## 4.1. Management arrangements

- Has project management as outlined in the Project Document been effective? Have changes been made and are they effective?
- Are responsibilities and reporting lines clear? Is decision-making transparent and undertaken in a timely manner?
- How efficiently were the resources including human, material and financial resources used to achieve results/in a timely manner?
- To what extent was the existing project management structure appropriate and efficient in generating the expected results?
- What is the quality of support provided by the GEF Partner Agency (i.e. UNDP)?
- Do the implementing partner and/or UNDP and other partners have the capacity to deliver benefits to or involve women? If yes, how?
- Is execution by the executing agency/implementing partner(s) effective? What have been challenges? Have changes been made?
- What is the gender balance of project staff? What steps have been taken to ensure gender balance in project staff?
- What is the gender balance of the Project Board? What steps have been taken to ensure gender balance in the Project Board?
- To what extent has the project implementation been able to adapt to any changing conditions thus far?

## 4.2. Work planning

- Were there delays in project start-up and implementation? What were the causes, have they been resolved?
- Are work-planning processes results-based?
- To what extent/how is the PRF/logframe used as a management tool?
- Have changes been made to it since project start?

## 4.3. Finance and co-finance

- Were there changes to fund allocations as a result of budget revisions? Were the revisions appropriate and relevant?
- Are there appropriate financial controls, including reporting and planning, that allow management to make informed decisions regarding the budget and allow for timely flow of funds?
- If there was a difference in the level of expected co-financing and the co-financing actually realized, what were the reasons for the variance? Did the extent of materialization of co-financing affect project outcomes and/or sustainability, and, if so, in what ways and through what causal linkages?
- Is co-financing being used strategically to help the objectives of the project?
- Is the project team meeting with all co-financing partners regularly in order to align financing priorities and annual work plans?

## 4.4 Financial planning and procurement

• Did the project have appropriate financial controls, including reporting and planning, that allowed management to make informed decisions regarding the budget and allowed for timely flow of funds?

## 4.5. Project-level monitoring and evaluation systems

- Do the monitoring tools currently used provide the necessary information?
- Do they involve key partners?
- Are they aligned or mainstreamed with national systems?
- Do they use existing information?
- Are they efficient?
- Are they cost-effective?
- Are additional tools required?
- Could they be made more participatory and inclusive?
- Are sufficient resources being allocated to monitoring and evaluation? Are these resources being allocated effectively?
- To what extent are project-level monitoring and evaluation systems, reporting, and project communications supporting the project's implementation?

## 4.6. Stakeholder engagement

- Has the project developed and leveraged the necessary and appropriate partnerships with direct and tangential stakeholders?
- Do local and national government stakeholders support the objectives of the project?
- To what extent has stakeholder involvement and public awareness contributed to the progress towards achievement of project objectives?
- How does the project engage women? Is the project likely to have the same positive and/or negative effects on women and men? Identify, if possible, legal, cultural, or religious constraints on women's participation in the project. What can the project do to enhance its gender benefits?

## 4.7. Social and environmental safeguards

- To what extent has progress been made in the implementation of social and environmental management measures?
- Have there been changes to the overall project risk rating and/or the identified types of risks as outlined at the CEO Endorsement stage?
- Are the risks identified in the project's most current SESP valid/capture all risks?
- Are risks ratings valid? Are any revisions needed?
- To what extent have the project's social and environmental management measures as outlined in the SESP been implemented, (if any, if applicable)? Were there revisions to those measures? (what was the version of UNDP's safeguards policy at time of project approval)

## 4.8. Reporting system

- To what extent/how have adaptive management changes been reported by the project management and shared with the Project Board?
- How well do the Project team and partners undertake and fulfil GEF reporting requirements (i.e. how have they addressed poorly-rated PIRs, if applicable?)
- To what extent/how have lessons derived from the adaptive management process been documented and shared with key partners, and internalized by partners?

## 4.9. Communications and knowledge management

- Is communication (internal project communication) with stakeholders regular and effective?
- Are there key stakeholders left out of communication? Are there feedback mechanisms when communication is received? Does this communication with stakeholders contribute to their awareness of project outcomes and activities and investment in the sustainability of project results?
- Are proper means of communication (external project communication) established or being established to express the project progress and intended impact to the public?
- Is website and other online presence?
- Did the project implement appropriate outreach and public awareness campaigns?
- What knowledge management activities have been undertaken?
- What knowledge products have been developed/published?
- In line with knowledge management approach in project design/ProDoc?

## 5. Sustainability

- To what extent are the benefits of the project likely to be sustained after the completion of this project?
- How were capacities strengthened at the individual and organizational level (including contributing factors and constraints)?
- To what extent are the social and environmental safeguard measures adopted in project implementation, and <u>how effective are they?</u>
- To what extent are there financial, institutional, socio-economic, and/or environmental risks to sustaining long-term project results?
- Are risks identified in the Project Document, Annual Project Review/PIRs and the ATLAS Risk Register the most important risks, and are the current risk ratings appropriate and up to date?
- What changes should be made, if any?
- What are key project contributions to sustainable development benefits, as well as global environmental benefits?
- What are the key factors that may require attention to enhance sustainability of project outcomes and the potential for replication of the approach?

## 5.1. Financial sustainability

- What is the likelihood of financial and economic resources being/not being available once the GEF assistance ends to sustain project outcomes?
- What are potential funding sources, including from public and private sectors, income generating activities, and other funding?

## 5.2. Socio-economic sustainability

- Are there any social or political risks that may jeopardize sustainability of project outcomes?
- Is stakeholder ownership (government and other) sufficient to sustain project outcomes/benefits?
- To what extent consider key stakeholders it in their interest that project benefits will continue to flow?
- Is there sufficient public and stakeholder awareness in support of the long-term objectives of the project?
- Are lessons learned being documented by the Project team on a continual basis and shared/ transferred to appropriate parties/stakeholders who could learn from the project and potentially replicate and/or scale it in the future?

## 5.3. Institutional and governance sustainability:

- Do the legal frameworks, policies, governance structures and processes support (or jeopardize) sustenance of project benefits?
- Are the required systems, mechanisms for accountability, transparency, and technical knowledge transfer in place?

## 5.4. Environmental sustainability

• Are there any environmental risks that may jeopardize sustenance of project outcomes?

## Annex-15: GEF tracking tools

## GEF 7 Core Indicator Worksheet

## Annex B

Core Indicator I	Terrestrial protected areas created or under improved management for (Hectares) conservation and sustainable use						
		Hectares (1.1+1.2)					
		Expected Achi				ieved	
			PIF stage Endors		MTR	TE	
Indicator 1.1	Terrestrial	Terrestrial protected areas newly created					
Name of			Hectares				
Protected Area	IUCN category	IUCN category	Expected		Ach	ieved	
I TOLECCE ATEA			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE	

							r
			(select)				
			(select)				
			Sum				
Indicator 1.2	Terrestrial	protected a	reas under i	mproved manager	nent effectiveness		
				1 0	METT Score		
Name of	WDPA	IUCN	Hectares	Ba	seline	Ach	ieved
Protected Area	ID	category			Endorsement	MTR	TF
		(soloct)			Endorsement		
		(select)					
		(select)					
		Sum					
Core	Marine pr	otected an	eas create	d or under imp	roved managemer	nt for	(Hectares)
Indicator 2	conservat	tion and su	stainable u	ise		-	
					Hectares (2.1+2	.2)	
				Exp	pected	Ach	ieved
				PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
Indicator 2.1	Marine pro	tected areas	s newly crea	ted			
					Hectares		
Name of	VVDPA	IUCN cate	egory	Exp	ected	Ach	ieved
Protected Area	ID		0,	PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
			(select)	5			
			(select)				
			Sum				
Indicator 2.2	Marina pro	tostod area	under imp	oved managemen	t offectiveness		
	That the pro	dected alleas	s under impi	oved managemen	METT Seene		
Name of	WDPA	IUCN	11	D	METT Score	<b>A</b> . I.	•••••
Protected Area	ID	category	Hectares	Bas	seline	Ach	
				PIF stage	Endorsement	MIR	IE
		(select)					
		(select)					
		Sum					
Core	Area of la	and restore	ed				(Hectares)
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	nd restore	ed		I		(Hectares)
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	ind restore	ed		Hectares (3.1+	3.2+3.3+3.4)	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	and restore	ed	Exp	Hectares (3.1+	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach	(Hectares) ieved
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	nd restore	ed	Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	nd restore	d	Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	nd restore	ed	Exp PIF stage restored	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 3	Area of la Area of de	graded agrid	e <b>d</b> cultural land	Exp PIF stage restored	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 3	Area of la Area of de	graded agrid	ed cultural land	Exp PIF stage restored Exp	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 3	Area of la Area of de	graded agrid	ed cultural land	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	graded agrie	ed cultural land	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3	Area of la	graded agrie	ed cultural land	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de	graded agrid	ed cultural land	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de Area of for	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de Area of for	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage cored	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de Area of for	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage cored Exp	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de Area of for	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage cored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de Area of for	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage cored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de Area of for	graded agric	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of for Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of for Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of for Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp	Hectares (3.1+ bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected Endorsement Hectares bected	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved ieved ieved ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of for Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	PIF stage restored PIF stage PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of for Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	PIF stage restored PIF stage PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of for Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	PIF stage restored PIF stage PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	PIF stage restored PIF stage PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3 Indicator 3.4	Area of la Area of de Area of for Area of nat Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest nd shrub lan	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage es, mangroves) re	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3 Indicator 3.4	Area of la Area of de Area of de Area of for Area of nat Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest nd shrub lan	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage es, mangroves) re	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3 Indicator 3.4	Area of la Area of de Area of de Area of for Area of nat Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest nd shrub lan	Exp PIF stage restored Exp PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage es, mangroves) re Exp	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE ieved ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3	Area of la Area of de Area of de Area of for Area of nat Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	PIF stage restored PIF stage PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage es, mangroves) re Exp PIF stage	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Stored Hectares pected Endorsement	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 3 Indicator 3.1 Indicator 3.2 Indicator 3.3	Area of la Area of de Area of de Area of for Area of nat Area of nat	graded agrid	est land rest	PIF stage restored PIF stage PIF stage ored Exp PIF stage ds restored Exp PIF stage es, mangroves) re Exp	Hectares (3.1+ pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Hectares pected Endorsement Stored Hectares pected	3.2+3.3+3.4) Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved

Core Indicator 4	Area of la areas)	indscapes under impr	roved practices (	(hectares; excludi	ng protected	(Hectares)
	,			Hectares (4.1+	4.2+4.3+4.4)	
			Exp	ected	Exp	ected
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
Indicator 4.1	Area of lan	dscapes under improve	d management to	benefit biodiversity		
				Hectares		
			Exp	ected	Ach	
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MIR	IE
Indicator 4.2	Area of lan	dscapes that meet natio	nal or internationa	ll third-party certifica	ation that	
	incorporat	e s biodiversity consider	ations	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Third party cert	ification(s):			Hectares		
			Exp	ected	Ach	ieved
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
Indicator 4.3	Area of lan	dscapes under sustainab	le land manageme	nt in production syst	ems	
				Hectares		
			Exp	ected	Ach	ieved
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
Indicator 4.4	Area of Hig	gh Conservation Value F	orest (HCVF) loss	avoided		
Include docume	ntation that j	ustifies HCVF		Hectares		
			Exp	ected	Ach	ieved
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
Core	Area of m	narine habitat under i	improved practi	ces to benefit bio	diversity	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1	Area of m	narine habitat under i	improved practi	<b>ces to benefit bio</b>	<b>diversity</b> cation that	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1	Area of m Number of incorporat	narine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internatior ations	ces to benefit bioo	<b>diversity</b> cation that	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s):	narine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internatior ations	ces to benefit bioo nal third-party certifi Number ected	diversity cation that	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s):	narine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internatior ations Exp PIE stage	ces to benefit bio nal third-party certifi Number ected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s):	narine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage	<b>ces to benefit bio</b> nal third-party certifi Number ected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s):	narine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage	<b>ces to benefit bio</b> nal third-party certifi Number ected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red	ces to benefit bioo nal third-party certifi Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert	Area of m Number of incorporate ification(s):	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage Is (LMEs) with red	ces to benefit bio nal third-party certifi Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber	(Hectares) ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red Exp	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num pected	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s):	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num pected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s):	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet nati es biodiversity considera f large marine ecosystem	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage is (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num pected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s):	fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considerations for the set of the set	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage Is (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num pected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporate ification(s): Number of Amount of	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided	improved practi onal or internation ations PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num pected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided	improved praction onal or internation ations PIF stage PIF stage PIF stage PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num pected Endorsement Metric	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera	improved praction onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage Exp PIF stage	ces to benefit bio nal third-party certifie Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Metric bected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet natie es biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided	improved praction onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage s (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage Exp PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Metric bected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet natie es biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided	improved praction onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage is (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage Exp PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Metric bected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE TE
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2 Indicator 5.3	Area of m Number of incorporation ification(s): Number of Amount of Greenhou	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided	improved praction onal or internation ations PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage PIF stage gated	ces to benefit biom nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Metric bected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2 Indicator 5.3	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of Greenhou	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided	improved praction onal or internation ations PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage PIF stage gated	ces to benefit biom nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Dected Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR of CO <sub>2</sub> e (6.1+6.2	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2 Indicator 5.3 Core Indicator 6	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of Greenhou	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided	improved praction onal or internation ations PIF stage ns (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage BIF stage gated EXP PIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certifie Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Dected Endorsement Endorsement	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR of CO <sub>2</sub> e (6.1+6.2 MTR	(Hectares)
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2 Indicator 5.3 Core Indicator 6	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of Greenhou	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided use gas emission mitig	improved practi onal or internation ations PIF stage is (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage gated PIF stage BIF stage PIF stage RIF stage	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Metric bected Endorsement xpected metric tons Endorsement 95,370	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR of CO <sub>2</sub> e (6.1+6.2 MTR 0	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved TE (Metric tons of CO₂e) 2) TE 320,000
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2 Indicator 5.3	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of Greenhou	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet natie es biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided Marine Litter Avoided use gas emission mitig	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage is (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage gated Exp PIF stage BIF stage BIF stage CARCENTION	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Endorsement Endorsement expected metric tons Endorsement 95,370 286,109	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR of CO <sub>2</sub> e (6.1+6.2 MTR 0	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved (Metric tons of CO <sub>2</sub> e) 2) TE 320,000 1,988,229
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2 Indicator 5.3 Core Indicator 6 Indicator 6.1	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of Greenhou Greenhou	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided Marine Litter Avoided use gas emission mitig xpected CO2e (direct) pected CO2e (indirect) questered or emissions a	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage s (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage gated PIF stage gated Exp PIF stage BIF stage 78,080 222,220 a voided in the AF	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certific Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Metric bected Endorsement Endorsement xpected metric tons Endorsement 95,370 286,109 O LU sector	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR of CO <sub>2</sub> e (6.1+6.2 MTR 0 0	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved (Metric tons of CO <sub>2</sub> e) 2) TE 320,000 1,988,229
Core Indicator 5 Indicator 5.1 Third party cert Indicator 5.2 Indicator 5.3 Core Indicator 6 Indicator 6.1	Area of m Number of incorporat ification(s): Number of Amount of Greenhou Greenhou E E Exp	harine habitat under i fisheries that meet naties biodiversity considera flarge marine ecosystem Marine Litter Avoided Marine Litter Avoided use gas emission mitigon xpected CO2e (direct) pected CO2e (indirect) questered or emissions a	improved practi onal or internation ations Exp PIF stage s (LMEs) with red Exp PIF stage gated PIF stage PIF stage PIF stage ated Atage PIF stage PIF stage Atage PIF stage Atage PIF stage PIF stage Atage PIF stage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage Atage At	ces to benefit biod nal third-party certifie Number ected Endorsement uced pollution and h Num bected Endorsement Endorsement Endorsement Sected Endorsement 95,370 286,109 O LU sector Expected metric	diversity cation that Ach MTR ypoxial ber Ach MTR Tons Ach MTR of CO <sub>2</sub> e (6.1+6.2 MTR 0 0 0	(Hectares) ieved TE ieved TE ieved (Metric tons of CO <sub>2</sub> e) 2) TE 320,000 I,988,229

1		<u>م</u>	0	<u>م</u>	
	Expected CO2e (direct)	0	0	0	
	Expected CO2e (indirect)	0	0	0	
	Anticipated start year of	NA	NA	NA	
	accounting				
	Duration of accounting				
Indicator 6.2	Emissions avoided Outside AFOL	Ü			
			Expected metric	tons of CO <sub>2</sub> e	
		Ex	pected	Ach	ieved
		PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
	Expected CO2e (direct)	78 080	95 370	0	320,000
	Expected CO2e (indirect)	222.220	286 109	0	960,000
	Anticipated start year of	2030	200,107	NIA	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
	accounting	2050	2052	1.07	
	Duration of accounting				
Indicator 63	Enormy saved				
Indicator 0.5	Lifergy saved		м	1	
			I'I	J A ahi	
		EX		Acn	
		PIF stage	Endorsement	MIR	IE
		330,278	403,415	0	552,286
		939,991	1,210,241	0	1,988,229
Indicator 6.4	Increase in installed renewable en	ergy capacity per t	echnology		
			Capacity	(MW)	
	Technology	Ex	pected	Ach	ieved
		PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
	Solar Therma	I	0.05	0.05	0.1
	(select)				
Core	Number of shared water ecos	vstems (fresh or	marine) under no	e w or	(Number)
Indicator 7	improved cooperative manage	ement	······		( )
Indicator 7.1	Level of Trans boundary Diagnost	ic Analysis and Stra	tegic Action Progra	m (TDA/SAP)	
	formulation and implementation	,	• •	· · · ·	
	Shared water		Rating (se	cale 1-4)	
	ecosystem	PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TF
		in stage	Endorsement		•=
Indicator 7.2	Lovel of Regional Logal Agreement	ts and Regional May	nagement Institution	s to support its	
mulcator 7.2	implementation	is and Regional Mai	nagement institution	s to support its	
	Shared water	1	Pating (s		
		DIE ata ga	Fadaraamaat	MTD	тс
	ccosystem	FIF Stage	Endorsement	TIIN	IE
Indicator 7.3	Level of National/Local reforms ar	id active participati	on of Inter-Minister	al Committees	
	Shared water		Rating (s	cale I-4)	
	ecosystem	PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
Indicator 7.4	Level of en gagement in IWLEAR	N through participa	ation and delivery of	key products	
	Shared water		Rating (s	cale I-4)	
	Shared water	R	lating	Ra	ting
	ecosystem	PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
	1	, j			
	1 1				
Core	Globally over-exploited fisher	ies Moved to mo	ore sustainable lev	els	(Metric Tons)
Indicator 8					(
Eishery Details			Metric	Tons	
		PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE
					. =
Core	Reduction disposal/destruction	n phase out of	imination and ave	idance of	(Metric Tors)
Indicator 9	chemicals of global concern a	nd their waste in	the environment	and in	(metric rons)
marcator 7	processes materials and prod	lucts			
	processes, materials and prod		Metric Tops (	9 1+9 2+9 2)	
		E.,	Postod	7.1 · 7.2 · 7.3)	iovod
				ACN	
1		FIF stage	FIF stage	MIK	16

Indicator 9 I	Solid and li	auid Persistent Organic	Pollutants (POPs)	removed or dispose	d (POPs type)		
			Metric Tons				
	POPs tv	DA	Fx	nected	Achi	ieved	
	10100		PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE	
(select)	(select)	(select)					
(select)	(select)	(select)					
(select)	(select)	(select)					
(select)	(select)	f moreum, roducod					
Indicator 7.2	Qualitity 0			Motric	Tons		
			Ev	Poctod	TOIIS Achi	iovod	
				Endorsoment	мтр	TE	
			Thi Stage	Endorsement	THIC	16	
Indicator 9.3	Hydrochlor	roflurocarbons (HCFC)	Reduced/Phased c	out			
	r i / di ocilioi			Metric	Tons		
			Ex	pected	Achi	ieved	
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE	
Indicator 9.4	Number of	countries with legislati	on and policy impl	emented to control	chemicals and		
	waste	0	. , .				
				Number of	Countries		
			Ex	pected	Achi	ieved	
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE	
Indicator 9.5	Number o	f low-chemical/non-che	mical systems impl	emented particularly	r in food		
	production	, manufacturing and cit	ies				
				Num	ber		
		Technology	Ex	pected	Achi	ieved	
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE	
	•						
Indicator 9.6	Quantity o	f POPs/Mercury contail	ning materials and	products directly avo			
				Metric	lons	A	
			DIE ato go	Expected	DIE ato go	Achieved	
			FIF SLAGE	Endorsement	FIF Stage	Endorsement	
Core	Reduction	a avoidance of emise	sions of POPs to	air from point an	d nonnoint	(grams of	
Indicator 10	sources	i, avoluance of erris		an non point an	a nonpoint	toxic	
						equivalent	
						gTEQ)	
Indicator 10.1	Number of	countries with legislati	on and policy impl	emented to control	emissions of		
	POPs to air	r					
				Number of	Countries	-	
			Exp	pected	Achi	eved	
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MTR	TE	
	NL						
Indicator 10.2	Number of	emission control techi	nologies/practices i	Implemented	h a		
			E.v.	INUM	Der Ach:	avad	
			EX1				
				Endorcomont		1 E	
			PIF stage	Endorsement	MIK	. –	
Core	Number	of direct beneficiaries	PIF stage	Endorsement		(Numbor)	
Core	Number o	of direct beneficiaries	PIF stage disaggregated	by gender as co-b	enefit of GEF	(Number)	
Core Indicator II	Number o investmer	of direct beneficiarie: nt	PIF stage disaggregated	by gender as co-b	ber	(Number)	
Core Indicator II	Number o investmer	of direct beneficiaries nt	PIF stage disaggregated	by gender as co-b	ber Achi	(Number)	
Core Indicator II	Number o investmer	of direct beneficiaries nt	PIF stage disaggregated Exp PIF stage	by gender as co-b Num pected Endorsement	ber Achi	(Number) eved	
Core Indicator II	Number o investmer	of direct beneficiaries	PIF stage disaggregated Exp PIF stage	by gender as co-b Num Dected Endorsement	ber Achi	(Number) eved TE	
Core Indicator II	Number o investmer	of direct beneficiaries nt Female Male	PIF stage disaggregated Exp PIF stage	by gender as co-b Num bected Endorsement 1,300 1,200	ber Achi 0	(Number) eved TE	
Core Indicator I I	Number o investmer	of direct beneficiaries nt Female Male	PIF stage disaggregated Exp PIF stage	by gender as co-b Num bected Endorsement 1,300 1,200 2,500	ber Achi 0 0	(Number) eved TE	

## Annex-16: Signed UNEG Code of Conduct form

- Must present information that is complete and fair in its assessment of strengths and weaknesses so that decisions or actions taken are well founded.
- Must disclose the full set of evaluation findings along with information on their limitations and have this accessible to all affected by the evaluation with expressed legal rights to receive results.
- 3. Should protect the anonymity and confidentiality of individual informants. They should provide maximum notice, minimize demands on time, and respect people's right not to engage. Evaluators must respect people's right to provide information in confidence and must ensure that sensitive information cannot be traced to its source. Evaluators are not expected to evaluate individuals and must balance an evaluation of management functions with this general principle.
- Sometimes uncover evidence of wrongdoing while conducting evaluations. Such cases must be reported discreetly to the
  appropriate investigative body. Evaluators should consult with other relevant oversight entities when there is any doubt about
  if and how issues should be reported.
- 5. Should be sensitive to beliefs, manners and customs and act with integrity and honesty in their relations with all stakeholders. In line with the UN Universal Declaration of Human Rights, evaluators must be sensitive to and address issues of discrimination and gender equality. They should avoid offending the dignity and self-respect of those persons with whom they come in contact in the course of the evaluation. Knowing that evaluation might negatively affect the interests of some stakeholders, evaluators should conduct the evaluation and communicate its purpose and results in a way that clearly respects the stakeholders' dignity and self-worth.
- Are responsible for their performance and their product(s). They are responsible for the clear, accurate and fair written and/or oral presentation of study imitations, findings, and recommendations.
- 7. Should reflect sound accounting procedures and be prudent in using the resources of the evaluation.
- Must ensure that independence of judgement is maintained, and that evaluation findings and recommendations are independently presented.
- Must confirm that they have not been involved in designing, executing, or advising on the project being evaluated and did not carry out the project's Mid-Term Review.

## **Evaluation Consultant Agreement Form**

Agreement to abide by the Code of Conduct for Evaluation in the UN system:

Name of Evaluator: Dr. Dhruba Gautam Name of Consultancy/organization: N/A

I confirm that I have received and understood and will abide by the United national Code of Conduct for Evaluators:

Signed at: Kathmandu on Oct 18, 2023

Signature:

## Annex-17: Signed TE Report Clearance form

rminal Evaluation Report for Micronesia Public Sector Buildings Energy Efficiency (MPSBEE) Project	:
viewed and Cleared By:	
mmissioning Unit (M&E Focal Point)	
me:	
nature: Date:	
gional Technical Advisor (Nature, Climate and Energy)	
me:	
nature: Date:	

Annex-18: TE Audit Trail (in a separate file)